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CHILDREN AND GUNS 

'fHURSDAY, JUNE 15, 1989 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON CHILDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES, 

Washington, DC. 
The select committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:45 a.m., in room 

2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. George Miller (chair­
man of the select committee) presiding. 

Members present: Representatives Miller, Boxer, Sikorski, Evans, 
Durbin, Sarpalius, Bliley, Packard, Hastert, Holloway, Lamar 
Smith of Texas, Peter Smith of Vermont and Machtley. 

Staff present: Ann Rosewater, staff director, Tim Gilligan, re­
search assistant; Dennis G. Smith, minority staff director; Carol M. 
Statuto, minority deputy staff director; Scott Bailey, research as­
sistant; and Joan Godley, committee clerk. 

Chairman MILLER. The Select Committee on Children, Youth, 
and Families will come to order for the purposes of conducting a 
hearing on the topic of children and guns. 

Last month, the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Fami­
lies examined the issues of violence by and against young Ameri­
cans. Three key points emerged. Children are engaging in violence 
at, younger ages; the acts of violence in which children and teen­
ag~rs are involved are more serious; and many childJ:en are grow­
ing up in intensely violent environments. 

Seemingly trivial confrontations over a pair of shoes or over who 
is in line at the barbershop now appear to be provoking serious 
injury and even death. What also has become clear is that we 
cannot fully understand this violence among youth without talking 
about guns. 

The fact is that guns have a starring role in the television shows, 
videos and movies which have become daily fare for children. Both 
the media and cultural heroes glorify firearms as an easy way to 
resolve conflicts and no one appears to get hurt. 

At the same time, toy manufacturers promote and capitalize on 
cr.ildren's fascination with guns by making toy replicas of every­
thing from AK-47s to Saturday Night Specials. Youth counselors 
in the District of Columbia report that young people they are 
trying to help are now mimicking drive-by shootings with Uzi 
water pistols. . 

The easy availability of guns to children and youth has become a 
critical problem of public health and safety. Teenagers in urban 
areas not only know where, but how to get guns. Increasingly, teen­
agers are carrying guns to school, often for protection. More teens 
are falling victim to them. 

(1) 
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Between 1984 and 1986, the number of 15- to 24-year-olds killed 
by firearms increased more than 16 percent. Between 1970 and 
1980, the firearm suicide rate among 15- to 19-year-olds increased 
so sharply that now more youths kill themselves each year with 
guns than killed themselves by all means combined in 1970. 

What has been particularly disturbing is the transformation of 
some urban neighborhoods into war zones for the drug trade. Auto­
matic and semiautomatic assault rifles, while responsible for a 
small percentage of firearm violence, have proven particularly ef­
fective in terrorizing communities and taking human life. 

There are areas in Los Angeles, Chicago, Washington, Detroit, 
New York City and Miami and all too many other communities 
where children are coming of age in the midst of frequent gun 
fights. Even those uninvolved in these battles learn to fear stray 
bullets and random attacks. 

Pediatricians and psychologists working in inner cities report 
that they are seeing children with the same symptoms of trauma 
and anxiety as children refugees from EI Salvador and other war­
torn nations. 

While firearm violence is greatest in the urban communities, 
however, it is by no means exclusive to them. Public health offi­
cials have reported ;m increased concern from rural and suburban 
areas about gun vi'.lence involving children and youth. As last 
year's shooting in Stockton made clear, no community is safe when 
high-powered assault rifles are available for the asking. 

In addition to intentional shootings, we are also losing hundreds 
of children and youth to firearm accidents every year. Most acci­
dental firearm deaths involving children occur in the child's home 
with a gun stored there by a parent. While fewer in number than 
firearm homicides and suicides, these are entirely unnecessary and 
preventable deaths. 

The recent surge in firearm violence is not only tragic for the 
loss of young lives, but is dangerously straining already overbur­
dened emergency rooms and trauma units. Among trauma cases, 
gunshot wound patients are particularly expensive to treat and 
they are more likely to have little or no medical insurance. 

Since 1980, 12 California hospitals have dropped out of county 
trauma networks, and, according to the state hospital association, 
firearm injuries contribute significantly to the fmancial difficulties 
facing trauma units and emergency rooms. 

Whatever position one takes on gun control issues, it is impossi­
ble to deny that guns are a leading cause of injury and death to 
youth in America and that this problem demands more careful at­
tention. 

Our witnesses today include law enforcement officials, experts in 
public health, criminologists, educators, and the children them­
selves. They come from many regions of the country and from in­
stitutions, such as hospitals and schools, that are experiencing par­
ticular problems with firearm violence among children and youth. 

It is our hope that they will help the Congress understand the 
scope of the threats posed to young people by guns, as well as the 
strains on essential public and community services. 

• 

• 
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We welcome them to the committee and look forward to their 
ability to assist the Congress and the public to understand this 
troubling national problem. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. GEORGE MILLER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM 
THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, AND CHAIRMAN, SELECT CoMMITTEE, ON CHILDREN, 
YOUTH, AND FAMILIES 

CHILDREN A,.'.JJ GUNS 

Last month, the Select Committee on Chilaren, Youth, and Families examined the 
issue of violence by and against young Americans. Three key points emerged: chil­
dren are engaging in violence at younger ages, the acts of violence in which chil­
dren and teenagers are involved are more serious, and many children are growing 
up in intensely violent environments. Seemingly trivial confrontations-over a pair 
of shoes or over who is in line at a barber shop-now appear to be provoking serious 
injuries and even deaths. What has also become clear is that we cannot fully under­
stand this violence among youth without talking about guns. 

The fact is that guns have the starring roles in the tel.evision shows, videos and 
movies which have become daily fare for children. Both the media and cultural 
heros glorify firearms as an easy way to resolve conflicts--and no one appears to get 
hurt. At the same time, toy manufacturers promote and capitalize on children's fas­
cination with guns by making toy replicas of everything from AK-47's to Saturday 
Night Specials. Youth counselors in the District of Columbia report that the young 
people they are trying to help are now mimicking drive-by shootings with Dzi water 
pistols. 

The easy availability of firearms to children and youth has become a critical prob­
lem of public health and safety. Teenagers ~ urban areas not only know where but 
also how to get guns. Increasingly, teens are carrying guns to school-often for pro­
tection-and more teens are falling victim to them. Between 1984 and 1986, the 
number of 15-24 year olds killed by firearms increased more than 16 percent. Be­
tween 1970 and 1980, the firearm suicide rate among 15-19 year olds increased so 
sharply that now more youths kill themselves each year with guns than killed 
themselves by all means combined in 1970. 

What has been particularly disturbing is the transformation of some urban neigh­
borhoods into war zones for the drug trade. Automatic and semiautomatic assault 
rifles, while responsible for a small percentage of firearm violence, have proven par­
ticularly effective at terrorizing communities and taking human life. There are 
areas of Los Angeles, Chicago, Washington, Detroit, New York City, Miami, and all 
too many other communities where children are coming of age in the midst of fre­
quent gunfights. Even those uninvolved in these battles learn to fear stray bullets 
and random attacks. Pediatricians and psychologists working in inner cities report 
that they are seeing children with the same symptoms of trauma and anxiety as 
child refugees from El Salvador and other war-torn nations. 

While firearm violence is g-reatest in urban communities, however, it is by no 
means exclusive to them. Public health officials have reported an increased concern 
from rural and suburban areas about gun violence involving children and youths. 
As last year's shooting in Stockton made clear, no community is safe when high 
power assault rill.es are available for the asking. 

In addition to intentional shootings, we are also losing hundreds of children and 
youth to firearm accidents every year. Most accidental firearm deaths involving 
children occur in the child's home with a gun stored by a parent. While fewer in 
number than firearm homicides and suicides, these are entirely unnecessary and 
preventable deaths. 

The recent surge in firearm violence is not only tragic for the loss of young lives, 
but is dangerously straining already burdened emergency rooms and trauma units. 
Among trauma cases, glinshot wound patients are particularly expensive to treat 
and they are more likely to have little or no medical insurance. Since 1980, 12 Cali­
fornia hospitals have dropped out of county trauma networks, and according. to the 
state hospital association, firearm injuries contribute significantly to the financial 
difficulties facing trauma units and emergency rooms. . 

Whatever position one takes on gun control issues, it is impossible to. deny that 
guns are a leading cause of injury and death to youths in America, and that this 
problem demands more careful attention. 

Our witnesses today include law enforcement officials, experts in public health, 
criminologists, educators, and children themselves. They come from regions of the 
country and from institutions-such as hospitals and schools-that are experiencing 
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particular problems in flrearm violence among children and youth. It is our hope 
that they will help the Congress understand the scope of the threats posed to young 
people by guns as well as the strains on essential public and community services. 
We welcome them to the Committee and look forward to their ability to assist the 
Congress and the puolic understand this troubling ,national problem. 
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CHILDREN AND GUNS 

A FACT SHEET 

INCREASING NUMBERS OF YOUTHS KILLED BY FIREARMS 

** 

** 

After a significant decline in the t"..arly 19808, the number of 15-
24 year olds killed by firearms in the U.S. increased more than 
16%, from 6,765 to 7,852, between 1984 and 1986. Among black 
males in this age range, firearm fatalities increase.d more than 
20% over these 2 years. (National Center for Health Statistics 
(NCHS], 1988) 

Between 1980 and 1986, the number of children under the age 
of 15 killed by firearms declined 2.3% from 672 to 656. (NCHS, 
1988) 

GUNS IN THE HOME MORE LIKELY TO KILL RESIDENTS THAN 
INTRUDERS 

** 

** 

A 5~year study of deaths involving firearms kept in the home 
t'oun<i that, for every case of self-protection homicide, there were 
1.3 accidental deaths, 4.6 criminal homicides, and 37 suicides. 
Handguns were used in 70.5% of the deaths. (Kellerman and 
Reay, 1986) 

Firearm accidents claimed the lives of 472 children in 1986. 
More than half the victims were in the 15-19 year age range. A 
study of accidental shootings of children in California found that, 
in a sizeable majority of cases, the victims were shot in their 
homes by guns stored there. (NCHS, 1988) 

GUNS, MOSTLY HANDGUNS, USED IN MAJORITY OF YOUTH 
HOMICIDES 

** 

** 

In 1987, 53% of the 2,398 homicide victims under the age of 20 
were killed by firearms. Among 15-19 year old victims, nearly 
70% were killed by firearms. (Unified Crime Reports [UCR], 
Federal Bureau of Investigation, 1988) 

About three-quarters of murders committed with firearms are 
committed with handguns. In 1987, 983 homicide victims aged 
19 and under were killed with handguns, compared to 277 killed 
with other or nonspecified firearms. (UCR, 1988) 



** 

6 

ill California, firearm deaths for youths under 19 climbed steadily 
from 389 in 1978 to 457 in 1987. In 1987,71 children under age 
14 died from guns, a record 46 of them homicide victims. 
(California Department of Health Services, 1989) 

GUNS USED 1N MOST YOU1H SllCIDES 

**. 

** 

** 

Firearms are now used in most suicides of 10-14 and 15-24 year 
aIds. Between 1980 and 1986, the number of suicides by 10-14 
year olds more than doubled from 139 to 250. (NCHS, 1988) 

Between 1970 and 1980, the suicide rate among 15-19 year olds 
increased by 44%. The increase was fueled almost entirely by 
firearm suicides, which rose from 48% to 63% of total youth 
suicides. In 1986, 1,896 youths in this age range took their lives, 
1,151 with guns, representing a further 20% increase in the suicide 
rate. Over this period, the proportion of suicides due to guns 
declined slightly to about 61%. (Centers for Disease Control 
[CDC], 1986; NCHS, 1988) 

The suicide rate among teenage boys is more than three times 
higher than the rate among girls, in part because boys choose 
more lethal means to attempt suicide. In 1986, more than six 
times as many boys as girls killed themselves with firearms. 
(NCHS, 1988) 

MORE YOUTHS BRINGING GUNS TO SCHOOL 

** 

** 

** 

A federally-funded 20-state survey of 11,000 adolescents found that 
41 % of boys and 21% of girls said they could obtain a handgun 
if they wanted to. 3% of boys said they had carried a handgun to 
school once in 1987, and 1% -- potentially 135,000 nationwide -­
said they carried one to school daily. (National Adolescent 
Student Health Survey, American School Health Association, 1988; 
Education Week, 1988) 

Florida reported a 42% increase in gun incidents in schools 
between the 1986-1987 and 1987-1988 School years. 86% of the 
guns that were traced came from the students' homes. (Florida 
School Boards Association and Florida Association of School 
Administrators, 1989) 

California schools reported a 43% increase ip. student gun 
confiscations in middle schools and 50% increase in high schools 

• 

• 
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over the past three years. (California Department of Education, 
1989) 

GUNSHOT 1NJUR1FS INCREASING AMONG CHll.DREN. 
BURDENING HEALTH CARE SYSTEM 

** 

** 

** 

** 

In fiscal year 1988, 2.0% of pediatric inpatients admitted for 
injuries were gunshot victims, a 70% increase from the 1.3% rate 
in FY86. 40% of these injuries occurred at home. (pediatric 
Trauma Registry [pm], National Institute for Disability and 
Rehabilitation Research, 1989) 

Gunshot wounds were the most frequent injuries among 10-18 
year old trauma victims reporting to D.C. General HO:Jpital in 
1988. These wounds accounted for more than 43% of the trauma 
cases (37 of 85 cases) in this age range. Overall gunshot-wound 
trauma cases at the hospital increased by 228% to 551 cases 
between 1986 and 1988. (unpublished data, Trauma Center, D.C. 
General Hospital, 1989) 

Firearm injuries cost an estimated $429 million a year in hospital 
expenses alone and 85.6% of that is borne by taxpayers. Total 
annual medical costs for firearm injuries, including physicans' fees, 
ambulence service, rehabilitation and follow-up care is estimated 
to exceed $1 billion. The percentage of costs paid for by public 
sources is substantially greater for firearm injuries than for all 
hospitalizations considered together. (Martin, et aI, in the Journal 
of the American Medical Association, 1988) 

Gunshot victims at the Washington Hospital Center stay for an 
average of 11 days, with a hospital bill of about $2,225 per day. 
At San Francisco General Hospital, the average length of stay is 
six days for an average cost of $6,915, excluding doctors' fees. 
(Washington Post, 1989; Martin, et aI, 1988) 

FIREARMS MORE DEADLY THAN O'IHER WEAPONS IN 
ASSAULTS AND SUICIDES 

** Attacks with a gun lead to death approximately two to six times 
more often than attacks with knives. (Wright, Rossie, and Daly, 
1983) 

June, 1989 
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I would now like tQ recognize the ranking Republ?:-"'n on the 
select committee, Congressman Bliley, of Virginia. 

Mr. BLILEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I ask unanimous consent to revise and extend my remarks. 
Chairman MILLER. Without objection. 
Mr. BLILEY. In recent weeks, Americans have been confronted 

with some atrocious crimes perpetrated by youth. What we as a 
select committee must do is sort out the complex issues that arise 
when we ask "why." 

The drama of death and dying is brought into our living rooms 
by television on a daily basis. At the raw emotional level, it does 
not matter if a death was caused by passion or hatred, criminal 
intent or careless disregard. Over time, as the immediate pain of 
grief begins to pass, a stunned community searches to redress its 
loss. We demand explanations, justice and often retribution. 

But it would be a mistake to allow ourselv-as to become trapped 
by our despair, for if we do, we may not take the necessary,steps to 
avoid the next possible tragedy. The tragedy should not deter us 
f:rom careful consideration of all the facts before us and move us to 
raise some important questions. 

Some of these questions are: What elements in our society make • 
it likely for a child to grow up violent? What is the family profile 
of these violent children? I believe that our last hearing provided 
some insights into the role of the family and the role of the media 
in stimulating violent behavior. We learned that without strong 
families, the likelihood that a child will be prone to violence is in-
creased. 

This hearing today is based on the premise that since we, as a 
society, cannot do anything to stop the factors that cause teen vio­
lence, then we ought to try to, at the very least, take away from 
kids the instruments they illegally seize to act out their violence, 
namely guns. I believe this premise is faulty and I believe that the 
testimony of two of our witnesses called today points this out. 

To really get a handle on what is happening with this issue of 
children and guns, several distinctions ought to be kept in mind as 
we listen to testimony. 

The first involves the difference between criminal activities and 
intentional injuries, and unintentional injuries such as accidents. 
To the extent that the data presented today fails to make this dis­
tinction, it fails to inform policy. 

The second distinction is the age of the child. It should be clear, 
are we talking about a young child under 14 or a youth between 
the age of 15 and 19? Data that simply talks about children under 
20 blurs important facts that must be taken into consideration 
here. 

Finally, regional differences ought to be made clear. Are we talk­
ing about some isolated but chilling cases of inner city children 
caught in gun battles or are we talking about firearm use by rural 
children where guns are more likely to be kept in the home? 

If we do not know the circumstances that tie the children and 
guns together, then we do not know much about where we go from 
here. If, indeed, we have lost a generation of youth, as some may • 
believe, given the daily doses of youth violence we are witnessing 
here in Washington, it is because we adults have taken away their 
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moral compass. We cannot look simply at children and guns hoping 
in vain for an easy solution. Although it may be fashionable, it is 
not factual. We cannot separate the effect from the cause. The 
antecedents to children and guns resulting in death are criminal 
activity, family dissolution and negligence. 

The cause of a wound or the motivation behind it matters little 
to the emergency room physician trying to stitch a life back togeth­
er or to a grieving mother at the grave site. 

But if the emotion overwhelms us, we will miss the opportunities 
to intervene before tragedy strikes again. The solutions include 
strong families, law enforcement and firearm safety education. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[Opening statement of Hon. Thomas J. Bliley, Jr., follows:] 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. THoMAS J. BLILEY, JR., A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CoI'WRESS FROM THE STATE OF VIRGINIA AND RANKING REPUBLICAN MEMBER 

In recent weeks Americans have been confronted with some atrocious crimes per­
petrated by youths. What we as a Select Committee must do is sort out the complex 
issues that arise when we ask "why." 

The drama of death and dying is brought into our living rooms by television on a 
daily basis. At the raw emotional level, it does not matter if the death was caused 
by passion or hatred, criminal intent of careless disregard. Over time, as the imme­
diate pain of grief begins a pass, a stunned community searches to redress its loss. 
We demand explanations, justice and often retribution. 

But it would be a mistake to allow ourselves to become trapped by our despair, for 
if we do, we may not take the necessary steps to avoid the next possible tragedy. 
The tragedy should not deter us from careful consideration of all of the facts before 
us, and move us to raise some important questions. Some of these questions are: 
What elements in our society make it likely for a child to grow up violent? What is 
the family profile of these violent children? I believe that our last hearing provided 
some insights into the role of family and the role of media in stimulating violent 
behavior. We learned that without stong families the likelihood that a child will be 
prone to violence is increased. 

This hearing today is based on the premise that since we as a society cannot do 
anything to stop the factors that cause teen violence, then we ought to try at the 
very least to take away from kids the instruments they illegally seize to act out 
their violence, namely guns. I believe this premise is faulty and I believe that the 
testimony of two of our witnesses called today points this out. 

Dr. Kleck's testimony puts the media stories about teen violence in perspective. 
His testimony shows that "the fraction of the U.S. homicide arrests accounted for by 
persons under the age 20 has been fairly stable since 1974." And that while the 
youth homicide rate has already increased since a low point in 1984-it is still below 
the 1974 rate. Among homicides with victims under age 20, the percent involving 
guns declined from 1974 to 1983 and then increased from 1984 through 1987, return­
ing to roughly the same level as in 1974. The involvement of guns in youth suicide 
has been decreasing since 1979, except for a slight upturn from 1984 to 1985. Fatal 
gun accidents involving youths have been declining for twent.y years. The public and 
congressional perception of a dramatic jump in youth homicide rates is simply not 
borne out by a closer look at the data. 

The testimony of the educators from Virginia points out the long tradition of 
shooting sports in this country, and makes the point that it is not access to guns by 
children that is the problem per se. It is the misuse of guns and the lack of respect 
for human life that is what we should be talking about today. Education is key to 
preventing unintentional fatalities due to firearms. Hunting accidents have declined 
by greater than 50% since states established edl<cation programs for hunters in the 
early 1970's. 

To really grasp this issue of children and guns, several distinctions ought to be 
kept in mind as we listen to testimony. The first one involves the difference between 
criminal activities and internatjonal injuries, and unintentional injuries such as ac­
cidents. To the extent that the data presented today fails to make this distinction it 
fails to inform policy. The second distinction is the ag€ of the child-it should be 
clear, are we talking about a young child under 14 or a youth between the age of 
15-19? Data that simply talks about children under 20 blurs important facts that 



10 

must be taken into consideration here. Finally, regional differences ought to be 
made clear-are we talking about some isolated but chilling cases of inner city chil­
dren caught in gun battles, or are we talking about firearm use by rural children 
where guns are more likely kept in a home? If we do not know the circumstances 
that tie children and guns together then we do not know about where we go from 
here. 

A closer look at some statistics on children and guns is revealing. 
According to a national study by John Hopkins School of Public Health, uninten­

tional firearm shootings rank 6th among the top ten causes of injury and deaths for 
children 0-14, preceded by vehicle related accidents, drowning, house fires, homi­
cides, suffocation. 

The rate for fatal firearm related fatalities is 6 per 100,000 for youths under 19. 
Thirty-nine percent of all firearm fatalities among children ages 19 and under are 

suicides. 
In 1987, 1270 children and youths ages 19 and under were killed with fireams­

the estimated rate is 1.65 per 100,000 of the under 19 population; 84 percent of these 
youths are in the older teen category 15-19. 

If indeed we have lost a generation of youth, as some may believe given the daily 
doses of youth violence we are witnessing here in Washington, it is because we 
adults have taken away their moral compass. We cannot look simply at children 
and guns, hoping in vain ft,;r an easy solution. Although it may be fashionable, it is 
not factual. We cannot separate the effect from the cause. The antecedents to chil­
dren and guns resulting in death are criminal activity, family dissolution, and negli­
gence. 

Assault accounts for 45 percent of all firearm fatalities for children ages 19 and 
under. Of all juveniles incarcerated for a violent crime, 41 per.cent used a weapon. A 
gun was used in just 20 percent of these crimes. Clearly, if we focus only on guns, 
we will miss the reality of the violence. Juveniles used a gun in 57 percent of homi­
cides and 24 percent of robberies. 

Suicide accounts for 39 percent of firearm fatalities for those under 20. The death 
rates for suicide among our young people have more than doubled since 1960. But 
the true story of suicide is traced to the fantasy world of drugs, family life without 
sacramental commitment, indifference in the home, and lack of adult direction and 
support. The temptation to blame guns is strong but again, misleading. 

Injuries and accidents account f.or the remaining 16 percent of firearm fatalities. 
We know that the deaths of those less than 15 years of age ar.; more likely.to be 
accidents. The hope which can be offered is that safety education has reduced inju-
ries and fatalitiF.!s. We can prevent accidents. . 

The cause of a wound or the motivation behind it matters little to the emergency 
room physician trying to stitch a life back together or to the grieving mother at the 
grave-site. But if the emotion overwhelms us, we will miss the opportunities to in­
tervene before tragedy strikes again. The solutions include strong families, law en­
forcment, and firearm safety education. 

• 

• 
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Firearms Related Fatalities 
For Under 19 population, 1980-1986 

per 100,000 of population 

1962 1983 1984 1985 1988 

_Injury _ accident 0 aulclde _ allault [ffiiliJ total 

Source: National Center for Health 
StalisUclI, April 1988. 

General 

o As the graph above indicates, most firearm related 
fatalities are the result of assault; the second most 
frequent are suicides; the third are accidents; and last are 
injuries." During the 1980's, the rates for total firearm 
fatalities gradually declined until 1983; and since then 
there has been a gradual increase, although rates have not 
increased to the 1980 level. From 1984-1986, assaults and 
suicides increased, accidents decreased, and injuries 
remained roughly the same. The rate for total firearm 
related fatalities is 6 per 100,000 which would be the 
equivalent of .006% for the under 19 age group. [Uatlonal Center 
for Health Statistics, lrIpUblished worksheets, 1988] 

o The younger a child is, the less likely he is to die as a 
result of firearm injury. Hun related deaths are virtually 
non-existent for children 9 and under. Of all teenagers, 
older teens 15-19 -- as compared to younger teen 10-14 -­
are at higher risk, IIbld.] 

If It cannot be determined .mether a fatality was Intentional or not, it la listed .s an "Injury." 

• 

• 
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suicide 

o Thirty-nine percent of all firearm fatalities among children 
ages 19 and under are suicides. The overwhelming majority 
of suicides are white and male. During the 1980's, of all 
youth who committed suicide using a gun, 91% were white and 
76% were male.. [Hatfonat Center for Heelth Statfstlcs, U"fJUbLfshed work,heets, 19881 

o Since 1970, the firearm suicide rate has climbed three times 
faster than the suicide rate for all other methods for 15-19 
year oids. ["Flreal"tll and Youth suicide," American JOUr-NIt of ptbllc Health, October 1986] 

o The percentage of youths using firearms to commit suicide 
has remained at roughly 60% since 1974. In 1979, it was 
59%; it rose to a high of 63% in 1970; and in 1985, the last 
year for which complete information is available, it was 
59%. [National Center for Health Statlstfcs, I.I'pblfshed worksheets, 1988] 

Aosau1t 

o In 1987, 1270 children and youth ages 19 and under were 
killed with firearms -- the estimated rate is 1.65 per 
100,000 of the under 19 population. [Uniform Crl"" Reports, FBI, 19an 

o The rate at which youths are the victims of gun related 
homicide has fluctuated since 1974. It reached a high of 
2.01 per 100,000 in 1974; it reached a low of 1.27 in 1984; 
and between 1984 and 1987, it has increased to 1.65, an 
increase of 30% over that time period. [Uniform Crl .... Repar .. , FBI, 
1975-1988] 

o Most gun-related assaults for youths 19 and under are 
perpetrated against males. In 1986, of the 1395 gun-related 
assault deaths, 81% were males. (National Center for He.lth Statlstles, 
I.IlJlbt fshed worksheets, 1988) 

o The rate at which black males are the victims of gun-related 
assaults is more than 8 times that of white males. The rate 
for white males is .5 per 100,000 and the rate for black 
males is 4.3 for their respective populations. [Ibid.] 

unintentional Firearm Fatalities 

o The number of fatal gun accidents (FGA) involving young 
victims has declined by more than 50%. In 1974, there were 
1008 FGA's involving victims ages 0-19; in 1987, the figure 
had declined to 481. IUS National Center for Health Statistics, and Matl"""l Safety 
COU'\:fl, Jt.ne 9, 1989] 
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o The rate of unintentional deaths as a result of firearms for 
children 0-14 is .6 per 100,000. [Anna V.ller, "Chilcl1o<>c! Injury D •• ths," 
American Journal 9f Ptbllc Health, M.reh 1989.] 

o For children 0-14, the number of unintentional firearms 
deaths declined by 13% from 1980 to 1985. [Anna Valier, "Chilcl100d 
Injury Oeaths,'" ,ltbe:ricnn Journal of Ptb! Ie Health, March 1989.] 

o For youths 14 and under, the vast majority of firearm 
related fatalities are accidental. For the 1980 through 
1986, 66% of firearm fatalities were accidents; 19% were 
suicides; 14% were assault; and 1% were injuries. INatlonal 
Center for Health Stat{stlc,. U'lpUbltshed worksheets, 1988] 

o According to a national 
study by Johns Hopkins 
school of Public 
Health, unintentional 
firearm shootings are 
the 6th largest cause 
of injury death among 
children 0-14. Motor 
vehicle accidents (7.2 
per 100,000), drowning 
(2.8), house fires 
(2.3), homicides (.9), 
and suffocation (.7) 
rank before it. The 
"other" category in the 
accompanying chart is 
comprised of aspiration 
of food, suicide, and 
aspiration of other 
materials. lAma Waller, 
·'Chtlctlood lnlury Deaths,'" Alnertclln 
Journal of Pub[ Ie He~1 th, Horch 1989.] 

Top Ten Causes of Injury Deaths 
Chlld,.n 0-14 

dlownlng 171 

Sourc.: ChildhoOd Injury Deaths. John' 
H.p~\n., Much \989. 

vehlcle-reteled .42$ 

homlc:loo 11$ 

o According to a recent study of 266 unintentional firearm 
shootings involving children 0-16, in 73* of the cases, t~1 
children were not being directly supervised by adults at the 
time of the shooting; and in mare than 60% of the cases, no 
adults were on the premises when the shooting occurred. 
["Child's Pley,I' Center to Prevent Hand9"'" Vtolence, July 198&l 

o According to t~e study just mentioned, 50% of unintentional 
shootings occur in the victim's home; 30% occur in a 
friend's home; and 8% occur in a relatives home. lIbld.l 

• 

• 
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Effectiveness of Education 

o Hunting accidents have declined by greater than 50% since 
states established education programs for hunters in the 
early 1970' S.. {Horth ~rfcan Assocfatfon 0' Htntfng Sofety Coordinators, 19Sn 

o As hunting education programs have increasingly been 
targeted to young hUnters, hunting accidents for this 
population have declined. Since 1982 -- when detailed 
information on a nationwide basis first became available 
to 1987, "two-person" hunting injuries for youth 10-19 
declined by 41%: "self inflicted" accidents involving 16-17 
year olds have declined by 29%. (Ibid. I 

o In the state of Wisconsin -- which has rigorous hunter 
education programs and keeps detailed records on hunting 
accidents -- hunting accidents involving 12-15 year olds 
have declined by 33% since 1970, and accidents involving 16-
17 year olds have declined by 29%. ["state of Uisconsin Hunt!..., Accident 
hport, 1966-1981," 1988) 

Accessibility of Guns 

o Most of the guns obtained by youths can be traced to the 
youth's home or the home of a friend or relative. A study 
done by the Florida School Boards Association found that 86% 
of the guns taken from students were from the students' 
homes. A study done by the Center to Prevent Handgun 
Violence found that 88% of accidental shootings occurred in 
homes, and nine of every ten handguns used came from the 
home where the shooting occurred. [IlFacts About Kids and GlJ'lS,1I center to 
~revent Mendglrl 'Ih::atencel 

o Forty-one percent of boys and 24% of girls surveyed in 1987 
said they could obtain a gun if they wanted to. [National 
Adolescent studeht Health Survey. HHS, AlJgust 1988] 

Guns and Schools 

o In a national survey of 8th and lOth graders, 3% of boys 
said they had carried a handgun to school once in 1987, and 
1% said they carried one to school daily. [National Adolescent student 
Heal th Survey, HHS" AlJgU$t 1988J 

o In 1986, there were 361,000 school-related incidents of 
simple and aggravated assault. Of those incidents, 1,700 
(or .4%) involved the use of a gun. [oOJ. BJS. National Crime Survey 

Report, 1986] 
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Guns and Juvenile Crime 

o Of all juveniles incarcerated for a violent crime, 41% used 
a weapon. A gun was used in 20% of these incidents. 
Juveniles used a gun in 57% of homicides and 24% of 
robberies. t"survey of Youth in custody, 1987," OoJ, BJS, Septe<l'ber 1988) 

• 

• 
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Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Packard? ... 
Mr. PACKARD. I have no statement, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Then our first witness will be Detra, who is an 18-year-old from 

Washington, and she will be accompanied by Robert Milner, who is 
a Special Consultant, Office of Services Assisting Youth, from 
Washington., D.C. 

If you both would like to come forward and take a seat up at the 
witness table. 

Welcome to the committee. As I said to you earlier, thank you 
very much for agreeing to testify. We appreciate it. We are a pretty 
relaxed committee here, so relax and proceed in the manner in 
which you want, which I think is that you wanted to read your 
statement. Is that correct? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. Why don't you go ahead and then, when you 

are done, we will probably have some questions to ask of you and 
maybe also of Mr. Milner. 

Ms. DETRA J. Okay . 

STATEMENT OF DETRA J.; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT MILNER, 
SPECIAL CONSULTANT, OFFICE FOR SERVICES ASSISTING 
YOUTH,WASHINGTON,DC 
Ms. DETRA J. Good morning, my name is Detra. I am from the 

District of Columbia. 
Too many young people have guns. You can get guns on the 

street just about as easy as you can get candy. I know kids as 
young as 12 who carry guns. 

Mostly, they get the guns from the older youth they know. Ev­
eryone knows how to get guns if they want one. The guns range 
from 22s to 9-millimeters to Uzis. 

Everyone knows someone who has been killed or injured by guns. 
Eight people I know have been killed by guns and several more 
were shot and didn't die. My boyfriend was shot after he inter­
vened in an argument between two people he knew. The people I 
know who have been shot range from the age of 15 to 21. Some 
were cousins, some friends. 

When one of your friends gets shot, you think it could be you, 
that you might be hit by one of the shots aimed at someone else. 

The shootings occurred over issues ranging from drug deals gone 
bad to someone stepping on someone else's shoes. It used to be if 
you owed money to someone you know, you would get beat up over 
it, but now they shoot you. People do not seem to care about killing 
people. 

I have heard of people getting shot at go-go clubs over bumping 
into people and talking to someone's girl. Some people have gotten 
shot over the sort of teasing and joking around that is normal 
among kids. You have to learn to keep an eye out and stay out of 
people's way. 

In my neighborhood, I hear gun fights sometimes, but not as 
much as last summer, when there two a week. My friends and I 
talk about the issues of violence, drugs, and guns. Some people I 
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know are either involved with the trade or go out with boys who 
are. They get involved because they want fast money to buy cars, 
jewelry, and radios. They don't get jobs because the pay is too low. 

I have been asked to hold drugs for dealers, but I have refused. I 
prefer to buy things with money that I have earned legally. 

There are also guns in school. Students are no longer allowed to 
carry pocket books or book bags in school because students have 
been carrying guns. A school nearby had to be emptied one day be­
cause a shoot-out was expected. Hustlers are more popular socially. 
School has become a fashion show. If someone has fancy shoes, 
then everybody wants them. Girls get status by going out with 
hustlers. They brag, "My boyfriend has more money than your boy­
friend will ever have." 

Kids need more role models. The hustlers are nice to the young 
children and buy them candy and things. These children need 
other adults who are willing to talk and spend time with them. 
And we need to get the guns off the streets. 

Thank you. 

• 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DETRA J.-AN 18-YEAR-oLD GIRL FROM WASHINGTON, DC 

Too many young people have guns. You can get guns on the street 
just about as easily as you can get candy. I know kids as young 
as 1.2 who carry guns. Mostly, they get the guns from older youth 
they know. Everyone knows how to get a gun if they want one. 
The guns range from 22s to 9 millimeters to Uzis. 

And everyone knows someone who has been killed or tnjured by 
guns. Eight people who I know have been killed by guns and 
several more who were shot and didn't die. My boyfriend was shot 
after he intervened in an argument between two people he knew. 
The people I know who have been shot range in age from 15 to 21) 
some were cousins, some friends. When one of your friends gets 
shot, you think it could have been you, that you might get hit by 
a shot aimed at SOmeone else. 

The shootings occurred over issues ranging from drug deals gone 
bad to someone stepping on someone else's shoes. It used to be 
that if you owed someone money, they would beat you up over it 
but now they shoot you. people don't seem to care about killing 
people. I've heard of people getting shot at go-go clubs over 
bumping into people or tal~ing to someone's girlfriend. Some 
people have gotten shot ov~",~ the sort of teasing and joking 
around that's normal among kids. You have to learn to keep an 
eye out and stay out of people's way. 

In my neighborhood, I hear gunfights sometimes, but not as much 
now as last summer, when there were mayoe two a week. My friends 
and I talk about the issue of violence, drugs, and guns. Some 
people I know are either involved in tile drug trade or go out 
with boys who are. They get involved because they want fast 
money, to buy cars, jewelry, radios. They don't get jobs because 
the pay is too low. I have been asked to hold drugs for dealers 
but have refused. I prefer to buy things with money I have 
earned legally. 

There are also guns at school. Students are no longer allowed to 
carry pocket books or knapsacks in my school because students had 
been carrying guns. A school nearby had to be emptied one day 
because a shoot-out was expected. Hustlers are more popular 
socially. School has become a fashion show. If someone has 
fancy shoes, then everyone wants them. Girls get status by going 
out with hustlers. They brag that "My boyfriend has more money 
than your boyfriend will ever have." 

Kids need more role models. The hustlers are nice to the young 
children and buy them candy and things. These children need 
other adults who are willing to talk and spend time with them. 
And we need to get the guns off the streets. 



20 

Chairman MILLER. Thank you, Detra, for your statement. 
In the first part of your statement you say that too many young 

people have g-~ms and you can get guns on the street about as 
easily as you \'..m get candy. Why are the kids that you know that 
have guns getting them? 

Ms. DETRA J. Okay, if they hustle for a person and, you know, he 
is a runner or a hit man, they--

Chairman MlLLER. In the drug business, you are describing? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. He is given a gun to carry out orders that the 

main person "has given him. Sometimes it is for self-defense because 
they know somebody is after them. If they know they are dealing 
drugs, then somebody may be after them, so they are going to get it 
for protection. 

Chairman MILLER. Are there some people who are carrying them 
who aren't in the drug trade, who might be carrying them just to 
look tough or to gain status or something like that? Or is it all part 
of the business? 

Ms. DETRA J. It is all part of the business. 
Chairman MILLER. What is the youngest person you know who 

has a gun? 
Ms. DETRA J. Twelve. • 
Chairman MILLER. Twelve years old? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. That person would be involved in the drug 

trade? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. So the gun is just one of the instruments of 

the trade. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. You have talked about the fact that you have 

heard gun fights. What goes through your mind when you hear 
gunfire in your neighborhood? Apparently that happens fairly fre­
quently? 

Ms. DETRA J. Not as much as it did last summer. You don't 
really hear them now, but you hear them, like, late at night about 
1 or 2, sometimes. It is not as much as you did last summer when it 
was like two times a week. It was mainly over who owed somebody 
money or joking around, talking about each other and they can't 
handle it any more so they shoot them. 

Chairman MILLER. What goes through your mind when you hear 
the gunshots? 

Ms. DETRA J. I just try to stay out of their way and duck, you 
know, because you don't know what is coming your way. Just stay 
out of their way. 

Chairman MILLER. What do these young people's parents say 
when they find out that their son or daughter or somebody is car­
rying a gun? 

Ms. DETRA. J. They try to get them to stop, but some of the ones 
that I know, they just hide it or put it away somewhere else in the 
neighborhood, like abandoned houses or stuff like that. They just 
hide it from their parents. 

Chairman MILLER. So their parents might not necessarily • 
know--

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
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Chairman MILLER [continuing]. That they are carrying guns. 
Where do you think-do you talk to children-you are 18, do you 

talk to children or do younger children talk to you about what they 
think about the shootings and the fact that people have died in the 
neighborhood, younger kids? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. They are scared and they tell me that they are 
scared and they know a few people who do it and they are just 
scared. 

Chairman MILLER. Do they change the way they are living? Do 
they stay in the house or do they try to stick together with friends? 
How do they go through their day? 

Ms. DETRA J ,Okay, when we are outside, we mainly stick togeth­
er as a group, but most of the time, we are not outside because we 
know that there is nothing outside for us anymore. So mainly we 
stay in the house or go to a recreation center, something like that. 

Chairman MILLER. You work now? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. You work part-time, full-time? 
Ms. DETRA J. Full-time. 
Chairman MILLER. Full-time. Do you work in the neighborhood 

or do you work in another part of the city? 
Ms. DETRA J. I work in the neighborhood. 
Chairman MILLER. So when you are not at work, you are more or 

less hanging around the house? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes, in the house. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Milner, if I might ask you-I know you 

are here just to accompany Detra, but you have been involved with 
young people for some time. How common is this in the kids you 
work with? 

Mr. MILNER. As Detra has stated, since the renovation has taken 
place over in the community, we don't have as much problem as 
you had during the summer last year, mainly because a lot of the 
people who are in the business are no longer there. You still have a 
small percentage that are there that are maintaining the business, 
but because of the renovation, because of the program that I work 
for, a lot of the hustlers have been relocated to Potomac Gardens, 
Kenilworth, Mayfair. 

Chairman MILLER. So the problem has been moved to another 
project. 

Mr. M!wER. Has been moved to another project. But you still 
have the problem there among the kids in junior high school and 
high school. As she stated, they do carry guns to school. Getting a 
gun is no problem if you know who you have to go to to get it. The 
people who come into the business already know who and what 
channels they have to go through to receive the weapon. 

Chairman MILLER. How big is the immediate neighborhood that 
Detra lives in-how many housing units there, roughly? 

Mr. MILNER. You have roughly around between, I would say, 60 
to 75 units that are open at this present time. As I say, they are 
still doing renovations--

Chairman MILLER. They are remodeling them? 
Mr. MIwER. They are remodeling them. 
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Chairman MILLER. How many children in that neighborhood do 
you think are carrying guns or have immediate access to guns? Do 
you have any estimate? 

Mr. MILNER. Fifteen to 20. 
Chairman MILLER. Fifteen to 20. 
Mr. MILNER. And that is just my speculation. It may be more. 
Chairman MILLER. Would that be typical of other housing 

projects ill the city? 
Mr. MILNER. Oh, no. 
Chairman MILLER. That is low? 
Mr. MILNER. That is low. In certain area:'!, there is a gun in just 

about every housing unit where some one is doing the business. For 
instance, Potomac Gardens. Now, Potomac Gardens is really a war 
zone, you know. I would be surprised if anyone over in that area 
don't have a gun. Over on the Farms, it is low because we have 
transferred them from here to there. 

Chairman MILLER. Detra, do kids talk about other areas of the 
city as being worse, or more dangerous, or as places you don't go or 
that your parents might tell you not to go to? I mean, there has 
been a lot of attention in the newspapers and on TV about some of 
these other areas. Do you consider them worse or more frighten­
ing? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes, they are worse than where I live. Our area • 
cooled down, as Robert said, because they all moved out: half of 
them dead, half of them locked up. So the ones that we transferred, 
they live, you know, Potomac Gardens and worse areas than what 
wehave--

Chairman MILLER. I am sorry, I am missing-why is it worse? 
What were you just saying? 

Ms. DETRA J. Because most of the ones that we had around our 
way--

Chairman MILLER. You mean the drug dealers or people involved 
in the trade. 

Ms. DETRA J. The ones that are involved with the trade: 
they have gone to jail, moved out to other areas, or they are 

dead. 
Chairman MILLER. So, in fact, you would consider yourself some­

what lucky to be living in this housing unit, as opposed to others? 
Ms. DETRA ~T. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. And yet, you are talking about-you are esti­

mating that there may be a gun in at least 40 percent of the units? 
I guess it really wouldn't break down into units; they may have 
more than one kid in a house that would be carrying a gun. 

In other projects, you are telling us it may be 100 percent. 
Mr. MILNER. It all depends on what area, what project you go to. 
Chairman MILLER. Detra, I have to-let me just-if you don't 

want to talk about this, please feel free to tell me you don't, but we 
are all kind of products of our environment. I try to think about 
growing up and I think from the time that I started school until 
the- time I graduated from high school, I think I went to two funer­
als for my friends. One became very ill and died of a disease and 
one was in an automobile accident. • 

You are telling me you know of eight people who have died. How 
many funerals have you gone to? 
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Ms. DETRA J. Half of the eight. 
Chairman MILLER. Half of the elght? You have been to four fu­

nerals? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. Is that common in your neighborhood? I 

mean, when you go to these funerals, there are a lot of other young 
people like yourself? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. What do you say to one another? 
Ms. DETRA J. We don't really converse. We just cry because it is 

a shame how young they are when they do that. Most of the ones, 
they die for no reason. They were innocent bystanders. 

Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Packard. 
Thank you, Detra. 
Mr. PACKARD. Mr. Chairman. 
Detra, you have indicated that kids can get guns most anywhere. 

I think it was also indicated by Mr. Milner that if you know the 
right places, you can always get guns . 

Do any of those guns come from legitimate gun stores? Do the 
young people go and buy them or do they get them through the un­
derground? 

Ms. DETRA J. Underground. 
Mr. PACKARD. In other words, they know where to go to get their 

guns. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. PACKARD. None of them are purchased or received legally or, 

to your knowledge, taken from parents and brought from home. 
They are gotten through the underground. 

Ms. DETRA J. Not that I know of. 
Mr. PACKARD. Do they pay for their guns? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. PACKARD. Do the young people carry other weapons other 

than guns? Knives? 
Ms. DE'l'RA J. Yes. 
Mr. PACKARD. So they simply are looking for something to either 

put pressure on people that owe them money or to protect them­
selves. It is not necessarily only guns. It can be other weapons, too, 
and they would use them just as freely as they would a gun. 

Ms. DETRA J. True. 
Mr. PACKARD. Are you aware of any of your young people who 

have been knifed at your schools or neighborhoods? 
Ms. DETRA J. Two. 
Mr. PACKARD. Two? Okay. 
Do any of your friends carry guns that are not involved in the 

drug business? 
Ms. DETRA J. No. 
Mr. PACKARD. It is primarily, as you mentioned in answer to the 

chairman's questions, it is related to the drug business in school 
and in your neighborhood. 

Ms. DETRAJ. Yes. 
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Chairman MILLER. Would the gentleman yield on that point, if I 
just might. 

Mr. Milner, maybe you can help us because you have a little bit 
of historical perspective-I just wrote this down as you were talk­
ing-can you think. back before drugs were so prevalent, was there 
the gun problem-I mean, is the gun problem simply an attendant 
part of the drug trade? Were guns this prevalent before? 

Mr. MILNER. I also need to clarify some things. In my office, I am 
basically-there are certain things that I can speak of and certain 
things I can't--

Chairman MILLER. I understand. 
Mr. MILNER [continuing). Because of my not being cleared 

through my office. But when I was growing up, no. 
Mr. PACKARD. Detra, if we were able to put law enforcement and 

other programs in place to remove the drug business out of our 
schools, what would that do to the use of guns and other violence 
that takes place in our schools and in our neighborhoods? 

If we were able to get rid of drugs and the drug business, would 
that-do you think correct or improve the gun situation and the 
violence situation? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. The only thing that they really want is money • 
and they are saying that jobs don't pay enough, so they are out 
there for the money. So if you remove the drugs out of the school, I 
am sure the guns won't be out he!'e-~ 

Mr. PACKARD. Apparently it takes a good deal of money to supply 
and support a drug business or a drug habit. 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. PACKARD. Do you think that if we made it difficult for your 

parents or for other honest people in your neighborhood to obtain 
guns or other weapons, do you think that would stop the guns in 
your neighborhood and in your schools as long as the drug business 
is there? 

Ms. DETRA J. No. 
Mr. PACKARD. There is no question that we have a serious prob­

lem in our schools and in our neighborhoods, especially in our 
urban areas. There is absolutely no question, we do. What do you 
think the solution is? You have been close enough to it, certainly 
closer than I have been to it. 

What do you think needs to be done? 
Ms. DETRA J. More money. More jobs that offer more money. 

Most of the time, programs only send you down to 500 C Street and 
they give you a job for $3.50 an hour. That is not enough money for 
the money that they are making now. So they are saying, why 
drop? 

All I can say is more programs. 
Mr. PACKARD. I see. I don't think any of us would disagree with 

you there. We sincerely-certainly I sincerely appreciate you 
coming today. I know it is not an easy thing to do, to come to an 
important meeting like this, but you have done very well and I ap­
preciate your testimony very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILJ..ER. Mr. Sarpalius. • 
Mr. SARPALIUS. Detra, let me start by saying that you have done 

an excellent job. I know it is not easy for you to come before a com-
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mittee like this and talk about the problems that you see with guns 
in schools and with some of your friends and those types of things, 
and you should be commended for coming here and expressing 
yourself. 

I want to ask you a few questions. First of all, do you know what 
the age limit is to buy a gun? 

Ms. DETRA J. No. 
Mr. SARPALIUS. Is it pretty easy to get a gun if you wanted to get 

one? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. SARPALIUS. Do you know of many parents who lock up their 

guns in your neighborhood? 
Ms. DETRA J. They have them hidden away, but not necessarily 

locked up where their children cannot get to them. 
Mr. SARPALIUS. So if a kid wanted a gun that their parents have 

in their home, it is pretty easy to obtain that gun? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. SARPALIUS. What do you think is the best way to discourage 

kids from carrying guns? Do you think if parents were liable, par­
ents had some responsibility themselves for any kid who carries a 
gun that that would help? 

Ms. DETRA J. They should start off at the home with their par­
ents. The parents should be there to guide them and tell them that 
it is wrong to carry a gun and put more emphasis that-what 
would be done to them if they were to carry a gun. But not too 
many parents-you know, there are not that many youth today 
who talk to their parents, so it should start at the home with the 
parents. 

Mr. SARPALIUS. In your opinion, do you know of any way that 
you could encourage parents to do that? 

Ms. DETRA J. No. 
Mr. SARPALIUS. It is a difficult question. 
Thank you, Detra. 
Ms. DETRA J. You are welcome. 
Chairman MILLER. Dennis. 
Mr. HASTERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I certainly appreciate your being here today and, as everybody 

else has said, it is a tough thing to come here and talk about these 
things that happen to you. I just want to go over one more question 
that everybody has asked you, but we need to get this straight. 

The guns that these kids get, that the 12-year-olds on up get, usu­
ally are got by the people who supply them with drugs; is that 
right? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HAsTERT. So, as well as being a provider of drugs, they are 

also the provider of the guns, right? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HAsTERT. Certainly, you say, that most of those kids-kids 

who aren't into drugs or aren't in the business, as you say don't 
carry guns. Is that what you said? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HAsTERT. Okay. 
Now, years ago, a couple years ago, kids used to carry knives, but 

today the gun is almost a status symbol, right? 
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Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. You get a gun, people treat you almost like you are 

a man. Is that true? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. Because you are a dangerous person. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. And they know that they have to deal with you, 

right? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. So it is almost a psychology, isn't it, a state of 

mind how people look at one another and treat one another. So 
somebody with a gun has become a very important person in that 
community, whether he is dealing in drugs or whatever. Is that 
right? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. Does almost everybody in a housing project like 

yours know who is carrying a gun and who is not? I mean, it is 
pretty well known among the people? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. You talk about dollars, and you sas' you work for a 

living, and it is tough, isn't it? • 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. Especially if you are working in a stor(;J or working 

in the projects. How much money can a kid, say 14 or 15 years of 
age, who is working in the business-how much money can he 
make in a night or a week? About? 

Ms. DETRA J. Well, they make a thousand a night. It depends on 
how long you are out there or what you are selling. 

Mr. HASTERT. So a kid who is just a teenager-­
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT [continuing]. Can make a thousand a night. 
Ms. DETRA J. Y (lS. 
Mr. HASTERT. That is a lot of money, isn't it? 
Ms. DE'fRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. 'I'hat is even a lot of money for anybody who is in 

Congress. 
Do you think, then-it is awful tough to go back and-any of 

those people go back and try to earn $3.50 or $5 or $7, even $10 an 
hour, you know, hard work all day long, and try to compete with 
that thousand dollars a night, isn't it? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HASTERT. Does that money come back to help their family? I 

mean, does it actually subsidize their family and their mom and 
kids and brothers and sisters sometimes, or is that all their money'l 

Ms. DETRA J. Mainly they spend it on themselves, because I have 
seen boys with cars and their mothers still catching the bus. So it 
is not coming home. It is going on what they want to get, what 
they want to buy. 

Mr. HASTERT. So once you earn that status as a man and you 
carry that gun, those dollars-they are your dollars, they don't go 
back to the family or help your mom or anything else like that? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. • 
Mr. HASTERT. Most mothers certainly don't want their kids to do 

that. I don't want to be leading you or telling you what I think the 
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answer is-I am asking your opinion. Is that a status symbol for a 
mother, if everybody knows that all of a sudden her son is a man 
carrying that gun or is that something that mothers don't like to 
see happen? 

Ms. DETRA J. They don't like to see it happen. 
Mr. HAsTERT. Because they know that that danger is there, 

right? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. HAsTERT. I think we can learn more from your testimony 

than an awful lot of experts because you are there, and you see, it 
and you know those people that it happens to. 

Did you want to say something else? 
Ms. DETRA J. No. 
Mr. HAsTERT. Okay, fme. 
I appreciate it. You have been very helpful to us today and a 

very charming witness. Thank you very much for coming and 
spending some time with us. 

Ms. DETRA J. You are welcome. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Sikorski. 
Mr. SIKORSKI. No questions, thank you . 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Durbin. 
Mr. DURBIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am sorry I came in 

late, but I have read your testimony. I really do appreciate your 
coming by here today. 

You sure have seen an awful lot in your life. I tak.e a look at 
some of the things you have experienced and I tell you, people of 
50, 60 years of age haven't seen some of the things that you have 
been through. It takes a lot of courage for you to come here, and I 
appreciate it. We all do, because many times, we are just far-re­
moved from what is going on out there in the real world, in the 
neighborhoods, and when you come in and tell the story, it really 
has an impact on us. It helps us understand. 

It looks like you faced some tragedies in your own life with your 
boyfriend being shot and things like that that brought you to the 
point where you are willing to sit here and tell us this story. 

Are there other-some of your friends that-are there tragedies 
that happen to them that lead them to the point where they say, I 
am just not going to be involved in this anymore; I have to get 
away from it; I have to fmd some other thing to do with my life? 

Ms. DETRA J. Most of them get deep into it after their friends die 
or whatever. They get deep into it. I would think that they would 
draw away from it, but they get into it heavier. 

Mr. DURBIN. So they go the other way. You are saying they just 
say, this is it, we have to fight this battle and stay with it and if 
somebody dies, that is going to happen. 

Do they talk among one another about getting caught by the law 
and facing penalties or facing the judge or going to jail? Is there 
conversation about that happening? 

Ms. DETRA J. Not really. They say it is not going to happen to 
me. They have that kind of attitude. 

Mr. DURBIN. Some people-I mean, we talk in legislatures about 
raising the penalties. We are going to make it so tough, if you ever 
get caught with a handgun, we are going to make the penalties so 
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high that anybody who hears about that is going to be frightened 
to think that they might get caught some day. 

Do you think that would help, if we raised the penalty and said, 
boy, no matter how old you are, if you get caught with a handgun, 
we are going to throw you in jail, no ifs, ands or buts about it? 
Would that help? 

Ms. DETRA J. It should. 
Mr. DURBIN. It should help? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. DURBIN. Okay. We have to get the message down to the 

streets, though, don't we? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. DURBIN. Defmitely. How do we do that? Who talks-who 

gets that message across most effectively, do you think? 
Ms. DETRA J. Where I work, it is a program and kids come in 

there. We talk to them, you know, about it, so if somebody were to 
tell us, we would just tell them or either have it come across the 
media. 

Mr. DURBIN. Spread the word around that way. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. • 
Mr. DURBIN. Yes. Do the churches in your neighborhood have 

much impact on people's lives in terms of making these decisions? 
Ms. DETRA J. Most young kids don't go to church any more. 
Mr. DURBIN. So there is very little connection there between 

what is happening at church and what is happening on the street? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. DURBIN. I want to thank you for coming. You came here at 

an interesting time because yesterday we were debating on the 
floor something called the minimum wage bill--

[Laughter.] 
Mr. DURBIN [continuing]. And you know, an awful lot of people 

said to us-
Chairman MILLER. You don't have to laugh at us. [Laughter.] 
Mr. DURBIN. Sometimes it is easy to be amused by what we do­

but some people said, why are you so worried about minimum 
wage, it is just money going to kids. When you think about young 
people like yourself, young men and women, and how a few dollars 
might mean a little more hope--

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. , 
Mr. DURBIN [continuing]. It becomes more than just an issue of 

helping kids. It is helping the next generation. 
Thanks, Detra. 
Ms. DETRA J. You are welcome. 
Mr. DURBIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Smith. 
Mr. SMITH of Texas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Detra, I appreciate you being here as well and certainly as has 

been indicated by other members of this subcommittee, your pres­
ence is very much appreciated. 

It seems pretty clear to me that based upon what you have said 
and on the statistics that we are aware of that the laws aren't • 
working in the District of Columbia right now. They have some of 
the toughest gun laws anywhere in the United States and yet we 
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have in the capital city some of the highest rates of violence of all 
kinds. 

As you know, it is illegal right now to carry guns in the District 
of Columbia. Supposedly you have to have parental consent if you 
are under 21. 

What I wanted to ask you, and t.his is a follow-up on a question 
you were asked a few minutes ago, is that if the laws were strictly 
enforced, if we had more police, if we had tougher penalties, would 
that get through, would that help reduce the violence? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH of Texas. You mentioned a few minutes ago that vio­

lence is directly related to the drug culture. I was going to ask you 
what you think should be done about the drug traffic, but let me 
ask the question this way: If we were to dry up the drug trade in 
the District of Columbia, do you think that that would also elimi­
nate a lot of the violence that is occurring on the streets? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH of Texas. Do you think that that is a good way to get 

at reducing the gun violence, to dry up the drug traffic? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes . 
Mr. SMITH of Texas. Okay. I happen to agree with you. 
Let me also ask you, to follow up on an earlier question as well, 

do you feel that if there were stronger families, if there was more 
parental supervision of young people, that that would do a lot to 
stem gun violence? 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH of Texas. It seems to me that we have clearly brought 

out some of the solutions today, which are to enforce the laws 
better, be tougher on individuals of all ages who are abusing guns 
and generating violence and also try to shore up the families. I 
think that those are subjects that this committee is interested in 
pursuing in the long term and certainly, Detra, we appreciate you 
pointing those out as solutions to the problem. 

I thank you for being here. 
Ms. DETRA J. You are welcome. 
Chairman MILLER. Barbara? 
Mrs. BOXER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
You said in your testimony that you knew children as young as 

12 who carry guns. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mrs. BOXER. Do you think the reason that they do it is because 

most of the people they look up to carry guns as well? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. They look at the hustlers as role models. 
Mrs. BOXER. Yes. So, would you say, if there were other role 

models who could compete with the hustlers, it would help mat­
ters? In other words, what troubles me is that very point, but it 
seems to me that the big hope is with the little kids, isn't it? In 
other words, you are saying to me, even after you see death-not 
you personally, but your peer group-it doesn't even stop. It makes 
them get more into it, is what you said . 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mrs. BOXER. So it seems to me that what we have to do is get to 

these little kids really early on so they have the courage to say to a 
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hustler, "You don't really care about me; you don't really love me 
and I don't want to follow your way." 

Now, if someone like you, for example, who has a certain set of 
beliefs, were to go into a school where there were first-graders, kin­
dergarten, second, third, and you met with them and worked with 
them, do you think that would help . . . to stay with these kids as 
an alternative role model? 

Ms. DETRA J. I do it now. 
Mrs. BOXER. You do? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mrs. BOXER. Is it working at all with these little ones? Do you see 

progress? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mrs. BOXER. Can you tell us a little bit about how you deal with 

them and how they respond? 
Ms. DETRA J. We have self-esteem classes and we pick a topic 

about today's problems and we discuss it and they tell us what they 
see and how they see it and we will try to, you know, steer them in 
the right direction. Most of the time, I keep them off the streets 
because I deal with-I deal with girls mainly. You know, some-
times there are fellows in our group because I do talent and fash- -
Ion shows, and so-anything to keep them off the street, I am will- ., 
ing to do. So I try to do that. 

Mrs. BOXER. You look beautiful and I think-and you are beauti­
ful mside, so I think that does come across to the kids. 

So in looking for solutions, there are a lot of solutions that we 
could come up with here, but I think one of them is expanding on 
this whole role model notion. 

Do YOIl do this through a program that was set up through the 
city or the schools or what? 

Ms. DETRA J. Department of Recreation, OSAY. 
Mrs. BOXER. Okay. And you get to see the kids after school? 
Ms. DETRA J. Before and after. 
Mrs. BOXER. Before and after school. Do they go there on a vol­

untary basis or it is part of the program or are these kids who have 
gotten in trouble or--

Ms. DETRA J. Mter school, they come voluntarily. They come in. 
Mrs. BOXER. And how old are they? 
Ms. DETRA J. They range from nine to 25. 
Mrs. BOXER. No kidding? Okay. 
Mr. Chairman, thank you. What I am coming to is we have to 

get kids at very, very young ages and use people like this witness, 
who, in the worst of all circumstances and worlds, has managed to 
pull it all together and she has a lot to offer these young people. So 
I think our future lies with people like that. 

Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Machtley. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I have 

submitted a statement and request that that be part of the 
record--

Chairman MILLER. Without objection, it will be put in as part of • 
the record. 

[Opening statement of Hon. Ronald Machtley follows:] 
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. RONALD MACHTLEY, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CoNGRESS 
FROM THE STATE OF RHODE ISLAND 

I would like to take this opportunity to'l)pplaud the efforts of this Select Commit­
tee on Children, Youth, and Families for confronting this issue of children and guns. 

Nevertheless, in listening to today's testimony we must be aware that this is an 
extremely large and complicated topic. To lump together ALL incidents involving a 
person under the age of 21 and a flrearm of sorts, is not only an oversimpliflcation 
of the issue, but is also a disservice to this serious problem. 

A case involving a child who, while cleaning a gun, accidentally shoots a friend is 
clearly different from an incident in which a youth uses a gun to hold up, say, a 
package store. An apples-to-oranges comparison, at best. 

In order to better understand the problem, so that ultimately we can reach a solu­
tion, there are many questions that must be answered first. For example, are we 
talking about a young child, an adolescent, or a young adult? Was the incident acci­
dental or deliberate? What was the source of the flrearm? The list goes on and on. 

I look forward to hearing the testimony of our panel this morning, and I would 
urge my colleagues to consider the above questions, as well as others, so that this 
problem may be properly addressed. Thank you. 

Mr. MACHTLEY. Thank you very much, Detra, for your testimony 
and for being here. 

I would just like to get a little more information about who these 
people are and what exactly they are using as weapons. Do you 
think most of the people are above 14 who are carrying weapons in 
your school, from your personal knowledge? 

Ms. DETRA J. They start at 12. 
M, .. MAcHTtEY. They start-are many of them 12 to 14? 
ME' .. DETRA J. Not many, but you have a few. Most of them are 15 

and up. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. Are many of them in school or are many of them 

out of school, either dropouts or have graduated? 
Ms. DETRA J. It is a mbcture of all. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. So you have both school attendees and people on 

the street? 
Ms. DETRA J. And dropouts, yes. 
Mr. MACHTI.EY. Are the guns primarily or almost exclusively 

handguns which are involved? 
Ms. D.l!:TRA J. Yes. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. The laws in this country, as I understand, do not 

permit anyone to carry a handgun under 21. From your knowledge, 
most of these guns must be unregistered, then. 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. The hustlers who are acting as role models, are 

most of these people 18 and over or are they younger? What age 
group are these hustlers that you are talking about? 

Ms. DETRA J. Fifteen and up. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. Fifteen and up? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Mr. MAcHTLEY. Now, what do you think is the interaction with 

the existing police and these young people on the street? Sure, if 
we had enough police to put one on every corner or one on the 
doorstep of every home, we could stop the problem, but what do 
you think the interaction is with the existing police? Do the police 
try and work with the kids who are involved? Are they turning 
their backs on the kids? Do they just sort of condone and say, well, 
I know Johnny over there always carries a gun and just stay away 
from him? 
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What is your experience? 
Ms. DETRA J. They have police walking the streets now, but­

like, if there is a group of kids standing together, they will come 
and break it up or, you know~, stop and see what they are talking 
about. But it is nothing like they are turning their backs on them 
and it is not like they are helping them either. 

Mr. MACHTW"Y. Is there any way for the police to confiscate these 
guns? That is what I am trying to get to. If they make-can we do 
something to make it more difficult for the kids to carry guns with 
the existing police force? 

Ms. DETRA J. Make examples of the ones that are already locked 
up. 

Mr. MAcHTLEY. What about in school? You mentioned there are 
some ways of cutting back on kids carrying guns. Do you think we 
could put metal detectors like we use at airports and other meth­
ods of preventing guns from coming in and making it just more dif­
ficult? Will that help? 

Ms. DETRA J. It might, but-
Mr. MACHTLEY. Do you think that they could just go out and get 

another gun? 
Ms. DETRA J. That will just stop them from bringing it into the 

school, but that is not going to stop them from getting one. 
Mr. MAcHTLEY. Just going back to-because, I think you prob­

ably have as much information as to what could be done-other 
than role models, which I agree is certainly the best way to go and 
maybe the way that we can help many of the kids, but is there 
anything we can do with those who are carrying guns just to limit 
the number of guns which are on the street? 

Ms. DETRA J. If they are caught with a gun? What I say is lock 
them up so they will understand that it is not that easy to carry a 
gun and get away with it. 

Mr. MAcHTLEY. Thanks very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Evans. 
Mr . EvANS. In the District, they have banned handguns and yet 

you know many students that have guns. Did any of the eight 
people that you know or those that have been wounded have guns 
or were engaged in gun fights at the time they were shot? 

Ms. DETRA J. Most of them were gun fights and half of them 
were innocent bystanders. 

Mr. EVANS. I am sorry? 
Ms. DETRA J. You had half that had guns and were in gun fights 

and half were innocent bystanders. . 
Mr. EVANS. For some of those that have died, there is really-if 

they had guns and were involved in a gun fight, there is no amount 
of increased penalties that are going to be any worse than actually 
getting killed, I suppose, or perhaps wounded in a gun fight, so if 
we are talking about increased penalties, in effect, we have capital 
punishment for some of these gun owners that have been involved 
in these gun fights; is that right? 

Ms. DE'l'RA J. Yes. • 
Mr. EVANS. But there is a feeling that you have to be armed to 

protect yourself? Is there that feeling in your community? 
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Ms. DETRA J. Among the ones that are dealing, yes. 
Mr. EvANS. All right. So nothing we probably do here in terms of 

saying you could go to jail for X-maybe a year or something is 
going to be any worse, you know, punishment than what has hap­
pened to some of these students that have been killed or wounded; 
is that correct? 

I· mean, do you think if we passed a law here saying you go to 
jail for one year whether or not you actually discharged a weapon 
in the commission of a crime, would that deter people in your com­
munity from owning guns? 

Ms. DETRA J. You really can't say. You have to prove it. 
Mr. EVANS. I am sorry? 
Ms. DETRA J. I am saying, you could say that you are going to 

lock them up for whatever amount of years for a gun, but they are 
not going to believe it until they see it. So you have to really prove, 
make an example out of somebody. 

Mr. EVANS. All right.. Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. Let me, if I might, first of all, 

Detra-you mentioned that a couple of times you have been asked 
to hold drugs for a dealer or hustler, as you refer to them. Where 
did you get the courage to say no? 

Ms. DETRA J. From inside. I don't want to have anything to do 
with it, drugs, none of it, guns, anything; because as soon as you 
start holding stuff for somebody, they might come looking for you. 
They don't care who it is. You could just be-you know, passing 
these drugs back to him and somebody could just snatch him, 
snatch you, shoot you, shoot him. I would rather not deal with it. 

Chairman MILLER. Good decision. Logical. It follows. Okay. 
But again, you look at this and you analyze, and you say this is a 

very dangerous business to get into. This can cause you a lot of 
trouble if you even start getting involved at all. 

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. And yet, many of your friends or people that 

you see that are living in your neighborhood look at it, and, for 
some reason, they draw a different conclusion. 

What do you think it is that is driving them where they would 
flirt with death or injury or jail terms? Why would they flirt with 
it? What is driving it? 

Ms. DETRA J. Popularity. 
Chairman MILLER. Popularity? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. How do they get to be popular by doing this? 
Ms. DETRA J. The girls-they think it is cute, like, if you go out 

with a hustler, you are this and you are that. So that is why they 
do it and they do it for the fancy jewelry, the cars and stuff like 
that. 

Chairman MILLER .. What I find interesting is that that answer 
parallels answers that we have received in this committee from 
members of various gangs around the country-that this provides 
status. As one young woman said who belonged to a gang, "You 
know, it's not easy to be a Chicana in America, but if you belong to 
the gang, no one's going to fool with you." She said, "Your teachers 
treat vou with respect and people leave you alone if you belong to a 
gang." 
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Is that part of being involved in the drug trade, too, you think? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. So it kind of solves some of your problems? It 

also adds to them, apparently, rather dramatically. 
When we asked a number of gang people "do your parents know 

you are a member of a gang," or "why would your parents let you 
become a member of the gang?" a couple people who were former 
gang members who now have left those gangs from Philadelphia 
and Los Angeles said that we had to understand that sometimes 
the child was bigger than the parent, that maybe parents didn't 
have as much control as some of us in Congress thought they 
might have, that some of these kids scare even their parents. 

Do you think that that is somewhat true? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. Do you see examples of that in your neighbor­

hoods? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman Mn.r.ER. Where a mother might not be able to exercise 

control over whether her son carries a gun or gets involved in the 
drug trade--

Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. Or who her daughter goes out 

with? 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. 
Chairman MILLER. So the pleas of the parents might simply go 

unheeded in this case, where kids aren't going to pay attention. 
Ms. DETRA J. Yes. It is not a family bond any more. The par­

ents-okay, they might say stop or whatever, but that is not going 
to necessarily stop the child from doing what he or she wants to do, 
because while they are outside, the mother is inside, and she, you 
know) doesn't have any control of what her child does outside 
unless she really enforces her rules and regulations in her house. 

Chairman MILLER. Mr. Milner, do you fmd that to be the situa­
tion, I mean) where in many instances, parents are making the 
effort, but they have lost that element of control that we like to 
think we have as parents? 

Mr. MILNER. That is basically true, but I must clarify that all the 
kids that are in the project homes aren't bad kids. You have 10- or 
15 percent who are doing the business and the rest are going to 
schools, getting good grades) coming in on time, working summer 
jobs, you know, doing other cultural activities, but it is just that 
you have that bad apple in every project who is going to stand out 
and shine beyond the ones who are doing well. 

Chairman MILLER. All right. The concern I have is not that every 
child is a bad kid. What troubles me is the extent to which young 
people like Detra and the young kids and the very small kids have 
lost almost all of their liberties in these neighborhoods because of a 
few people involved in the drug trade. Kids cannot go out and play. 
KidS sleep on the floor. Kids are kept home after school. They are 
not experiencing the sort. of normal growing up and fun and play 
that you equate with childhood because there are a few people 
standing on the corner who scare the hell out of them. 

I hope this doesn't appear to be an indictment of all kids who 
live in projects because, in my district, in talking with kids in hollS-

• 
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fig projects in tough neighborhoods, what always grabs me is the 
extent to which some of the very young kids are just frightened to 
death of their environment. When you talk to young people-as we 
have with former gang members or gang members or people like 
Detra-you see that they are called on at an age, 14, 15, 16, to deal 
with some problems that not many of us would be very successful 
at in terms of the difficult choices that you would have to make at 
that age. 

I am concerned that there is a notion, sort of, that children are 
running wild without parents paying attention, but boy, I will tell 
you, in my district, there are an awful lot of parents who are 
marching evel'Y Saturday and Sunday to try to get drug dealers out 
of their neighborhoods and trying to ~ab onto their kids. I think 
even Secretary Kemp has suggested that, in many of these neigh­
borhoods, there are no options. Fortunately, he has joined up with 
the YMCA and YWCA to see about improving some of the recre­
ational facilities. Again, the testimony before this committee, by an 
awful lot of kids, is that we fail to understand. We think a lot of 
black ki.ds are standing around shooting basketballs and they say, 
"We c-,}>n't even have hoops in our neighborhood. There are no bas­
ketballs; there are no hoops; there's nothing." 

I think that is what the Secretary has tried to point out and I 
think, as Congresswoman Boxer has said, what is the opposite of 
the drug trade in these neighborhoods? If the opposite is nothing, 
then the drug trade starts to look fairly attractive. 

I think we know enough about children to know that they seek 
stimulation. They are risk-takers. They think they are invulnera­
ble. They have a lot of things going for them, but if there is no 
outlet, if you can't play ball, you can't join a group or you can't 
have some outlet- I don't know, I guess maybe the drug trade be­
comes very attractive at that point. 

Mr. MILNER. It is attractive because, number one, as you say, 
most of the hustlers range from-and what I mean by hustlers, I 
am talking about your hustlers out here doing it on a regular 
basis-range from 15 on up. The babies, which Detra deals with a 
lot-as she says, she works for the Department of Recreation 
OSAY program and a lot of the kids in the neighborhood-and 
when I am saying "babies," I am talking about your nine through 
12-12 and on down-look up to Detl'a because Detra takes them 
here, she counsels them, she buys them ice cream, all the things 
that they are not getting at home, Detra supplies. 

When you are dealing with your 155 and 16s, then you are deal­
ing with something different. They consider themselves grown; 
they consider themselves, "I know what I'm doing," so you have a 
different tactic because you have the 19- and 20-year-olds who are 
making the drug world look good to your 15s and 16s. They come 
up in the cars and they go-they are friends. But dealing with the 
little ones, as you stated, once we get to pur little ones, that will 
leave out all the rest because the. little ones are going to take the 
place of the so-called {(who wants to be a hustler; who doesn't?" 

Chairman MILLER. You think, even in these difficult neighbor­
hoods and circumstances, that there is clearly an opportunity there 
to change the outcome of some of the younger kids? 
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Mr. MILNER. Exactly, and it has been done. It has been done. 
Most of the kids in the project homes, when they come to the pro­
gram, as I say, they have different options, school, tutoring. Instead 
of being out there on the street comer watching the hustlers, they 
have the option to go to shows that they would not have ordinarily 
been able to see at the Kennedy Center. They have the option of 
going to the basketball games, football games, anything that is 
going to deter them from seeing the glory, glory from the hustler. 

Believe me, you have a lot of concerned parents in the communi­
ty, a lot of them, and they are slowly but surely pulling together 
because now that they see that one will stand up, then the others 
stand up. Then, when you got another one standing up, then you 
have another. Then you build an Army. That is what is happening 
in the community, slowly but surely. 

Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Any further questions by members? 
Mr. MACHTLEY. Mr. Chairman? 
Chairman MILLER. Yes. 
Mr. MACHTLEY. May I just follow up on that? 
Are there some good, be it private or nonprofit organi7..ations, 

that you have seen that are really making a difference or any pro­
grams that set up role models that are really good, from the stand­
point of--

Mr. MILNER. Yes, there are. There is one that I know of that has 
done extremely well, and that is the program I work for. 

Chairman MILLER. Were you authorized to say that, Mr. Milner? 
[Laughter.] 

Chairman MILLER. Thank you very much. 
Detra, you can see that you have been very helpful to the com­

mittee with your personal experiences, and obviously, all of us-I 
think I speak for all of the Members of Congress here, wish you 
well and admire your courage and your willingness to help out the 
young children. We wish you the greatest success. We really appre­
ciate your being heJ:a very much. Thank you. 

I· would also say that I think that as people have aD opportunity 
to go back through the testimony, Detra laid down some rather re­
markable and dramatic lines about this problem in her community 
that members may be interested in taking another look at. 

Next, we will hear from a panel made up of Dr. Katherine Chris­
toffel, who is a Fellow with' the American Academy of Pediatrics; 
and Dr. Gary Kleck, who is the Associate Professor, School of Crim­
inology from Florida State; Colonel Leonard Supenski, who 'is the 
Chief of Crime Prevention Bureau, Baltimore County Police De­
partment; Dr. Thomas Scalea, who is the Director of the Trauma 
find Critical Surgical Care Unit, Kings County Hospital in Brook-

llyn; and William D. Weisenburger, who is the Assistant Principal 
/ from Stonewall Jackson High School in Manassas, Virginia. 

If you will come forward and take your places up at the table, I 
think what we will do is we will take your testimony in the order 
in which I have called your names and your entire written state­
ment will be made a part of the permanent record of this commit­
tee. The extent to which you can summarize-you can see that this 
is generating a fair amount of questions heTe-will be appreciated 
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and to the extent that you want to comment on previous exchanges 
taken place, you should also feel free to do that. 

Dr. Christoffel, we will start with you. Welcome, welcome to all 
of you. 

STATEMENT OF KATHERINE K. CHRISTOFFEL, M.D., FELLOW, 
AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, AND ATTENDING PHYSI· 
ClAN, DIVISION OF GENERAL AND EMERGENCY PEDIATRICS, 
CHILDREN'S MEMORIAL HOSPITAL, CHICAGO, IL, ON BEHALF 
OF THE AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS 

Dr. CHRISTOFFEL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
My name is Katherine Christoffel and I am a practicing pediatri­

cian in Chicago, Illinois, where I serve on the medical staff of Chil­
dren's Memorial Hospital. In addition, I am a Fellow of the Ameri­
can Academy of Pediatrics and a member of the AAP Committee 
on Accident and Poison Prevention. 

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you this morning 
to discuss the alarming problem of children and firearms in our so­
ciety . 

The Select Committee is to be applauded for focusing sharper 
public attention on this devastating area of childhood injury. 

I wear a number of hats. One of these is general pediatrician 
and, wearing this hat, I am involved with firearm-injured children 
in the emergency room and after surgery. It is not difficult, unfor­
tunately, for me to remember many specific cases and I would like 
to share a few of these with you. 

One was a four-year-old boy whose young sister shot him while 
they were playing with the family handgun. The bullet lodged in 
his spine and he will never walk again. 

One Sunday, a 16-year-old was brought to the emergency room 
by ambulance. In the ambulance, mere minutes after he was as­
saulted with a handgun, he had no palpable pUlse. In the operating 
room, within half an hour of injury, he required about a dozen 
units of blood because of internal bleeding. 

A ten-year-old was very recently hospitalized, having been shot 
while he and a friend were playing with the household handgun. 
They were in a festive mood because it was the boy's birthday. The 
bullet penetrated his face and lodged in his brain and he is expect­
ed to be permanently disabled. 

A one-year-old was playing in the living room while his father 
was cleaning his childhood BB gun. The weapon fired, the BB pene­
trated the one-year-old's skull, lodging in his brain. Surgery was re­
quired to remove the BB; the child's ultimate outcome will not be 
clear for years. 

On New Year's Eve a few years ago, a ten-year-old boy was han­
dling the family shotgun. He did not realize that it was loaded and 
it discharged, destroying his brother's face. The shot lodged in the 
base of his brain, causing his death. His organs were donated for 
transplantation. 

It has been more than ten years since a young patient of mine 
saw his own father shot to death with a handgun, but I cannot 
forget what the boy said. It was Christmas time and I asked him 
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what he wanted for Christmas. He- said he wanted a bugle so he 
could wake his daddy. 

I hope this hearing can be a bugle call to wake this country to 
the needless danger our children face by living in our gun culture. 

When I learn that a gun-injured child will require my attention, 
I ask two questions. The first is, how bad is it; the second is, how 
old is he? By knowing the child's age, I can almost predict the cir­
cumstances in which he was injured. If he is under five, and it is 
almost always "he," the story will·be that he was playing at home, 
either his home or a friend's or a relative's, when he found a gun. 
He may have thought it was a toy or may have thought it was real 
but unloaded and began to explore it. The exploration may have 
included pulling the trigger to see how it worked. Or perhaps it 
was another child of similar age who did the exploring and the 
trigger-pulling. 

If the child is over five, the story will be similar, except that the 
handling of the gun will have been fantasy play, in which the 
shooter or the victim or both were tough guys in a fight, just like 
on TV. The pre-adolescents dare one another to be brave and shoot 
or simply show off that they they can handle a gun. • 

If the child is adolescent, the gun injury is probably either a sui­
cide attempt or an assault. Very early in adolescence, by age 12 in 
many areas, our boys graduate ri'om toy gun play to the real thing, 
aiming guns at themselves and one another with deadly outcome. 

At each of these developmental stages, the presence of a gun in 
the child's environment invites behaviors that are appropriate to 
that stage of development. (It is important to remember that 15- to 
19-year-olds are not adults, even when they think they are, look 
like adults and carry guns.) Unable to resist the temptation, chil­
dren give in to the invitation to handle the gun, but what they get 
is not what they expected. 

Another hat I wear is epidemiologist. The cases that I have men­
tioned to you cannot convey how many children are injured, only 
that each and every one is a tragedy. The larger tragedy is that 
there are so very many children who suffer gun-related injuries. 

In 1987, gun injuries were the fourth leading cause of uninten­
tional injury or death to children 14 and under. For inner city 
black adolescent boys and young men, firearm injuries are the 
leading cause of death. Many thousands of boys are carrying hand­
guns to school daily. 

In 1987, more than half of the 2500 murder victims ages 19 and 
under in this country were killed. with guns. The adolescent suicide 
rate has tripled in the past three decades, making suicide the third 
leading killer of teenagers. Guns are the leading method used by 
teenagers to commit suicide. . 

With more than 30,000 overall firearm deaths each year in our 
country, a large and steadily growing number of American chil­
dren are forced to confront the loss of gun-injured parents and 
other loved ones. More have parents and relatives who are tempo­
rarily qr permanently damaged by gun injuries. 

Firearm injury victims also include the children who uninten- • 
tionally inflict firearm injury on others. The guilt they suffer is im-
possible to measure. 
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The greatest tragedy in the facts which I have presented is that 
firearm death and injuries should be among the most preventable 
of all childhood injuries. Were guns not so readily available, most 
of these deaths and injuries would be avoided because there is no 
other weapon type that is anywhere near as deadly as firearms. 

A third hat that I wear is child advocate. That is what brings me 
here to speak to you today. The American Academy of Pediatrics 
has as its motto, "Speak up for children." We must speak up for 
children because most children cannot speak up for themselves. 

According to a recent Academy survey of its fellows, one in six 
pediatricians across America treated a child for gun-related inju­
ries within the past year. Two-thirds involved handguns and two­
thirds of those occurred during unsupervised play with a gun found 
in the household. Based on their experience, three out of four pedi­
atricians support more community efforts to enact gun control leg­
islation. In my opinion, these will need to be multi-faceted, compre­
hensive and far-reaching. 

The carnage caused by guns among children and adolescents oc­
casionally receives media attention (today, in part, thanks to you). 
However, systematic and sustained attention to the problem has 
been lacking. Part of the reason for this is that data are generally 
unavailable specifically concerning the involvement of children in 
the gun epidemic, including unintentional as well as intentional in­
juries, fatal and nonfatal injuries. 

Further, there is a lack. of necessary detail, for example, about 
age and circumstances, in the data that are available. An example 
that came up already this morning is that we need to know where 
the guns are coming from, the illegal ones as well as the legal ones. 
Saying they are illegal doesn't tell us where they came from. The 
Academy urges Congress to take steps to ensure that detailed and 
current records are collected and kept so that the situation can be 
properly assessed and steps can be taken to end the maiming and 
killing of our .children. Gunshot injuries should be reportable and 
investigated, just as cases of measles and AIDS. 

The Academy will sponsor a two-day forum on children and guns 
later this summer to begin to generate other specific viable public 
policy options. 

Pediatricians are prepared to support your leadership and that of 
this committee to ensure that further preventable firearm deaths 
and disabling injuries do not befall our children. No one can be­
lieve that the Founding Fathers, in crafting the 2nd Amendment, 
intended to leave American children as vulnerable to firearm vio­
lence as they are today. 

Thank you for your attention. 
[prepared statement of Katherine K. Christoffel M.D., F.A.A.P. 

follows:] 
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PRE1?ARED STATEMENT OF KATHERINE K. CmuSTOFFEL, M.D., F.A.A.P., FELLOW, AMER­
ICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS, AND ATTENDING PHYSICIAN, DIVISION OF GENERAL 
AND EMERGENCY PEDIATRICS, CmLDREN'S MEMOl!oIAL HOSPI'~AL, CmcAGO, IL 

Mr. Chairman,. my name is Katherine Christoffel, M.D., and I am a 

practicing pediatrician in Chicago, Illinois, where I serve on the 

medical staff of Children's Memorial Hospital. In addition, I am 

a Fellow of the American Academy of Ped.iatrics, and a member of 

the AAP Committee on Accident and Poison Prevention. The Academy, 

as you know, represents more than 38,000 pediatricians in the 

United States who are dedicated to the promotion Of. maternal, 

child and adolescent health. I especially appreciate the 

opportunity to appear before you this morning to discuss the 

growing problem of "children and firearms" in our society. The 

Select Committee is certainly to be applauded for focusing sharper 

public attention on this devastating area of childhood injury, 

which too often goes unmentioned. Under the "cloak" of 

Constitutional guarantees, our children are being hurt and are 

dying. 

I hope this hearing will mark the beginning of the end for this 

disastrous situation. No one can believe that our Founding 

Fathers, in crafting the Second Amendment, intended to leave 

American children as vulnerable to firearm violence as they are 

today. Thousands of children carry guns to school each year; 

children have been killed in schools by handguns and in school 

yards by semiautomatic weapons; major urban trauma centers are 

reporting an increase of 300 percent in the numbers of children 

treated for gunshot wounds; young children are being shot in 

retaliation for the gang activities of their older siblings. 

,. 
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Because of these developments, pediatricians have come to believe 

that serious advocates for child safety cannot ignore the issue of 

guns. 

At the outset, it should be noted that handguns are by no means 

the only threat to American children. For example, nonpowder 

firearms (air rifles and BB guns, etc.) are a category of weapon 

normally considered toys, but they are far too dangerous to 

warrant such a benign description. The ammunition--steel BBs, 

lead pellets or darts--can be fired with a velocity capable of 

penetrating skin and bone. Eye damage is a frequent and serious 

result. BB guns and pellet weapons are available by catalogue and 

in retail stores. They are advertised in magazines intended for 

pre-teen children. The sale and use of these products are loosely 

regulated. But the ttreat they pose to children must be taken in 

context. 

And that context can be captured in a single word: handguns. 

Handgun injury remains a major cause of morbidity and mortality in 

American society, particularly among young persons. Large numbers 

of children are affected by handgun violence through the loss of 

fathers, brother3 and other relatives. Young children are 

injured, and occasionally killed, in handgun "accidents." Some 

young children and many adolescents are murdered with handguns. 

Like infant mortality, handgun violence in the United States is a 

medical as well as a social problem. Because handguns are so 

lethal, and because of their very limited ability to provide 
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pe~csonaI provS!ction, handgun injury in our judgment can best. be 

r./~duced by mal'dng handguns less available. Handgun control cannot 

:ceduce rates cf crime or interpersonal assault, but it can reduce 

the frequency and severity of injury arising from these situations 

toward the much lower levels found in other countries. 

The lamentably heavy involvement of children in the united States 

handgun injury epidemic warrants the full involvement of 

pediatricians on their beha"lf--and the Academy is pledged to 

precisely that. We will spons~r a two-day forum on children and 

guns later this summer to begin to generate specific, viable 

public policy options; we will hold a full-scale roundtable debate 

of the issue at the American Academy of Pediatrics annual meeting 

in October; and we pledge to this committee that pediatricians 

will provide you with support to galvanize appropriate public 

attention--and action. 

Surely it is high time. Our country is regrettably unique in the 

western world in both gun violence and in the lack of limitations 

on gun ownership and use. We have t\~ice the number of gun 

homicides and suicides as has Latin America, nearly five times 

that of Canada and Europe. A resident of Seattle is five times 

likelier to be murdered with a handgun than is a resident of 

Vancouver, just 140 miles to the north. 

And children are not spared. Ten American children ages 18 and 

under are killed every day in handgun suicides, homicides and 
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accidents. Three or four times as many are wounded. One of every 

25 admissions to American pediatric trauma centers is due to 

gunshot wounds. In 1987 gun injuries were the fourth-leading 

cause of unintentional-injury death for children ages 14 and 

under. For inner-city black adolescent boys and young men, 

firearm injuries are the leading cause of death. An estimated 

135,000 boys carried han9guns to school daily in 1987, and another 

270,000 carried handguns to school at least once, based on a 

recent survey of 11,000 students. Nearly 8.7 million children and 

adolescents have access to handguns. Florida reported a 

42-percent increase in gun incidents in schools during 1987-88, 

and 86 percent of the guns that were traced came from the 

students' homes. California schools reported a 43-percent 

increase in student gun confiscations in middle schools, and a 

50-percent increase in high schools over the past three years. 

With roughly 33,000 overall firearm deaths each year in the United 

States, a large and growing number of American children are forced 

to confront the loss of a gun-injured parent or other loved one. 

Added to this are the parents and others temporarily or 

permanently damaged by gun injuries. The impact of such trauma on 

children and their families has become too familiar to many 

pediatricians, particularly those of us who live in cities. In 

addition to the number of children who have suffered firearm death 

or injury at their own hands, we must also consider the children 

who accidentally inflict firearm injury to others--the guilt such 

a child would suffer for the rest of his or her life is impossible 
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to measure. 

In 1987 more than half of the 2498 murder victims ages 19 and 

under were killed with guns. An estimated 23,900 were assaulted 

with guns in 1985. In a study of 266 unintentional shootings of 

children ages 16 and under, 50 percent occurred in the victims' 

homes, and 38 percent in the homes of friends or relatives. In 

almost half the cases, the handguns used were most often found in 

bedrooms. Easy access to loaded guns in the home is probably the 

chief contributing factor in unintentional shootings of children 

ages 14 and under. Nationally, more than 25 million households 

own handguns, and about half of those surveyed admit to keeping 

them loaded. As a result, hundreds of times each year, children 

playing at home find a handgun, they explore or play with it, then 

the gun discharges and a child is seriously injured or killed. 

When the youngest children are themselves the direct victims of 

handgun violence, it is occasionally deliberate; more often it is 

unintentional. In some instances the child is caught in the 

crossfire of an adult argument or robbery; more often a child gets 

hold of a gun that has been acquired by a family member as 

protection from assault, and plays with it, unaware that it is 

real and loaded. Since the purpose of buying the gun is poorly 

served if it is under lock and key, the tendency is to keep it 

readily accessible to deal with emergencies. That can--and 

does--spell tragedy for many American children, reared a~ they are 

with toy guns that are strikingly realistic in appearance. 

• 
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The adolescent suicide rate has tripled in the past three decades, 

making suicide the thi~d-Ieading killer of tp.snagers. Every 90 

minutes, an American teenager commits suicide. Every three hours, 

a teenager cornmits suicide with a handgun. Guns are the leading 

method used by teenagers to commit suicide (60 percent), and nine 

out of 10 attempted suicides involving handguns are completed. It 

has also been reported that a suicidal teenager living in a home 

with an easily accessible gun is likelier to commit suicide than 

is a suicidal teenager living in a home where no gun is present. 

In the study of fatal unintentional injuries, boys were usually 

both the victims (00 percent) and the shooters (92 percent). This 

pattern of male predominance is seen for all gun injuries. Gun 

play by young boys probably contributes to both firearm injury 

during childhood and also the acquisition of the "gun habit," 

which is deadly. When reality mimics fantasy, there may be 

danger. The visual similarities between toy guns, nonpowder 

firearms, and powder handguns and rifles confuse not only 

children, but adults as well. At times, children are fatally shot 

by police, who understandably suspect them of criminal firearm use 

when they are actually playing with toy guns. Colorful 

lightweight plastic handguns may soon ~e produced; based on 

nlanufacturer information, it appears that they would be marketed 

to women and others who have thus far avoided guns. These new 

toylike devices would compound perceptual confusion concerning 

which guns are real, and also increase the presence of guns in 
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children's environments. 

Fantasy of another sort contributes as well. Television and 

movies accustom viewers to high levels of violence by portraying 

the world as threatening, and depicting guns as solutions to 

interpersonal and societal problems. By presenting an implausible 

number of people surviving gunshot trauma with trivial results, 

the entertainment media minimize the dangers of gunplay and 

desensitize children and adults to the enormity of each death and 

injury. 

But the price we pay is not fantasy at all. In addition to lives 

and anguish, firearm injuries cost money. The financial costs of 

nonfatal injury include those of medical care, legal and social 

investigations, and interventions. Interventions may include 

supportive services to the family, rehabilitative services or, in 

some instances, long-term institutional placement due to severe 

sequelae. In a recent study at the hospital where I work, the 

average hospital charges alone for 23 children hospitalized with 

powder firearm injuries was more than $10,000. The costs of fatal 

violence include as well forensic investigations, and the years of 

potential life lost to the victims. 

In keeping with our commitment to children, pediatricians, now 

acutely aware of the deepening problems associated with children 

and guns, are prepared to act. According to a recent Academy 

survey of its Fellows, fully one in six pediatricians across 

• 

• 



• 

• 

• 

47 

America has treated a child for gun-related injuries within the 

past year. Of those injuries, 66 percent involved handguns. 

Sixty-two percent of gun-related injuries occurred during 

unsupervised play with a gun found in the household. Three out of 

four pediatricians surveyed strongly agreed that community efforts 

to enact gun control legislation should be publicly supported, and 

a majority agreed that such measures would help reduce risks of 

injuries or death to children and adolescents. 

Prevention of firearm injury can occur at anyone of several 

points: manufacture/importation, sale/transfer, possession, and 

use. Of these, purchase and possession/storage are the ones most 

amenable to pediatric anticipatory guidance. Though its 

effectiveness has not been evaluated, counseling of parents would 

seem to be imperative if the household contains volatile or 

depressed individuals, young children, or pre-adolescent boys. 

Parents can be asked if they have or are thinking of acquiring a 

gun, and the risks associated with guns in the home reviewed. If 

guns are already in the home, and parents resist disposing of 

them, the need to keep guns and ammunition separate can be 

stressed. 

Several other educational approaches to the primary prevention of 

firearm injury have been proposed, including advice to parents by 

physicians, tr.aining in hunting skills, and school-based programs 

on the dangers of guns. The hunting education approach is not 

promising, as most child and adolescent firearm injuries 
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(including most unintentional firearm injuries) are not related to 

hunting. Cognitive approaches aimed at young children would 

probably be counterproductive, as the safety gains are likely to 

be minimal and any decreased adult vigilance (based on the 

presumption of such gains) hazardous. There is no evidence that 

public education alone--in or out of the schools--has any impact 

on gun violence. 

Pediatricians and other physicians can play a useful rol~ in 

seeking to reduce firearm violence. Their efforts can include 

education (both directly, by discussing the importance of firearm 

safety with parents, and indirectly, by conveying the same message 

to the public at large), advocacy (developing support for and 

testifying on behalf of gun control legislation), and support 

(providing expertise and pressure to assure that education and 

legislation can and will be translated into the desired protective 

actions) . 

The greatest tragedy in the facts which I have presented is that 

firearm deaths should be among the most preventable of all 

childhood fatalities. Were guns not so readily available, most of 

these deaths would be avoided. We cannot pretend otherwise. 

Some 4500 deaths, and between 13,500 and 22,500 firearm injuries, 

occur in this country each year, which we are asked to ignore 

because of strong--and strongly objectionable-- pOlitical 

pressures. American families devastated by the loss of their 

children to firearm violence deserve better leadership than that • 

• 
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The carnage caused by guns among children and adolescents 

occasionally receives media attention. However, systematic and 

sustained attention to the problem has been lacking. Part of the 

reason for this is that there is generally unavailable data 

concerning the involvement of children in the gun epidemic, and 

there is a lack of necessary detail in the data that are 

availelble. The Academy urges Congress to take steps to ensure 

that proper records are kept, so that the gravity of the situation 

can be properly assessed and steps can be taken to end the maiming 

and killing of our children. Gunshot injuries should be 

reportable, just as are cases of measles and AIDS . 

Pediatricians are prepared to support your leadership, and that of 

this committee, to ensure that further preventable firearm deaths 

and disabling injuries do not befall our children simply because 

we lacked the political courage to provide them the protection to 

which they are entitled . 



Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Dr. Kleck. 
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STATEMENT OF GARY KLECK, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR, SCHOOL 
OF CRIMINOLOGY, FLORIDA STATE UNIVERSITY, TALLAHAS­
SEE,FL 
Dr. KLECK. Good morning. 
The topic of the hearing has changed a little bit since I was first 

invited to spe8k to it, so some of my written testimony, I would 
say, is irrelevant to this morning's proceedings, so I will skip on 
the portion that concerned assault rifles, which I was told earlier 
had been a concern. Briefly, the testimony indicated that the as~ 
sault rifle problem was largely a media creation. There was neither 
a significant fraction of homicides or other crimes involving assault 
rifles, nor was there any indication {)f an increasing number of 
them. 

So I will confme my comments to the other portions of the testi­
mony which concerned gun violence among youth. 

I was interested to hear Dr. Christoffel's testimony. I had not 
seen her written testimony before today, but it is characteristic of 
medical and publl<:: health writing and testimony on the subject. A 
lot of it is very vague and amorphous, slipping from discussions of 
gun accidents to suicides, to homicides, back and forth, talking 
about all gun fatalities without referring to what kind are being 
referred to. 

Some statistics will refer to children, some to adolescents, some 
to the two combined. If you want to make figures look large, you 
include teenagers as if they are the same as children and so on. 

We are told that gun accidents are the fourth leading cause of 
unintentional deaths among children. If I were to come to you and 
say that among fatal gun accident deaths, fatal gun accident 
deaths were the leading cause of death, you would think I was an 
idiot, but if you limit all deaths just to unintentional deaths, it is 
true, for what it is worth, that fatal gun accidents are among the 
leading causes of death, but the reality is they are extremely rare. 
Children are not the primary victims of fatal gun accidents. The 
primary victims are the same people who are the victims of inten­
tional gun violence; that is, they are adolescents and young adUlts. 
They are people in the ages roughly between 15 and 29 or so. 

Children rarely are the victims of fatal gull accidents, although 
you would not get that impression from media accounts because it 
is almost always regarded as, at minimum, a State wire service and 
often a national wire service story when such an event occurs. We 
are told this problem is an epidemic of gun violence of some sort. 
The reality is gun violence across the board has been declining in 
the United States, fortunately. This is a bright spot. I guess good 
news is not really news-under current news standards, but, in 
fact, both the overall homicide rates and the share of that homicide 
problem which is attributable to guns has been declining in recent 
years. 

In particular, the rate of gun accidents has been declining over 
the years. It has declined dramatically. If you can call the problem 
an epidemic, despite the fact that the trend is going in the exact 
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opposite direction and sharply downward, then the word loses all 
meaning. So what we have here is selective use of statistics, odd­
ball, vaguely phrased claims. The reality is, for example, that the 
number of fatal gun accidents involving children in 1974, children 
under the age of ten was 227. By 1987, it was down to 92. That is a 
dramatic drop. Things are going down for one reason or another. 
You can quibble about why they are going down, but certainly that 
the problem is getting far less serious than before is indisputable. 

Likewise, the homicide rate has been going down. The share of 
homicide which is committed by adolescents or children has de­
clined sharply. Suicide has never been a significant problem of the 
very young; it is a problem of adolescence and basically the long­
term trend in gun involvement among adolescent suicides has also 
been downward, generally speaking. T.aere are little blips upward 
and downward in the trends, but no substantial long-term shift. 

The estimated fraction of-zero- to 19-year-old suicides-well, the 
zero- to 19-year-old suicides who have used guns in their suicides 
was about 63 percent in 1979. It was about 59 percent in 1985. To 
the extent that there is any trend at all, 'evidently young peopl<a 
are preferring guns in suicides less than befol'e . 

There is no basis to indicate that gun control laws have been ef­
fective in reducing suicide, fatal gun accidents or homicides, either 
among young people or' other people, although I would have to 
qualify that comment by noting very little of the research has been 
very solid. It is not good research, but it certainly isn't solid 
enough to hold out any great optimism about being able to reduce 
these problems through legislation, 

Dr. Christoffel claims that gun accidents among children should 
be an easily avoidable source of childhood death and morbidity and 
I would suggest the exact opposite. The greatest progress in reduc­
ing death and morbidity among youngsters has almost always been 
in the areas of natural causes of death. There have been dramatic 
reductions in deaths due to all sorts of causes of death, but if you 
analyze even the statistics used to argue that legislation can some­
how help this problem, we see that the characteristic kind of gun 
accident involving children involves a gun owned for defensive pur­
poses. It is a gun owned for a very powerful reason. It is a gun 
owned by people who, rightly or wrongly, believe that their lives 
may depend on retaining that gun, and not only retaining it, but 
retaining it in a very dangerous condition; that is, loaded and un­
locked. 

It would be 100 percent effective advice, if people took it, to keep 
the guns unloaded and locked up separately from the ammunition 
or, to do even better than that, get rid of the gun altogether. It is 
indisputable there could not be any gun accidents without a gun or 
without a gun that is loaded. But that is not advice that people 
take and advice that people don't take is no better than advice 
which was bad. 

The gun accident problem involves people living in low-income, 
high-crime areas who have a very realistic crime problem to deal 
with, and who accurately realize that they cannot rely on the 
police for personal protection, then, in their desperation, they turn 
to the use of guns, the ownership of guns. 
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. It is not true that guns are useless for self defense. That is not 
what criminological evidence indicates, and therefore, people are 
not being irrational in acquiring guns for self defense. They are not 
real good as a crime-prevention strategy. There isn't much the 
criminal justice system does to prevent crime and there is probably 
only a rather modest effect of potential victims owning guns, but it 
is not useless. When people use guns for self defense, they, general­
ly speaking, come out of it better than people who did not use guns 
for self defense. They are less likely to be injured and less likely to 
lose their property in crime incidents where they use a gun for self 
defense . 
. So given that people have a rational reason for keeping those 

guns around in their homes and will cont.inue to believe, no matter 
what evidence indicates one way or another, that that is a good 
thing to do, the only kind of advice you can give people to prevent 
these kinds of tragedies from happening is advice they are willing 
to take, advice such as keep your gun with a trigger lock on it or 
some similar device. It is impossible to discharge a firearm, acci­
dentally or intentionally, if you just keep the trigger lock on it. It 
is an absolute 100 percent effective way of preventing a gun acci- • 
dent, and yet it doesn't render the gun entirely useless for self de-
fense. So that is advice that people can take and it is advice that 
might well have an impact on gun accidents, both among children 
and among older people. 

There is a radio station in Florida which is giving away trigger 
locks this weekend to any gun owner, any parent who wants one. I 
suspect that is one of the most productive things that could be done 
to prevent these kinds of accidents. 

Thank you. 
[prepared statement of Professor Gary Kleck Ph.D., follqws:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PROF. GARY KLEcx, PH.D., AssocIATE PROFESSOR, ScHOOl. 
OF C!uMINOLOGY, FLoRIDA STATE UNIVERSITY, TALLAHASSEE, FL 

- Crime and vital statistics iruSicate that in recent years the 
homicide rate has been declining, and the share of thes~ homicides 
which involve guns l1as also generally bean declining. However, 
among youths (persons under Age 20), the gun share of homicides has 
increased since 1984. 

- Tl1ere is no hard evidence to indicate that homicides involving 
sc-called nassault riflesn has increased in recent years. 

- It 1. probable that no .ore than one to two per oent of U.S. 
homicides in 1981 involved theSe weapon., and certain that le •• 
than fivo per o.nt ~id. 

-Fewer than one per cent of U.S. homicides involve fully autOlllatic 
weapons of any kin~, Whether machine guns or semiautomatio weapons 
oonverted to fir. fully automatio. 

- Of over !lOO,OOO sworn police officers serving in the U.S. in 
1987, 73 were feloniously killed, 66 of them with guns, nine of 
these with rifles, and, at most, seven with semiautomatic rifl •• 
and one with a fully lIutomatic rifle. Thill total of eigl1t is 
identical to the corresponding figure for 198~. Th.rs is no hard 
evidQnce of an incraasing risk of death to police officers from 
these weapons. 

- Casea of innocent bystanders being accidentally ahot in gun 
l:>att·les between crirDinals, with any type of firearms, are extremely 
rare. 

- The involv~ent of guns in youth suicide has been decreasing 
sinee 1979, except for a slight upturn froa 10.84 to 1985. 

- Fatal gun accidents most COmMonly involve adolescent. and young 
adults, as b truo of intentional homicides, but rarely small 
ohildren. Fatal gun accident. involving youths, as well as the 
all-agos total, ha~e been declining tor twenty years. 

- The author supports a gun license law requiring anyone who would 
acquire or possess a gun of any kind to obtain a firearms owner'. 
license, which would not be issued until the applicant had passed 
a thorough cri~inal recorda Check. H. considers the furor over 
aSSault rifl •• ~o be II ainor "sideshow" isaue • 
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I have been asked to tegti~y about the involvement of guns in 
youth violence, and to present relevant statistical data, with 
special reterenee to semi-automatic rifle. and fully automatio 
weapcms. The bulk of the material to be presented has been adapted 
from a book I all writing on quns and violence. • 

Tnnda in Xquth Homicide and Glln Involyement 

I will b.gin by desoribing recent trends in youth killing., 
focussing on homicide data because tho.e are widely regarded as 
the most reliabl1l violent crille statistios available. 'l'able 1 
shows that the fraotion of u.s. homicide arrests accounted for by 
pe!:50ns under age 20 has been fairly stable since 1974, fluctuating 
betwe.n about 16 and 20 per cent. The overall (1111 ages) homicld61 
rate per capitll has generally declined since 1974: oonseqUently, 
the rate of homicides committed by youth. has also bsen declining. 
The youth homioide rate has recently increased since a lov point 
in 1984, but is still well below the rate in 1974. (In this and 
later tables, 1987 is the last year referred to because the final 
1988 FBI crime figure. with gun type breakdowns had not yet been 
publicly released at the time this testimony was prepared.) 

Table lA shows the recent trends in youth involvement in 
viOlent crime in general (homicide, rape, robbery, and aggravated 
assault combj.ned). The IIIhare o~ violent crimes accounted for by 
youth has apparently declined somewhat over the past fifteen years, 
presumably at least partly due to • corresponding deoline in the 
fraction of the general population in the young ages. There has 
been little noteworthy trend in the per capita rate of youth 
viOlent crime in the last five years, although there has been a 
modest drop ov~r the last tift.en year •• 

Going back to Table 1, it also presents figures on trends in 
the involvement of guns in homicides in general, and among youth 
homicides in particular. since 1974, the relatiVe involvement of 
guns in homi~ide (all ages combined) has steadily declined, the 
per cent of homicides which involved guns decreased from about 70t 
in 1974 to about 61~ in 19B7. Among homicide&: with victims under 
age 20, the per cent involving guns declined from 1974 to 1983 and 
then inoreased from 1984 through 1987, returning to roughly the 
same level as in 1974. 

"Assault Ritles" and U,S. Hom,cides 

Paramilitary semiautomatic rifles (PSARs), popularly known as 
"a .. sault rifles,· are shoulder weapon. which can ~irQ only one ehot 
per trigger pull, but which feed another round into the chamber 
after each shot is tired (i. •• are "auto-loading"). They are 
directly derived or adapted from true assault rifles, which are 
military weapons capable of either semiautomatic fire (one shot per 
trigger pull) or tully automatic fire (multiple shots per trigger 
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pull, firing for as long as the trigger is held down and there 
unspant ammunition). semiautomatic rifles and handguns bave been 
common civilian arms in the u.s. since befDre the First World War. 
PSARs differ from these earlier weapons only in appearanoe and in 
the fil.ct that they were adapted from military aSIll'Jult rifles. 
Mechanically, unmodified PSARs are not significantly different from 
the semiautomatic firearms that have been popular since the early 
years of the century. 

Gun salss overall have been declining since 1980, and rifle 
sllles have been deoreaeing since 1976, based on domestic production 
and importation figures frolD the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and 
Firearms (BAU) (U.S. BA'lT 1973-1983; Hove 1987). However, judging 
from theil:' increasing prominence in gun stores and oatalogs, PSARII 
have been gaining an incre~sing share of the rifle market in the 
past deoade. For example, the well-known §hooter's Bible catalog 
did not advertise any PSARs in its 1974 issue (although many other 
semiautomatio guns were included), but devoted 13 pagas to suoh 
weapons in 1987 issue. However, there are no national data on the 
number produced, sold or pDssessed (BATY does not break down rifle 
tota~s as to whether they are semi-autDmatic), SD we cannot sar how 
much of an increase there has been. They still probably const tute 
a minority of rifle sales, as suggested by the fact that there wer~ 
81 pages of the 1987 Shooter's Bible devoted to non~PSAR rifles, 
compared to only 13 for PSARs. 

Table 2 shows that rifles have not been involved in a large 
share of u.s. homioides. To the extent that there has been any 
trend at all in this share in the past ten years , it has bean 
generally downward. Both the number and per capita rate of rifle 
homicides has been decreasing. By 1987, only ".9 pel'.' cent of U. s. 
homicides involved rifleD of any kind; therefore, thi. would be the 
upper limit on the share of killings involving PSARs, even if all 
of the rifle killings involved such weapons. A reasonable estimate 
would be that, at most, perhaps a quarter to a half of thes., or 
about 1-2 per cent of all U.s. homioides in 1987 involved PSARs. 
A more precise or authoritative estimate ic not poesible because 
the national homicide data gathered by the FBI do not differentiate 
subtypes of'rifles. 

For the same reason, it is impossible to sey for certain 
whether the number of killings involving PSARc hac significantly 
increased nationally in recent years. It may have done so, at 
least to some slight degree, but, not withstan~ing the steady flow 
of news media stories on PSAR-linked crimes, I know of no hard 
evidence to support such a claim. Since the share of homicides 
involving rifles of all types hac deolined slightly in the last ten 
years, in order for PSARs to claim any substantially growing share 
of homioides, one would have to Assume sharply declining 
involvement of other types of riflee, If all of the figure. era to 
be consistent. 

While FBI data covering u.s. homicides in the general 
population do not differentiate killings by type of rifle involved, 
their data on a special subset ot homioides do provide more 
detailed information of this SDrt. I refer to killings Df police 
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otficers. It should Jle str~ssed that high powered weapons such as 
PSARs probably aocount tor a larger 8~are of police killing. than 
of civilian ~illin9s beoau.. only the more powerful quns havs a 
$Ubstantial liklihood of killing a person vearinq body a~or, liS 
most polioe do. Table 3 shows the recent trends in weapon use in 
felonious killings of police otficers. out of ov~r 500,000 sworn 
officers in the nation, 73 were feloniously killed in 1987, 66 of 
these involving quns, nine of them rifles. Rillings involving 
semi-automatio rifles of any ~ind, paramilitary or otherwise, are 
olearly quite rare. Even if all killings involving rifles with 
calibers found in .ellliauto rifles did in tact involve semiauto 
rifles, there were at most eight Buch killings in the entire nation 
in 1987. One of these eight cases involved II fully automatic 
rifle. 

Discussing trends ineventa thi. rare Ie probably not vary 
meantngfu1, but for what it's worth, there is no indioation of an 
inorease in the~e kinds df killings in reoent years - there were 
e)Cactly as many in 1987 as there had been five years earliQr. 
Sinoe this is the period during Which !?SAltS were growing in 
popularity, if they had increased the homicide risk for police 
officers, this is the period when it should have besn evident. It 
i£ not. Table 3 also shows that the number of polioe officers 
feloniously killed has dec~ined in recent years, as have thQ number 
involving guns and, more specifioally, the number involving rifles. 
Handguns have always been the predominant weapon used to kill 
polioe offioers, just as is true of oivilian homicides (U.S. 1S1 
1988). 

As to trends in PSAR involvement in youth homicides, there 
again are no national data which would permit any authoritative 
statement one way or the other. PSAR. involvement in youth 
homicides i8 very likely at least as rare as in hOlDicides in 
general, but whether thia involvement is increasing is impossible 
to say. 

In sum, although there is certainly greatly increased media 
and police attention being paid to semiautomatic rifles, the 
limited hard ev1denc$ available provides no ~eason to believe there 
has actually been any increase in violence involving such weapons. 

Machine Guns and Weapons Converted to Fully Automati~ 

The are no national data on crimes inVOlving fUlly-automatio 
weapons (1.e. capable ot firing multiple rounds with a s1n'1le 
trigger pull), whether quns originally manufaotured as machine guns 
or semi-automatic weapon. converted to ~ully automatio fire. ThQ 
bS5t available information pertains to local areas like oities or 
counties. Miami/Dade county is on especially useful local" because 
it is an extreme "upper limit" case. it 18 located in a state ~ith 
fairly lenient gun laws and is notorious tor its extraordinarily 
high rate of drug trafficking activity and drug-related killings, 
with "cocaine COWboy." supposedly involved in almoat daily machine 
gun battles on the streets. If fully automatic weapons clallD a 
large share of homicides anywhere in the u.s., they surely $hould 
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do so in Miami. The peak year for Dade County hOlaicides was 1980, 
during which there were 569 killings. The share of the~G killings 
which were linked to drug-trafficking ("ripoffs," "burns," killings 
to control drug territory, fighting over drug proceeds, ret!!ll lation 
for previous druq-rel&ted killings, robberies of drug dealers, 
etc.) is extremely high in Dade County - 19.7 per cent, compared 
to only 1.7 per cant of U.S. homioides being related to "narcotics" 
that same year (U.S. FBI 1981). NeVertheless, according to the 
Dade county Medioal Examiner, only onG per cent of Dade county 
homicides involved a machine gun of any kind - 5 or pOBaibly 6 
oases out of 569 homioides (Tomb 1984). 'l'be oorresponding traction 
for the U.S. as a whole i. thus very likely to be well below one 
per cent. 

No ono knows how many PSARs have been converted to fUlly 
automatio tire. It i. certainly possible for a person with 
sufficIent skills and equipment to do a conversion on almost any 
PSAR. However, there is"no evidence that any significant number 
ot conversions are done by criminals (or by others tor them) or 
that any dgnificant number of crimes are oOllllllitted with such 
weapons. Indeed, there is not even any anecdotal eviuence hinting 
that such events are cOllllllon. Evidently criminals eithElt' stick 
with non-automatio fire or, in the oasll ot criminals like drug 
smugglers, have acoess to true machine guns. 

stray Bullets and Innocent BystandeXB 

While some Bight dismiss the significance of PeAR and machine 
gun violenoe because so lIIuch of it appears to" involve drug 
traffiokers and other criminals killing one another, others strese 
tt.e risk of innocent bystanders being shot as II result of 
indiscriminate, rapid-fire shooting in public places. Every 
ordinary oitizen, it is argued, is at ri.k of being accidentally 
shot by a stray bullet fired from ona of these weapons. 

Such incident. do occur I however they appear to be extremely 
rare. Again taking Miallli as a strong te.t case, r have examined 
narratives of 569 Dade County homicide. in 1980, 410 of which 
involved firearme (see Wilbanks 1984, pp.193-374). I found only 
four incidents of innocent bystanders being accidentally shot, only 
one of these being drug-related. It is unclear from the case 
narratives whether any of the four involved an automatic weapon. 
None of the oase. involVed a youth· the youngest victim wa. 32. 
Thus even in a county which was probably the drug violence capital 
of the nation, cases ot innooent bystanders acoidenta11y killed in 
drug-related qun battles were virtually nonexistent. 

Gun InvolVement in Youth suicide. 

Shooting is the moet common method u.e~. in U.S •• uicides, 
accounting for 60 per cent ot suicides in 1985 (the latest year 
for Which complete figures have been pUblished). Children rarely 
commit suicide, but adolescents do (although not at a. a high a 
rate as older people). Table 4 shows that older adolescents (age 
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15-19) arl' slightly mo~e likely than average to use guns in 
suicide, while the small number or 10-14 year-olds are slightly 
less likely thlln aVlilrage to use quns, However, there is very 
little pronounoed pattern in gun use by age, 

Table 4 also indicates that, aftsr increasing in the 1970's, 
the fraction ot suicides using guns levelled off at about 59 per 
cent in the early 1980's for the entire popUlation, while among 
young people it has declined slightly from a peak of 63 per cent 
in 1979 to 59 per cent in 1985. There was II slight upturn in the 
per cent of youth suioides Lnvolving quns fram 1984 to 1985. 

QlUdren and Gun l\ogidentJi 

About five per cent of gun-linked dlilaths .l:.n the U.S. are fatal 
qun accidents (FGAs). 'rhe image of a IImall child finding his 
parents I qun and Jdllinq himself or a playm·ate is an emotionally 
powerfUl one. Such events are a common concern of advocates of 
stricter gun control, who lay special .tress on the risks of ~ 
accidents to children (e.g. Yeager et al. 1976, p.4). Accidenta 
ot this sort can more easily be blamed on the mere availability of 
quns per se, rather than to correctable problens with how they are 
handled, since all small children are assumed to be irresponsible 
by adult standards (1',1 therefore cannot be taught safety 
precautions with the s, assurance of effectiveness as would be 
the case with teenagers or adults. It can be argued, then, that 
this Bort of risk applies to all households with guna and small 
children, not just those with unusually lrrBspon~ibl. older 
parBOl'll:. 

~able 5 shows the distribution of FGAs by age of victim and 
gun type involved. Regardless of bow "small child" is defined, it 
is clear that FGAs rarely inVOlve small children. The victims of 
FGAs, like the viotims and perpetrators of intentional homicide., 
are concentrated most heavily among teenager. and young adults. 
Only 122 children under the age of ten and 45 under the age of five 
were killed in accidents officially classified as fGAs. I estimate 
that handguns were involved in 61 of the daaths of child~en under 
the age of ten, and in 24 of those yuunger than five. 

Table 6 ehows the trends in il.S. FGAs. They have been 
steadily declining since 1967, and other than a brief but sharp 
upward turn around 1967, the long-term trend in FGA rates has been 
downward at least since 1940. This has been true even durinq 
periods of sharply increasing gun sales, like the 1967-75 period. 

Table 7 shows tha recent trends in FGAs with young victims. 
xt indicates the same pattern as Table 5 did for total FGAs - tba 
number and rate ot young people dying in FGAs has been declining 
since 1974. This is especi~lly pronounced for small children 
(und9; &gQ 10). The only noteworthy ~xeeption to these general 
patterns WAS an increase among 5-14 year-oids trom 1986 to 1ge7. 
It is too soon to tell it this signals a lasting reversal of the 
pr~viou8 long-term downward tr~nd. 

The Author's Policy Preference. 

• 

• 
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In the interests of full disclosurs, r am on record aa 
Bupportin~ a ~ licenss law similar to the sort Illinois has. In 
ordsr to buy or otherwise acquire a firoarm of any kind, either 
from a licensed dealer or from a private source, or to possess a 
firearm, a person would have to get a gun owner's license. The 
license would not be issued until a thorough criminal recorda 
search indicated no prior convictions for a felony or violent 
misdemoanor. I ace little utility in registration of firearms, 
waiting periods (apart tram the record checks uaually linked with 
them), or added or mandatory penalties for committing crimes with 
a gun. Certainly there is no body of credible research indicating 
these meaaures reduce violent orime. 

Regarding the intense current concern over semi-automatio 
rifles, in my judgement this is a minor sideshow issuo, much like 
the debates over Teflon "cop-killer" bullets and plastic guns. 
The gun violence problem is almost entirely one involving ordinary 
hand~s, rifl.s and shotguns of the sort that ha·Js been around for 
many decades ~nd which are owned by millions of Americans • 
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Table 1. Recant Trends in Youth Homicides ana 
In"olvement 

Est. 
Homicide 'l Homicide Hom. , of homicides involving a gun 

Rata, Arrests, Rate, Viotims 
vict:J .. ms 
lIaar All Ages Age O-l.Sl Age 0-19 All Agee Ago 0-19 Ago 10-19 

1974 9.8 20.5 2.01 69.9 55.2 66.8 
1975 9.6 19.9 1.91 67.1 52.1 65.0 
1916 8.8 19.5 1.71 65.6 50.4 64.0 
1977 8.8 19.5 1.72 64.3 48.3 60.9 
1978 9.0 19.1 1.73 65.4 48.8 62.1 
1979 9.7 19.1 1.84 65.1 49.8 60.6 
1980 10.'" 19.4 1.93 64.6 !50.4 62.2 
1981 9.8 18.2 1.711 64.S 49.5 62.9 
1982 9.1 18.2 1.65 62.1 47.5 6]..!5 
1983 8.3 17.4 1.44 60.2 45.7 60.S 
1984 1.9 16.0 1.27 60.9 46.7 60.7 
1985 7.9 17.4 1.38 60.9 49.2 64.0 
1986 8.6 18.1 1.55 61.3 48.7 64.7 
1987 8.3 20.0 1.65 61.5 53.0 68.3 

Sourc9tJ.: U.S~ FBI (1975-1988). 

• 

• 
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~abla 1A. Recent Trends in Youth InvOlve~ent in Violent crimQ 

, Violent crime Arreat' Violent crimes per 100,000 
Year Under. Age 15 Under Age 18 Total Onder Age 15 Under Age lS' 

1974 6.4 22.6 461.1 29.5 104.2 
1975 6.5 23.1 481.5 31,3 111.2 
1976 15.1 22.0 459.6 28.0 101.1 
1977 5.7 21.0 466.6 :U;.6 98.0 
1978 5.S 21.4 .815.9 28.2 104.2 
1979 5.2 20.1 535.5 27.8 107.6 
1980 4.1 19.3 596.6 28.0 115.1 
1981 4.8 18.5 594.3 2S.5 109.9 
1982 4.5 17.~ 571.1 25.7 98.2 
1983 4.7 16.8 537.7 25.3 90.3 
1984 4.9 16.8 539,2 26.4 90.6 
1Sl8S 4.9 liS. 8 556.0 :27.2 93.4 
19815 4.1 15.4 617.1 25.3 95.1 
1987 4.3 15.4 609.7 26.2 93.9 

So:urcea: u.s. fBI (1975-1988) 

/iot(!s: 

a. These rates were calculated by multiplyin~ the per cent of arrests which 
persons in a qiven aga group acoounted for, times the Total violent crime 
rat.. They represent the the estimated violent orimea committed by persons 
in the indicated age group per 100,000 (all ages) population. 

20-423 0 - 89 - 3 
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Table 2. Recant Trsnds in Rifle,Homicides 

Year 

1974 
1975 
1976 
19;7 
1978 
1979 
1980 
1911 
198~ 
19113 
19114 
1985 
1986 
1917 

Total ' " Homicides 
Homicides with rHle 

20710 5.3 
20510 6.4 
18780 6.4 
19120 6.4 
19560 6.4 
21460 5.7 
23040 5.7 
22520 5.3 
21010 5.8 
19310 4.9 
186510 5.0 
18980 5.2 
20610 4d, 
20100 4.51 

Source: U.S. FBI (1988) 

Estimated Est. Rifle 
Riflo Homicides per 

HomicideQ 100,000 population 

1036 0.49 
1231 0.58 
1127 0.52 
1147 0.53 
1250 0.57 
1221 0.55 
1304 0.58 
1194 0.52 
12111 '0.53 

946 0.40 
934 0.40 
987 0.41 
948 0.39 
985 0.40 

Notes: PUblished rBr figures have been adjusted to correct for the fact that 
their "' rifle" cOlllputations failed to exclude homicideD where the weapon 
type was not stated, thereby effectively treatinq them as if they were all 
non-rifle cases, a possibility Which is hi9hly unlil<ely. The numbers 
reported above derive from a procedure Whereby homicides involving firearms 
where the qun type was unstated were allocated proportionally across gun type 
categories and homicide. with unknown weapon types were excluded from 
comput,atiotl8. 

• 
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Table 3, LaW Enforcement Officers Killed, By Weapon Type 

witb Rifles of P08s1bl. 
year Total Killed With GUns witb RUle .. semi-auto caliber" 

1982 92 82 17 8 
1983 80 74 12 ab 

1984 711 66 9 2 
1985 78 70 J :I 
1986 66 62 8 ~a 1987 73 66 II 

Sourcella 1982 to 1987 ill sues of ~nforcement Qfficerp 
Kill~ nod hss~~d (U.S. FBI 1983-1988). 

Note .. I 

a. These aro rifles with calibers that semi-automatic rifles can b e 
found in (.22, .223, .308 (7.62 mm), 9 mm rliJl4s ,"l!ere( 
caliber was not reported), regardless of whether they had a military 
appearance or lineage. 
b. Includes one case of a fully automatic .45 caliber submachinegUD. 
c. Data missing because relevant report was not available to 
author. , 
d. ODe of thelle eight cases involved a fully automatic .223 caliber rifle. 
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Table ... Recant Trends in Gun· Us_ in Suicides Involving 
Young Viotims 

Ag_ 
0-19b 10-14 15-19 All Aqa. 

Year Total ,Gun Total , Gun Total , Gun Total , Gun 

197. 187 50.3 1489 59.9 1677 58.a 25683 55.9 
1975 170 51.2 1594 60.0 1764 59.2 27063 55.0 
1976 1!58 41.1 1556 58.5 1719 56.8 26832 54.9 
1917 IG8 48.9 1871 62.6 2061 61.3 28681 56.1 
1978 151 56.9 1686 62.9 1839 62.5 27294 56.4 
1979 151 55.6 1788 63.5 1940 62.9 27206 57.2 
1910 139 56.1 1797 63.1 1939 62.6 26869 57.3 
1981 163 55.8 1770 63.3 1937 62.6 27596 58.5 
1982 198 57.0 1730 63.2 1930 62.5 28242 58.6 
1983 195 52.8 1677 62.4 1882 61.1 29295 58.7 
1984 225 51.1 1692 58.9 1924 57.9 29286 58.4 
1985 275 50.5 1849 60.4 2127 59.1 29453 59.0 

Source; U.S. NCHS (1977-1988). 

Notas: 

a. For 1978 and earlier, the figures inolude a small number of suioides by 
explosives. Only seven of 15,558 "tirBarms and explosives" suioides in 1979 
in~olved explosives. 

b,. Figures in this oolumn inolude " small number of suioides under agB ten, 
not shown separately beoause there are usually fewer than a half dozen each 
year. • 
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Tabla 5. Fatal Gun AccidQnts by Ago of victim and Gun Typ., 
U.s. 1980 

,,"ull X:tR!I 

Hunting Military other 
Ago Handgun Shotgun Rifle Firearms (flare) Unspec. Total 

under :t month 0 0 0 1 1 
1-11 months 1 0 0 1 2 

1 year 1 a 0 1 " 2 years 3 2 1 1 7 
3 4 1 2 11 18 

" 4 2 1 15 13 
5-9 17 13 7 40 77 

10-14 25 46 17 106 194 
15-19 58 50 28 1 237 690 
20-24 47 39 17 1 227 331 
25-29 34 26 lS 166 241 
30-34 38 21 9 106 174 
35-39 17 12 6 72 107 
40-44 4. 11 3 64 82 
45-49 4. 13 8 57 82 
SO-54 11 7 1 33 92 
55-59 7 9 5 34 55 
60-64 5 7 4. 29 U 
65-69 6 6 3 25 40 
70-74 0 4 1 16 21 
75-79 1 6 1 13 21 
80-114 1 4. 0 7 12 
85-89 1 2 0 1 4 
90-94 0 0 1 0 1 
!IS and OVer 0 0 0 0 0 
not stated 0 0 0 1 1 
Total 

Age Croup 
under 5 
5-9 
10-14 
under 10 
un"er 15 
Notes: 

Source: 

289 2S3 130 0 2 22!!5 1959 

Gun Accidsnts by Gun Type, age groups, children only 
Gun Type Known to be Estimated 

Total Type unknown Type Known Handgun Total Handgun 
45 21 24 13 24 
77 40 37 17 37 

194 106 88 25 55 
122 61 61 30 61 
316 167 149 55 116 

Military firearms includes army riflQ and machine gun. Hunting 
rifle includ,,,. any nonmilitary ri.tl., but not air riflell or aa 
guns. Handgun inclUdes pistols and revolvers. Age refers to age 
at laat birthday (except for infanta) of victim. 
Analysi. ot the Mortality Oetail compute~.tapQ to~ 1980, National 
center tor Health statistics (1983).Tab1e 6. Trends in Fatal Gun 
Accidents, U.s. 1940-1982 



Year 
pop. 

1940 
1945 
1950 
1955 
1960 
1965 
1967 
1969 
1970 
1971 
1972 
1973 
1974 
1975 
1976 
1977 
1978 
197!1 
1980 
1981 
1982 
1983 
1984 
1985 
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Table 6. Trends in Fatal Gun Aocidents, 1940-1985 

Deaths Due to Acoidental Discharge of Firearm 

Rate per 
100,000 

Self- Other-intlicted Resident 
Firearms 
Owned per 

Total inflioted. (') and Unspecified Population 1000 

2390 1.80 n.a. 
2454 1.94 N.a. 
2174 1.43 381 
2120 1.28 308 
2334 1.30 431 
2344 1.,,1 462 
2896 (peak) 1.47 492 
2309 566 (25) 1741 1.15 lI3a 
2406 523 (22) 1883 1.18 54P 
2360 524 (22) 1836 1.14 567 
2442 538 (22) 1904 1.17 588 
2618 516 (20) 2102 1.24 610 
2513 512 (20) 2001 1.18 637 
2380 520 (22) 1860 1.10 657 
2059 448 (22) 1611 0.95 678 
1982 450 (23) 1532 0.90 697 
1906 384 (21) 1422 0.81 716 
2004 0.89 720 
1955 0.86 736 
1871 0.82 753 
1757 0.76 767 
1695 0.72 
1668 0.71 
1649 0.69 

Sources: Deaths- U.S. National Center tor Health statistics (and 
prodeceseor agenoiee), 1943-1984/ population eetilnatoe- U. S. Bureau ot 

Census, 1983b: 6/ Guns owned- CUmulation ot production and import 
figures, Kl.ck (1984:112) and Trends (1984:26-29). 

Note. This table indicates 1,955 fatal gun accidents tor 1980, a count of 
resident deaths only, to maintain comparability with other years. All 
other tables cover all deaths, including four nonresident deaths, for 
a total of 1,959 fatal 9un accidants • 

• Gun accident deaths were separately olassified as self-inflicted only while 
the eighth rovi&ion at the International Classification of Diuoaues wa. in 
use, 1969-1978. 

• 
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Table 7. Recent Trends in Fatal Gun Accidents. 
Involving young Victims 

victim Age 
Total Total, 

Yoax; 0-4 5-9 10-14 15-19 0-19 All age. 

1974 85 142 305 476 1008 2513 
1975 71 120 304 428 923 2380 
1976 61 104 263 362 790 2059 
1977 48 104 240 390 782 1982 
1978 52 87 210 3:10 669 1806 
1979 57 87 220 3S4 726 2004 
1980 45 77 194 373 689 1955 
1981 51 64 183 306 604 1871 
1982 44 81 154 27l. 550 1756 
1983 40 4S 158 261 504 16915 
1984 34 66 107 26!i? 552 1668 
1985' 43 58 177 241 519 1459 
1986" 30 47 143 252 472 1600 
1987' 30 62 188 201 481 1400 

Sources: U.S. lfeHS (1988 and earlier) ; Miller (1989) for 1986 and 
1987 figures. 

Note£il 

a. These are preliminary figures, rounded to the nearest ten and 
provided. by the National Safety Council (NSC). NSC groups 5-9 and 
10-14 year alds together, and 115-19 and 20-24 year olds together, 
so counts for tbe categorbs used above were produced by allOCating 
the NBC counts across the separate age categories in accordance 
with the more detailed age distribution data available from NCHS 
for 19815. For example, 24.7 per cent of 5-14 year-old cases were 
in the 5-9 group in 1985, so the NSC-supplied figure tor 15-14 of 
190 dGaths in 1986 was multiplied by 0.247 to yield an estimated 
47 5-9 year-old deaths in 1986. 
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STATEMENT OF COL. LEONARD SUPENSKI, CHIEF, CRIME PRE­
VENTION BUREAU, BALTIMORE COUNTY POLICE DEPARTMENT, 
BALTIMORE, MD 

Col. SUPENSKI. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members of the 
committee. I am Colonel Leonard J. Supenski, from the Baltimore 
County Police Department's Crime Prevention Bureau, which I 
command. This Bureau, by the way, encompasses all of the youth 
services, crime prevention, crime reduction, police athletic, drug 
abuse resistance programs and community services. 

I thank you this morning for the opportunity to speak to the 
committee on the impact and the effect of firearms in our commu­
nity and on law enforcement, and more importantly, what can be 
done to mitigate these destructive capabilities. 

Let's make it clear, and I want to emphasize, Dr. Kleck's testimo­
ny notwithstanding, that we are talking about firearms of violence 
and not just criminal use, but noncriminal violence as well, vio­
lence associated with firearms' misuse and abuse, accidents, sui­
cides, et cetera. 

First of all, let's face it, we love our guns in this country, espe­
cially handguns. Don't believe it? Watch television, go to the 
movies. I defy you to watch two hours of TV and not see the gun as 
a prominent tool or prominent part, a leading part, in many cases. 
The same thing in the movies. Any three out of five. 

Guns are everywhere in our society. Adults r.ollect them, they 
want them to protect themselves. Recreational shooters-and by 
the way, I am a recreational shooter, a former NRA member and 
owner of several firearms and a parent of a 14-year-old boy. They 
use them legitimately. 

Children want them to impress other kids. Guns are magnets to 
kids. It is cool. "It is cool to carry," as they say. 

Because of this, the demand for firearms has grown dramatically 
in this country and the supply has more than kept pace. In this 
country today, approximately, we have 60 million handguns, and 
growing; 140 million rifles and shotguns, mostly in suburban and 
rural areas, and growing; a million assault weapons, with the po­
tential for more growth. That is over 200 million personally owned 
firearms in this country, the world's largest private arsenal. 

One out of every two households has at least one such weapon. 
Handguns are now an urban phenomena. General firearm ownp,r­
ship is heaviest in rural and suburban areas. 

Most of these weapons, and particularly handguns, are pur­
chased not for sporting use, but for protection. Manufacturers, fol­
lowing the demographics, have now aimed their sales to women, 
who head up most single-parent households. That is· about one­
quarter of their new market.."l. 

One handgun is manufactured every 19.5 seconds. With that 
many weapons around, something is bound to happen and it has . 
150,000 handguns are stolen each year. That is about 700 a day, of 
which we get back less than 10 percent. 

• 

• 
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Let's face it, the bad guys get their guns from the good guys. We 
supply-we supply the black market. Drugs haven't created a black 
market for guns; a ready supply of stolen guns is the reason why 
we have a black market. The more guns, the bigger that black 
market. 

About 25,000 people each year die in this country from firearms­
related deaths; many, many thousands more are injured, and the 
statistic that I got into this business because of is that one child 
under 14 years of age in this country dies each day from an acci­
dental handgun shooting and that is an abomination. 

As a handgun owner and user and shooter, I am telling you that 
that is almost criminal. 

Purchased for protection, the safety they provide is indeed para­
doxical. Pathetic, isn't it? 

The Zimmering study in Chicago, where he talked about people 
who resist robberies, the reason why people buy guns, is an inter­
esting result. What we find is that those people who resist robber­
ies are 49 times more likely to be killed than those who don't. That 
is some protection, isn't it? 

Two-thirds of all teen suicides, the second leading cause of death 
between 13 and 18 years of age, are 11Y handguns. If you are black, 
then homicide replaces suicide as the second leading cause of death 
and you have about a one in 400 chance of not even seeing your 
40th birthday. That's tragic, isn't it? 

What we have heard before is that these st.atistics aren't really 
significant. 

Dr. Cristoffel painted a real picture of tragedy. Dr. Kleck would 
have us believe that it isn't so bad. Unfortunately, the gun lobby 
continues to use their statistics like a drunk uses a lamppost, for 
support, not enlightenment. 

The problem is isolated only in certain areas of this country, we 
have heard. Is that right? Wrong. I come from a typically large 
suburban area, Baltimore County, to your north, 610 square miles 
in size, population of 670,000 people, 80 percent white and we have 
everything in there from the heavy industry to horse country 
within our borders. 

However, let me tell you just about a recent 10-month period in 
Baltimore County. Forty-four people with handguns are killed, 
about one a week. Two hundred and fifty-eight people are assaulted 
with handguns, about one a day. Five hundred and twenty-nine 
robberies with handguns, about two a day. Twenty-seven attempted 
robberies with handguns, 16 rapes with handguns, 14 people acci­
dentally shot with handguns, 365 handguns were stolen. That is 
typical of a suburban county. This is where everybody moves from 
when they are trying to leave the problems in the urban area and 
it is getting worse. The saddest part is those statistics are typical. 
They are repeated all too often across the country. So is the 
impact. 

Communities suffer; fear is pervasive. Trust and belief in your 
neighbors is gone. People who are frightened insulate themselves. 
They don't talk to the police or anyone, for that matter. They re­
treat behind their bolted doors. It is frustrating to police. We frnd 
it very hard to help. 
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Nothing is spared. Our schools are no longer safe havens. They 
are armed camps. Metal detectors are beginning to become stand­
ard operating procedure. Intrusive searches are commonplace. 
Armed police patrol outside, armed guards inside. The fIst fights of 
ten years ago are gun fIghts of today. 

Orwell, at his best, could not have envisioned anything more 
frightening. 

As an aside, in my own county, again this typically suburban 
county, the last two students that we have had in our school 
system expelled for carrying handguns were sixth-graders and they 
didn't get them from the black market; they got them from home. 

Doors are chained and locked not to keep students in, but to keep 
armed violence out. Parents dread a phone call from the principal, 
not because their child has failed out, but because he was carried 
out. 

The neighborhood is 8yen more dangerous. Gang fIghts have 
proven deadly not only to the participants, as we heard the young 
lady say earlier today, but to bystanders who are caught in this 
deadly crossfrre. 

A location which is no longer confIned to the urban alley and 
back street, it is now in the suburban mall and in the Main Street. • 
A recent Justice Department study, 1988, said that most violent 
crime now is committed in rural and suburban West, about 30 per-
cent of it, not the heavily urban Northeast, about 19 percent of it. 
By the way, that just happens to be where you have the heaviest 
amount of gun ownership. 

Knives are out. Nine-millimeters are in. Clubs have been re­
placed by Colts; bats by Berettas. Death is automated, fast and in­
discriminate. State of the art weaponry proliferates. Technology 
seems to be running amok. 

Law enforcement must deal with this carnage. Daily, we walk 
through the blood. We live with guns. We kill with guns. We are 
killed by guns. I am here to tell you that there is no group in this 
country that better knows the impact of misuse of firearms, crimi­
nal and otherwise, than police do. 

This is not to say that the situation is hopeless. Drug-related 
crimes can decrease, but they can decrease only if we attack the 
demand side as well as the supply side. Stronger penalties, yes, 
they will help, but they are always after the fact, after the funeral. 

Wnat we need are reasonable controls on fIrearms, and I say 
"reasonable means," backed with realistic education aimed at re­
ducing firearms misuse, abuse and violence. That is why in Balti­
more County, we created our Handgun Violence Reduction Pro­
gram. We launched it after two years of planning in May of 1988 
and we hope we are going to reduce handgun violence by increas­
ing awareness of the dangers of handguns among the ha..'"ldgun­
owning public, those who don't own a handgun, but who would like 
to own a handgun or who are thinking about it, and those who do 
not own one and have never thought about it one way or another. 

This program is an intensive 33-month education campaign that 
focuses on these three segments. 

Handgun owners: basically what we are talking about is safe,re­
sponsible ownership. Dr. Kleck was right when he talked about you 
could save a lot of lives if you only used a lock, but most people 
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don't even think about that? Why? Because most people who buy 
primarily handguns don't even think about what responsible own­
ership entails. It is fear that drives them and it is fear that says to 
them, 'Iff I buy this gun and take it home, I'm going to be safe." It 
is like a talisman. I put around my chest and it is going to ward off 
evil spirits. Unfortunately, it doesn't quite happen that way. 

Most of the people who own handguns today, about 80 percent, 
don't know the muzzle from the hammer. They buy it; they load it; 
they take it home; they stick it in the drawer. That is it. It is acces­
sible; it is r~ady, and when you are talking about unintentional 
firearms violence, suicides and accidents, the key indicator is the 
readily available, accessible loaded handgun in the home. . 

The second phase of the program deals with risk and responsibil­
ity of handgun ownership, including legal, psychological, and prac­
tical ownerships. It asks potential buyers, "Have you really 
thought the decision through?" Most people never consider, never 
consider what gun ownership means. For instance, they never ask 
themselves the key question, "Can I kill somebody?" "Sure," we 
say, IIno problem. If my life is threatened, I can kill someone." 

Let me tell you something, 75 percent of all cops who kill some­
one in the line of duty are off this job in five years because they 
couldn't handle the trauma associated with taking someone's life. 
And we train them and we screen them psychologically for that. 
How much more so somebody who has never even thought about it 
or, worse yet, "I don't want. to kill anybody, I just want to scare 
them. I'll shoot them in the hand and I'll wound them." They 
should be that good. 

Most people never even ask themselves, IICan I skillfully use a 
weapon?" A handgun is the most difficult firearm to master and I 
have been at it for 30'some years and I can attest to that as a certi­
fied marksmanship instructor. 

They never ask about the laws. How many times have you heard, 
"Well, if you shoot them, drag them back in"? Makes a lot of sense, 
doesn't it? Let me tell you something, the make-my-day attitude 
won't, not legally. You will lose everything in terms of liability 
that you were trying to defend, if, indeed, you don't lose your own 
life. 

Now, let's talk about the last phase, because that is really the 
reason why we are down here and that is guns and kids. We have 
developed, through the cooperation of the Baltimore County School 
Systems, a comprehensive K through 12 effort to reach our kids, 
and basically what we are trying to do is to educate parents by 
educating the kids first. 

In phase one, when you talk about locks, that is wonderful. That 
is child-proofmg the gun. That works really good. It does, it really 
works well. But what about when it is your kid in somebody else's 
house with somebody else's gun? How many of us have ever asked, 
"The home that my children visit, is there a gun there? Is it acces­
sible? Is it loaded? Can they get their hands on it?" 

I will tell you something, I have been in this business for 25 
years, been around guns 30 years, and never thought about that, 
never thought about it. That is what we want kids to start thinking 
about. 
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The usual scenario, two kids, a basement, a rainy day, a 22 and a 
funeral. 

We want to talk about alternatives to violence, especially kids 
using guns. It is not enough to tell kids that guns are wrong be­
cause guns have legitimate and illegitimate purposes. You have to 
acquaint them with the reality of their actions. Kids believe they 
are immortal. They don't think about death. They never do. 

But what we want them to start thinking about is consequences 
of their stupidity in many cases and, more importantly, what hap­
pens when they use the gun as their first resort. There are options 
to resolving conflicts short of seeking use of a handgun. Not in our 
popular entertainment. There the first and almost exclusive 
method of resolving complaints is pull a gun out. 

So hopefully what we are going to do is gun-proof our kids and 
the last thing we want to do is get a message across and we will do 
this in the schools and outside the schools using public service mes­
sages, and that is to try to get the message across that the young 
lady first spoke about earlier when Detra talked· about why kids 
want to carry guns. The message we want to deliver is it is not cool 
to carry. There are consequences attached. 

The CHAlRMAN. May I ask you to sum up here, because I want to • 
make sure we have time for other witnesses. 

Col. SUPENSKI. You just have my testimony. 
[prepared statement of Col. Leonard J. Supenski follows:] 

• 



• 

... 

75 

PREPARED STATEMIiJff OF CoL. LEONARD J. SUPENSKI, CHIEF OF THE CruME PREVEN­
TION BUREAU OF THE BALTIMORE CoUNTY POLICE DEPARTMENT, BALTIMORE, MD 

~ morning, Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee. I am 

Colonel Leonard J. Supenaki, Chie! of the Crim9 Prevention Bureau of the 

Baltimore County Maryland Police Department. On behalf of Chief Cor.-neliu!! 

J. Behan, I thank you for the opportunity to speak to the Committee about 

1) the impact and affect of firearms on our communities and on law enforce­

ment and, 2) what can be done to mitigate their destructive capabilities. 

Let's face it - we love our guns! Especially, handguns. Don't believe it? 

Watch T.V. Go to thl'; movies. Guns are everywhere in our society. Adults 

collect them (They "get 'em to protect them" l. Recreational shoctere us. 

them legitimately. Children want them to impress other kids - it'" "cool 

to carry" as they say. As a result, demand for fireartllS has grown drarnati<::­

ally. In the United states - there are approximately: 

o 60,000,000 handguns 

o 140,000,000 rifles and shotguns 

o 1,000,000 assault weapons 

with over 200,000,000 personally owned firearms, America represents the 

world's largest private araenal. eme out of every two households have at 

least one such weapon. Handgurul are now an urban phenomenon. Moat are 

purchaee,;r not for: sporting uee, but for "PtQtect.ion." Manufacturers follow 

the demographics. Twenty-five percent of all new sales are to -.rom&n, meet 

of whom head up single parent households. One handgun is manufacturered 

every 19~ seconds. with that many weapons l!.round eomathing is bound to 

happen - and it has: 

o 150,000 handguna are stolen each year. FIbout 700 

each day. Less than 10 percent tore 1:ecovered. The 

bad guys gat their guns from the good 9\lY8. Ironio, 

isn't it? 
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o About 25,000 people die each year. Many thousands 

more are injured. One child under 14 years of age 

dies each day in this country from an accidental handgun 

shooting. Purchased for protection, the safety they 

provide is indeed paradoxical. Pathetic, isn't it? 

o Two-thirda of all teen suicides (the second leading 

causa Of death of those between 13 and 19 years of age) 

are by handguns. If you're black, then the homicide 

rep1acea suicide as the second leading cause of death 

and you'll have a 1 in 400 chance ot not aeeing your 

40th birthday. Tragic, ien't it? 

Ia thia problem iaolated to only certain aress of the county? No. I 

come from a typically large suburban area. Baltimore County is 610 ~ar. 

miles in size. It has a population of 670,000 people. It is 80 percent 

white and has everything from heavy industry to horae country within it. 

borders. However, in Baltimore County, in a recent tan month period, there 

were: 

Q 44 people killed with hanClgun. (about one a week) 

o 258 people assaulted with handguns (one a day) 

o 529 robberies with handguns (two a day) 

o 27 attempted robberies with handguns 

o 16 !!.2!!. where a handgun was used 

o 14 people accidentelly ~ with handguns 

o 365 handguns were stolen/ 36 recovered! (9.8S percent) 

• 

• 
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The saddest part is that these statietice are indeed typical • • • all too 

typical. 

So is the impact. Cotmlunities suffer. Fear 115 perv~1ve. 'rruat and l:\elief 

in your neighbors is gone. People who are frighten&(' ineulate themselves. 

They don't want to talk with the poHce or anj'One for that (';\$tter. They 

retreat behind their bolted doors. It's frustrating to police. We find it 
r 

hard to help. 

Nothing is spared. OUr schools are no longer safe havens - t~ey are armed 

campa. Metal detectors are standard operating procedure. Intrusive searches 

are comnonplace. Armed police patrol outside ••• armed guardS inside. The 

fistfights of 10 years ago art the gunfights of today. Orwell, at his best, 

could not have envisioned anything more frightening. 

OoOI:'S /irs chained and locked not to keep studente in, but to keep armed 

violence out. Parents dread a phone call from the principal not because 

their child has failed out but ia carried out. 

The neighborhood ia even more aangeroue. Gang fights prove deadly not only 

to participants but also to innocent bystanders caught in the deadly 

crossfire • • • a location which is no longer confined to the urban alley 

and back street. It ia nQW in the suburban mall and Main street. 

Knives are out. 9:rm's are in. Clubs have been l:'epl8ced by Colts, bats 

by Berett8s. Death is automated, feat, and indiscriminant. State-of·thlt 

art ~ proliferates: technology runs amok. 
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Law enforcement muS& deal with this carnage. We walk through the blood 

on a daily basis. We live with guns, kill with guns and are killed with 

guns. No other group in America knows the impact of guns as well as 

police do. 

This is not to say that the situation is hopeless. Far from it. What we 

need are reasonable controls on firearws backed with realistic education 

aimed at reducing firearms misuse. That is why we,created our Handgun 

Violence Reduction Program (HVRP). taunched in May, 1988, HV'RP will re<:1uce 

handgun violence by increasing awareness of the dangers of handguns among 

the handgun owning public and non-handgun awning public. The program is an 

intensive 33 month edUcation campaign that focuses on three specific eegmente 

of the public, broken down as follows: 

Phase I - Handgun Owners 

o Emphaeizes ssfe usage, maintenance, and storage in the home to 

prevent injury and theft. 

o Provides Buggestions for "child-proofing" hanQguns and information 

on the legal issues and liability surrounding ownership and use. 

phase II - Potential OWners 

o EmphaeizBs risks and responsibilities of handgun ownership, including 

legal, psychological, and practical issues of ownership. 

o Asks potential buyer., "Have you reAlly thought through the decision to 

purc:haae a handgun?' 

• 

• 
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o provides options to handgun ownership for personal, home, and bUsiness 

security. We must explode some myths! so intelligent choices can be 

made. We must deal with the resl issue underlying escalating weapons 

sales • f9!ll:'. 

Phase III - Non-Dwners: Guns and Kids 

o comprehensive K-through-l2 effort between Baltimore county Schools 

and police. 

o Educate parents through their children (much as we did with seatbelts 

and smoking). 

o Emphasizes dangers arising from misuse of handguns. 

o Oiscuss alternatives to violence, espeoially kids using guns • 

o A definite message that it is ~ "cool to cany." 

o Provides information on "gun-proofing" children. 

o Works in two environments: the sahool and outeide of achool by 

aelected (PSAs, ~s) messages in various media. 

T"l'le program is !!2!:. a gun control measure. It. i8 !!2!:. a gun ban (lotion. It 

is ~ B confiscation plan. It is ~ a disCouragement of the recreational 

use of firearms. It 1s ~ anti-gun. It 18 a program about ssving lives and 

reducing handgun injuries. 

Children and guns is not something about which only Baltimore or Washington, D.C. 

or New York City or Los Angele/!> need be concerned. We all must be. 
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We don't view ou~ program as a panacea. Change will not take place over­

night. We are currently in the position with handguns that w~ were with 

emoking 30 years ago. For my generation, it was "cool" to smoke. For 

this generation, it i8 "cool to carry" handguns. Education changed our 

thiriking on smoking. If we can change the current thinking on handguns, 

that trame ot reference, there may be a generation after this one. 

Thank you for your interest and your concern with this issue. 
f' 

• 
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Chairman MILLER. Thank. you. Thank you. 
Dr. Scalea. 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS SCALEA, M.D., DIRECTOR, TRAUMA AND 
CRITICAL SURGICAL CARE, KINGS COUNTY HOSPITAL, BROOK­
LYN,NY 
Dr. SCALEA. Good morning. A number of the things that I had 

thought about talking about have been said already, so I will keep 
things very brief. 

My name is Tom Scalea and I run the trauma services and the 
surgical intensive care services at a place called Kings County Hos­
pital, which is one of the big municipal hospitals in Brooklyn. 

It has been interesting to us that while this has just recently 
become an issue of national importance, it is something that we 
have been talking about in our conferences and actually in our re­
search for the last few years. With all due respect to dispassionate 
statistics, I can tell you that in the 15-month period that encom­
passed the year 1988 and the first three months of 1989, we took 
care of 800 people under the age of 24 that had been shot. 

When we broke that down by age, about 150 of them were 18 
years and younger, and I think that represents a substantial prob­
l~m. Or at least it represents a substantial problem in Brooklyn, 
New York. 

The other part that I think is really very pertinent is that not 
only are the numbers up or the numbers that we are seeing up, but 
the kinds of injuries that we are seeing are very much more seri­
ous. It is my opinion that that is directly related to the increase in 
drug violence. I would estimate-and this is just a guess-that 
about 40 percent of the violence that we see in people under 25 
years of age is drug-related violence. 

It has become big money. It is organized in Brooklyn, the so­
called Jamaican Mafia that is responsible for the trafficking of a 
good bit of the crack that comes into the eastern United States. 

The enforcers on the streets who are sometimes very young are 
carrying high-caliber, high-velocity weapons. Recently in New 
York, there was a big spread in the Times that the people on the 
street outgun the cops. The cops couldn~t compete with the firepow­
er that the people were carrying on the streets. 

These create significantly more serious injuries and I can tell 
you that recently, I took care of a kid that was involved in a drug 
deal that went bad, and got shot at close range with a sawed-off 
shotgun. We took out the better part of the organs in his right 
upper quadrant. He was in the hospital for two and a half months, 
in the lCU for six weeks, and he had six major operations before he 
left the hospital. That is actually something that has become rela­
tively routine for us. 

Because of the politics of trauma, that is, that it is basically a 
disease of young people, where the bulk of people come from the 
indigent areas, a lot of the medical care and most of the large 
volume trauma services across the country are located in munici­
pal hospitals. Money is always a concern. 

The cost of trying to practice medicine there goes up tremendous­
ly and taxes the limited resources. We have a 14-bed lCU. During 
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the summer, somewhere between 10 and 12 of those beds are occu­
pied by trauma patients. It is not unusual to come in on Monday, 
after a busy weekend, and frnd out that there isn't a bed in the 
emergency room because we can't get the people out of the ER up 
to the beds on the floor because there aren't any floor beds. 

It makes it very difficult to deliver care to people that aren't 
trauma patients. We routinely admit patients for elective surgery 
and send them home because I have bumped their cases with emer­
gencies. The thing that is perhaps the most ironic is now with the 
new insurance regulations, the insurances companies are penaliz­
ing the hospitals and the physicians because we admitted patients 
and didn't deliver care because we couldn't get the patients into 
the operating room. 

We have-I am happy to say, we have never denied emergency 
medical care to anybody because we didn't have enough people or 
enough resources. However, at the end of last summer, I have a 
distinct memory of running down to the emergency room and 
seeing a 14-year-old girl brought into the emergency room that had 
had a transthoracic gunshot wound and had no blood pressure. We 
didn't have a stretcher to put her on because the ER was so busy 
and we have ten beds in our major trauma receiving area. This was • 
at 7:00 p.m. on a weekday. 

We put her on the floor; I laid down next to her to intubate her, 
picked her up, ran out into the hall, grabbed a stretcher that had 
just returned so we could take her up to the operating room. 

Working under those conditions places an increasing emotional 
and physical burden on the staff of the hospital. Providing quality 
medical care in that setting has always been a challenge at best. 
The added numbers that we are seeing are putting an incredible 
tax on an already maximally stressed system and unless there is 
some relief, it is only going to get worse and it can only get so 
much worse. 

I think the last thing I will say is that the summer of 1988 was 
far and away the busiest and most violent summer that I saw in 
Brooklyn. It is the perception of virtually everybody-I was talking 
to the head nurse in the emergency room-that we haven't seen 
anything yet. The summer of 1989 is going to be, in fact, much 
worse. I am not sur.e that we are going to actually have the re­
sources to care for all of those patients. 

Thank you for your time. 
[prepared statement of Thomas Scalea M.D., follows:] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS SCALEA, M.D., DIRECTOR OF TRAUMA AND CRITICAL 
SURGICAL CARE, KINGS CoUNTY HOSPITAL, BROOKLYN, NY 

l"h'e&rm In,uml in young peopl& have been incraaalni at lin lIlumlna 

rate. wh1l& this hall only mCllntly become an l"uo in the National Pre ••• tho.e 

of II' who work in the area have teccgnizod th!s trend for II number of yun. 

Over a recent 15 month pertod. wa treated over 800 patient, at King' 

County HO'pital under 24 yean of all,e who lu.tll1ned injuriell from sun shot 

wDWld.. Thill replllsenta a two Cold mortlale 111 thll rate from a eimDar peri04 

Ju.t 15 years ago. In addition. the percentage of young people WI! trll~t who 

have lU.tainec1 a penetrating mechani.m of in1U.ry, al sun shot wound, or stab 

wound. hAl alao patIy inorealed over the pad few yean • 

Dunne the fame parted of time the leverity of the injuries we ue heating 

In tM" patient. hu alIe woneuod 1 think that th1J 1, due to II .ubatantlal 

cbanS' iii the ball1atlca that we are aeolng on the street. This has :re.ulte4 

in a marked inorease in both the number and I8verlty of injurie. that we eee 

in any lnIUv1dual patient. For inotanc., ffve years lISO we performed on averaae 

of 1-2 .marpnc), department thoracotomies per week, a procedure that 11 

ul8d at a ilnalsalYRgl! maneuver in a patient in extreme.. We are currently 

pezionninllUl average of 4-5 of the.1I ~rocedures per wellk. 

It 11 my opinion that thl.lncreaee in InJUry seventy 1. directly related 

to too 1ncrease drug traffioldng in the aroa that we serve. Brooklyn currently 

la the oondUlt for a luae proportion of crack that 11 brouaht inta the Baatem 

United Statel. AI tho potentia1income from droit hal increaaed, the level 

Qf Qrgan1ze.t1on and lophiltication of drug .Ille. hal likewise inorilllsed. There 

are now large numoo:ta of organized drulJ imforcerl all. the etr88t. to protect 

truf and oollect money. They are armed with high caliber. high velocity weapon •• 

All many young people are involved in drull deala In one manner 01 another, 

they often become the victims of these violence. This includes II substantial 

number of innocent Victim. who are caught in the OIOSI fill. 
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Trauma 11 predominately II dil5lSllle of yaung poople. In the Inner eIUe •• 

it 11 dUeale of young blaok males. Moat trauma oenten are therefore loollted 

in the poorer leotionl and many 9.re municlplll hOlllitllll. Reaouroe allooation 

for the .. hotpltala hll not met the riAe In·health care CO.tl aoroll the oountry. 

Thil influx. of more leverely and multiple" Injured youns patients has oontinued 

to require a Bl'l'ater and ereater pereet1t 'ij)1 of the avaUable resources. King. 

OOUDty HOlpita! hal II 14 bed Surgical Intentlve Ollre Unit. During the mmmer 

monthe, it it common for Trauma patient. to oooupy 10:-12 of thele bed •• 

In add1t1on, the lell8 severely injured patient. may ocoupy three or four Recovery 

Room badl. They can plaoe a tremendous atraln on the Blood Bank. as we 

try to treat a large number of badly injured patients. We have never had to 

deny emergenoy medioal care to anyone beoauee we did not have enough IeIOUrOes, 

but we have come clole. We routinely have to delllY lelll urgent an elective 

operative carel 'beOIlUI8 operating room. are not IlvaUable. 

In addition. this a1tuation place a tremendoul emotional and phy81cd 

buxden OIl the hospital staff. To provide quBlity health CIU"Cl in II municipal 

hotpltlllGt~1 hilS Illwaya baen challenging. The emotional toll of leeins 

young people dltJ !peliu tor Itlel!. The added number of increases severity 

of injurie, continues to tax a .y.tem that 1e already maXimally stretChed. 

Unlelll thBre 11 lome relief in the near future, America's youth will continue 

to be injured and die in inonuued numbers despite the efforts of the haa!th 

can warun. 

• 
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Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Mr. Weisenburger. 
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STATEMENT OF WILLIAM D. WEISENBURGER, JR., ASSISTANT 
PRINCIPAL, STONEWALL JACKSON HIGH SCHOOL, MANAS8AS, ITA 

Mr. WEISENBURGER. Mr. Chairman, I am delighted to be here 
today. I am presenting this information on behalf of my colleague, 
Dr. William Sharbaugh and myself. Dr. Sharbaugh and I represent 
30 years of experience in educating America's young p.eople. Our 
experience includes teaching, coaching and administering the edu­
cational athletic programs at large suburban high schools. 

As professional educators, we are well aware of the many dan­
gers that face our youth as they grow to adulthood" including the 
possibility of injury or death due to the misuse of firearms. 

As professional educators, we are also well aware of the special 
importance attached to developing well-rounded citizens through 
many activities, including the proper and appropriate use of fire­
arms. 

Our testimony will focus on the positive aspects of the presence 
of firearms as part of a healthy family, the benefits of firearms as 
they are used in sport and the steps necessary to make gun owner­
ship safe. 

Firearms in the healthy family. For centuries, firearms and 
weapons have been an integral part of civilized society. Young 
men, and more recently, young women, have trained in the martial 
arts. The proper use of firearms, swords or archery equipment have 
been taught to young people by parents or teachers. 

Along with the physical training, parents and teachers have 
taught the r~sponsibility associated with owning, handlil"lf or using 
weapons. The presentation of that first 22 rifle or hunting bow has 
represented a rite of passage into adulthood. The weapO~l symbol­
izes the parents' belief that their children are ready to begin to 
accept their responsibilities in the adult world . 
. No one will argue that a strong family unit is a key to ensuring 
that the youth of America will grow to fill the roles expected of 
them by society. From my personal perspective, firearms have 
played an important role in my development and the continuance 
of a very strong family identity. 

I began shooting with my father at a very young age, just as he 
did with his father. My father's first ritle, my first rifle and. my 
son's first rifle will always hold a very prominent place in the gun 
room. A round of skeet or a trip to the farm to shoot cans is the 
only reason needed for a family outing. My father and I spend 
many days each year hunting and attending gun shows, as I hope 
my son and I will in the future. 

The shooting sports are a reason for families to spend quality 
time together. Inherent to this sport is the need to teach and learn 
responsibility and respect for the safety of those that may be 
around. 

Family involvement in shooting sports puts parents in the posi­
tion of teacher and in the position of enacting and enforcing rules 
that cannot be broken without jeopardizing the safety of the group. 
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The uniquely strict rules associated with shooting sports do not 
allow parents to engage in enabling behavior. The inherent inter­
est in shooting sports shown by virtually all young people put them 
ill the position to listen and obey the rules set by parents so they 
will be allowed to continue participating. 

While many sports offer families the'Jpportunity to be together 
in an enjoyable setting, few offer the chance to teach the lessons 
associated with shooting. Fewer still give family members the op­
portunity to participate together throughout their life. 

Firearms in sports, development of self-esteem. Self-esteem is 
generally recognized as the key ingredient to being successful in 
one's daily life. Lack of self-esteem leads to such problems as sub­
stance abuse, entry into cult groups and suicide. Young people who 
have a low sense of self-esteem are prone to dropping out of school 
and to becoming involved in criminal activity. 

A favorite expression of the American West was, "God made 
man; Colonel Colt made them equal." While the overtones of the 
cliche have no part in today's society, the shooting sports are still a 
way to equalize people and to develop a sense of self-esteem. Suc­
cess on the range is not dependent on size, speed or strength. 
Handicapped shooters, young people and senior citizens can all • 
compete. 

Shooting is not restricted to the very rich, as safe and adequate 
equipment is within the financial means of all. High schools offer 
opportunities for students to develop skills in many areas. Sports 
provide an avenue for young people to develop many skills. Young 
athletes develop time-management skills, a sense of teamVlork, the 
work ethic and discipline. Participation in sports helps develop 
leadership qualities in young participants. 

Development of skills and athletic activities give the participant 
a sense of what is required to be successful. Success is addictive. It 
carries over into careers, schools and families. 

The shooting sports extend the positive aspects of sport to a 
unique segment of society. The equalizing characteristic of shooting 
sports develop a sense of self-esteem in those who may not be able 
to compete on equal footing in other activities. 

Students at Washington-Lee High School are offered the opportu­
nity to compete on a rifle team. Members of the rifle team meet all 
of the academic eligibility requirements set by the Virginia High 
School League. They practice long hours; they are taught shooting 
skills by a competent caring adult and they learn all of the skills 
inherent to any sport. 

The rifle league is comprised of ten schools from Northern Vir­
ginia, Washington and Maryland. The rifle team at Washington­
Lee is comprised of 18 to 20 stUdents, both boys and girls, that are 
not generally members of other teams. 

Through the team, these students are afforded the opportunity to 
compete, meet and interact with students from other areas of the 
region and State, learn appropriate behavior from positive adult 
role models, and unlike many sports, they are learning and partici­
pating in an activity that will be available to them throughout 
their life. '. Shooting sports, as most sports, have an inherent risk factor. 
Misuse of a weapon can cause grievous injury or death. As in all 

\ 
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sports, the use of proper safety equipment, use of appropriate 
weapons for the level of skill demonstrated by the user and proper 
training greatly reduce the possibility of accident. 

A child introduced to the shooting sports and taught the basic 
rules of safety will enjoy a lifetime of fun and excitement. 

I was taught at a very early age _ that firearms were not toys to 
be played with. As testimony to the effectiveness of my early train~ 
ing, I was 18 before I handled a weapon without my father being 
present in the room and asking his permission. 

Much of the danger associated with the misuse of firearms is the 
natural curiosity of children. The family that teaches their chil­
dren the dangers associated with firearms keeps firearms locked in 
a secure place and abates their children's curiosity by allowing 
them to handle firearms under supervised conditions, takes the 
necessary step to provide a safe situation. The child that accompa­
nies her parents to the range or to the field for a day of hunting 
will not need to try to sneak a peek at dad's guns. 

A safer environment for our children can be had by educating 
the general population about the use of firearms. Fh'earms safety 
could easily be taught in schools, just as driver's education is now . 
Firearms owners could be required to pass licensing tests, just as 
drivers are now. 

Safety programs could be offered through organizations such as 
the NRA or State Game Departments, as hunter safety courses are 
now. 

In conclusion, it is unfortunate that the private ownership and 
use of firearms is being questioned due to the misuse of firearms by 
a small segment of our society. Limiting the types of firearms 
available to the general public will not keep them out of the hands 
of those who possess firearms for illegal purposes. _ 

Those that use firearms for illegal purposes will buy them from 
the same organizations importing thousands of tons of illegal nar­
cotics into the United States. The appropriate use of firearms in 
the shooting sports create opportunities for families to teach and 
learn in a relaxed quality environment. Reducing the opportunity 
for people to own firearms reduces the opportunities for families to 
interact in a positive manner. 

The shooting sports create a unique opportunity for a segment of 
our young population to experience success. Appropriate training 
reduces the chance for accidental injury. It is inappropriate that 
the positive aspects of the shooting sports be ignored and be threat­
ened due to the illegal use of weapons by sociopaths. 

Thank you. 
[prepared statement of William D. Weisenburger, Jr. and Dr. 

William Sharbaugh follows:) 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM SHARBAUGH, ED. D, PRINCIPAL, W ASHINGTON­
LEE HrGH SCHOOL, A1u.rnGTON, VA, AND WILLIAM WEISENBURGER, JR., AsSISTANT 
PRINCIPAL, STONEWALL JACKSON HrGH ScHOOL, MANASSAS, VA 

Mr. Chairman and Mr. BIIley: 

I am delighted to be here today. I am presenting this Information 
on the behalf of Dr. Sharbaugh and myself. Dr. Sharbaugh and I 
represent thirty years of experience In educating America's young 
people. Our eXperience Includes teaching, coaching and 
administering the educational and athletic programs In large 
suburban high schools. 

As professional educato~s we are well aware of the many danger~ 
that face our youth as they grow to adulthood Including the 
possibility of Injury or death due to the misuse of firearms. 

As professional educators we are also well aware of the special 
Importance attached to developing well rounded citizens through 
many activities Including the proper and appropriate use of 
firearms. 

Our testimony will focus on the positive aspects of the presence 
of firearms as part of a healthy family, the benefits of firearms 
as they are used In sport and the steps necessary to make gun 
ownership safe. 

FIREARMS IN THE HEALTHY FAMILY 

For centuries, firearms and weapons have been an Integral part of 
civilized society. Young men and more recently young women have 
trained In the martial arts. The proper use of firearms, swords, 
or archery equipment have been taught to young people by parents 
or teachers. Along with the physical training, parents and 
teachers have taught the responsibility associated with owning, 
handl ing or using weapons. '~'he presentation of that first .22 
rifle or hunting bow has represented a rite of passage Into 
adulthood. The weapon symbolizes the parent's belief that their 
children are ready to begin to accept their responsibilities In 
the adult world. 

No one will argue that a strong family unit Is a key to InsUring 
that the youth of America will grow to fill the roles expected of 
them by society. From m}' personnel perspective, firearms have 
played an Important role in my development and the continuance of 
a very strong family Identity. I began shooting with my father 
at a very young age. Just as he did with his father. My father's 
first rifle, my first rifle and my son's first rifle will always 
hold a very prominent place In the gun room. A round of skeet or 
a trip to the farm to shoot cans Is the only reason needed for a 
family outing. My father and I spend many days each year hunting 
ana attending gun shows as I hope my son and I wil I In the 
future. 

• 

• 
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The shooting sports are a reason for families to spend quality 
time together. Inherent to the sport Is the need to teach and 
learn responsibility and respect for the safety of those that may 
be around. Family Involvement In shooting sports puts pa~ents In 
the position of teacher and In the position of enacting and 
enfo~clng ~ules that cannot be broken ~lthout Jeopardizing the 
safety of the group.The uniquely strict rules associated with 
shootIng sports do not allow parents to engage In enabling 
behavior. The Inherent Interest In shooting sports sho~n by 
virtually all young people put them in the position to listen and 
obey the rules set by parents so they ~III be allowed to 
continue participating. 

While many sports offer families the opportunity to be together 
In an enJoyable setting, few offet" the chance to teach the 
lessons associated with shooting. Fewer stilI gIve family members 
the oppo~tunlty to participate together throughout their life. 

FIREARMS IN SPORTS: DEVELOPMENT OF SELF-ESTEEM 

Self-esteem Is generally recognlze~ as the key Ingredient to 
being successful In one~ dally Ilf~, Lack of self-esteem leads to 
such prOblems as substance abul3e, e;lt\-y Into cult groups and 
suicide. Young people wh~ have a lev sense of self-esteem are 
prone to dropping out of school and to becoming Involved In 
criminal activity. 

A favorite expression of the American West was ·God made man, 
Colonel Colt made them equal." WhIle the violent overtones of 
the cliche have no part In today's society. the shooting sports 
are still a way to "equalize" people and to develop a sense of 
self-esteem. Success on the range Is not dependent on size. 
speed or strength. Handicapped shooters, young people and senior 
citizens can all compete. Shooting is not restricted to the very 
rich as safe and adequate equipment Is within the financial means 
of all. 

High SChools offer opportunities for stUdents to develop skll Is 
in many areas. Sports provide an avenue for young people to 
develop many skll Is. Young athletes develop time management 
skills. a sense of teamwork, the work ethic and discipline. 
Participation In sports help develop leadership qualities In 
young participants. Development of skills In athletic activities 
gJves the participant a sense Of what Is reqUired to be 
successful. Success Is addictive. It carries over lnto careers, 
school and families. The shooting sports extend the positive 
aspects of sport to a unique segment of society. The 
"equalizing" characteristics of shooting sports develop a sense 
of self-esteem In those that may not be able to compete on equal 
footing in other activities. 
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StUdents at Washington-Lee High School a~e offe~ed the 
oppo~tunlty to compete on a ~ifle team. Members of the rifle team 
meet ai I of the academic el Iglbility requl~ements set by the 
Vi~ginia High School League. They p~actice long hou~s. they a~e 
taught shooting skills by a competent. ca~ing adult and they 
lea~n all of the skills Inhe~ent to any sport. The ~Ifle league 
is comprised of ten schools f~om Northe~n VI~glnla. 
Washington.D.C .• and Ma~yland. The ~Ifle team at Washington-Lee 
Is comp~ised of 18 to 20 students. both boys and gl~ls. that a~e 
not generally membe~s of othe~ teams. Th~ough the team these 
students a~e afforded the oppo~tunlty to compete. meet and 
inte~act with students f~om othe~ a~eas of the ~eglon and state. 
lea~n app~op~iate behavlo~ f~om positive adult ~ole models and. 
unlike many sports. they a~e lea~nlng and participating In an 
activity that will be available to them th~oughout thel~ life. 

SAFETY AND THE SHOOTING SPORTS 

Shooting spo~ts. as most spo~ts. have an Inhe~ent ~Isk facto~. 
Misuse of a weapon can cause g~levous InJu~y o~ death. As In all 
spo~ts. the use of prope~ safety equipment. use of app~op~late 
weapons fo~ the level of skill demonst~ated by the use~ and 
p~oper training greatly ~educe the possibility of accident. 

A child Int~oduced to the shooting sports and taught the basic 
~ules of safety will enjoy a lifetime of fun and excitement. I 
was taught at a ve~y ea~ly age that fl~ea~ms we~e not toys to be 
played with. As testimony to the effectiveness of my ea~ly 
t~alnlng. I was eighteen befo~e I handled a weapon without my 
fathe~ being p~esent in the ~oom and asking hIs pe~mlsslon. 

Much of the dange~ associated with the misuse of fl~ea~ms Is the 
natu~al cu~loslty of chlld~en. The family that teaches thel~ 
chlld~en the dangers associated with fi~ea~ms. keeps fi~earms 
locked In a secu~e place £nQ abates thel~ chlld~en's cu~loslty by 
allowing them to handle fl~ea~ms unde~ supe~vlsed conditions 
takes the steps necessa~y to p~ovlde a safe situation. The child 
that accompanies he~ pa~ents to the ~ange or to the field for a 
day of hunting will not need to t~y to "sneak a peek" at Dad's 
guns. 

A safe~ envi~onment for ou~ chi Id~en can be had by educating the 
gene~al population about the use of fl~ea~ms. Fi~earms safety 
couid easily be taught In schools just as drlve~s education is 
now. FI~ea~ms owne~s could be ~equl~ed to ~ass licensing tests 
Just as d~ive~s a~e now. Safety prog~ams could be offe~ed through 
o~ganlzatlons such as the NRA o~ state game depa~tments as hunte~ 
safety cou~ses a~e now. 

• 

.. 



• 

• 

-1"91 

CONCLUSION 

It Is unfortunate that the private ownership and use of firearms 
is being questioned due to the misuse of firearms by a small 
segment of our society. Limiting the types of firearms available 
to the general public wIll not keep them out of the hands of 
those that posses firearms for Illegal purposes. Those that use 
firearms for Illegal purposes will buy them from the same 
organizations Importing thousands of tons of Illegal narcotics 
Into the United States. 

The appropriate use of firearms and the shooting sports create 
opportunities for families to teach and learn In a relaxed, 
quality environment. ReducIng the opportunities for people to own 
firearms reduces the opportunitIes for familIes to Interact In a 
positive manner. The shooting sports create a unique opportunlt'y 
for a segment of our young population to experience success. 
Appropriate training reduces the chance for accIdental Injury. It 
Is Inappropriate that the posItIve aspects of the shooting sports 
be Ignored and be threatened due to the Illegal use of weapons by 
sociopaths • 
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Chairman Mn.r.ER. Dr. Scalea, let me ask you something. Dr. 
Kleck has suggested, that the automatic weapons thing is a media 

hype. . . 'th h .. . th S In my discussIon Wi emergency room p YSIClans mean 
Francisco Bay Area, this isn't en] hype. This has stressed out their 
emergency room facilities on each and every weekend of the year, in 
terms of personnel, the severity of the wounds, the greater likelihood 
of death and the use of resources, specifically blood. Every weekend 
now is turning into a crJtsis-management problem between hospitals. 
They tell me that the dramatic difference they see is automatic 
weapons in the East Bay because people now are coming with 
multiple and more severe wounds. Is that reflected in your experi­
ence in Kings County? 
-l)r~ SCALEA. r guess I tliink that lhat is-they are probably sepa­
rate problems. There is no question in my mind that trying to gear 
up for the weekends, is very real and there is also no question in 
my mind that we are seeing far worse injuries. 

I still think that the overwhelming majority of times, you don't 
really know what somebody got shot with. They are not usually in 
any shape to tell you. If they are, they are not likely to give you 
much in the way of details surrounding the accident. You may not • 
know. 

You can certainly do a tremendous amount of damage with a 9-
millimeter handgun or an Uzi submachine gun and a lot of the 
people who are relatively facile are able to modify these guns to 
make them automatic. We don't see a lot of true assault rifle slayings 
in Brooklyn, I was talking to the Chief of Pediatric Surgery just last 
night before I came down and he was saying that he had just read 
some data that say that they actually were more prevalent on the 
West Coast. So that may reflect a sort of geographic--

Chairman MILLER. We have always been in the vanguard. 
Dr. SCALEA. Congratulations. 
Chairman MILLER. Yes. Because the-­
Mrs. BOXER. The Wild West, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. Next piece of evidence, and 

maybe, Colonel, you can comment on this: at least in my looking at 
the media, on almost an every-weekend basis, there are reports of 
drive-by shootings in the San Francisco Bay Area or the LA area. 
In many instances, numerous instances by fully automatic or semi­
automatic rifles, whether they are Uzis or AK-47s or what. The 
police are involved, either because people have driven by and 
sprayed parties-they can be graduation or birthday parties or 
what have you, but people didn't get invited so they were upset. Or 
they just sprayed people in other cars . 
.. So, I mean, th~ notion that this is a media hype, it doesn't quite 
JIve and I am gomg to let Dr. Kleck respond, but I mean, it doesn't 
quite jive with at least what our experience seems to be on the 
West Coast. 

Col. SUPENSKI. I would agree with that, sir. Just a couple of 
months ago, in this very building, a conversation with Chief Daryl ., 
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Gates from Los Angeles, who had been for years a staunch pro-gun 
individual, who has now come out flatly for a ban of assault weap­
ons, and the reason he has is because those exact kinds of inci­
dences are increasing alarmingly on the West Coast, not to men­
tion the assassination, drive-by assassination, of two of his police 
officers. 

At a recent Police Executive Research Forum conference in 
town, I talked to a number of police chiefs across the country, in­
cluding those on the West Coast and they echo exactly those sen.ti­
ments. That is not hype; that is reality. I believe, whether you said 
it tongue in cheek or otherwise, I think you are on to something 
when you say the West Coast is on the vanguard. 

We see that trend starting to move to the Midwest and to the 
Northeast. 

Chairman MILLER. Dr. Kleck. 
Mr. KLECK. It is safe to say that in any given time, somewhere in 

the country any crime or health or mortality-related statistic is in­
creasing and always has been. You can name any year in our histo­
ry and any particular statistic you care to mention, somewhere in 
the country, it is increasing. It is a big country. There are 50 States 
and 3000 counties and tens of thousands of cities and it is always 
increasing somewhere, which means that you could have said these 
exact same things ten years ago, 20 years ago and so on. 

You could be citing machine gun killings in Chicago over the 
beer trade, if you wanted to. If you want to have any meaningful, 
factual basis for judging whether there is a problem increasing, 
and therefore, Congress or some other body ought to address it, you 
have to pay some attention to What little factual information we 
have, not just anecdotes about this or that incident because there 
are always anecdotes like that. 

It doesn't provide a meaningful basis for judging whether the 
problem is getting worse or whether it is serious relative to any 
other problems. We have limited attention and resources to apply 
to any problems, so you have to have some meaningful point of ref­
erence. 

Okay, one meaningful point of reference would be how common 
are crimes involving assault rifles versus other kinds of weapons? 
The answer is not very common at all. They are extremely rare. 

Another point of reference would be how bad is it now compared 
to the recent past? The answer is not very bad and it is not chang­
ing. There is not the slightest indication of hard evidence that na­
tionally, not locally here or there, but nationally, that it is increas­
ing. 

What we have is evide:n(~e that, number one, the fraction of 
homicides involving guns "'in general has been declining; number 
two, the fraction of homicides involving rifles in particular has 
been declining and has been' for years; and number three, although 
we don't have rigorous national statistics on assault rifle involve­
ment in particular, we do have that kind of data for police officer 
killings, which have been mentioned in these hearings, and again, 
they indicate there is no trend. 

The number of possible assault rifle-related killings is the same 
now as it was five years ago. One is one too many, but by any 
meaningful standard, the problem isn't getting any worse. There 

20-423 0 - 89 - 4 
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were, in 19-this is FBI data on police officers killed in assault. It 
indicates in 1982, there were eight killings of police officers with 
rifles of caliber that could conceivably ha:'ITe been semi-automatic; 
that is, this is the maximum possible figure. There were eight then. 
There were eight in 1987. There isn't really any trend and it is ex­
tremely rare. 

Fortunately, police officers are fairly well protected these days 
with body armor and so on. Practically all the police officers killed 
in this country are killed because they didn't have body armor or 
because they were killed with a head shot or in some other way 
where the body armor didn't do them anl good. So the greater 
power of semi-automatic rifles r~ally doesn t have much relevance 
to police killings. 

Col. SUPENSKI. Congressman, if I may respond to that. First of 
all, how bad? It is not bad because it hasn't changed. 

Let me give you some real statistics, if Dr. Kleck would like to 
put some of this in his research. 

The Atlanta Journal study, 49 percent of drug-related offenses 
now involve the use of assault-type weapons. When you are talking 
about assault-type weapons, the FBI statistic about officers killed • 
with handguns versus rifles is very, very confusing because a nine­
millimeter Uzi comes in a carbine, a rifle version and also a pistol 
version. A MAC-10 is a pistol, a TEC-9 is a pistol, but they are all 
assault weapons. So that whole statistic is something that is a bit 
misleading. 

In my own county, again, with a typical suburban area, five 
years ago, not ten years ago, five years ago, we looked at the 
amount of assault weapons in our property room, the ones we 
seized from the bad guys, less than 1 percent. As of February of 
this year, it is 12 percent and growing. Don't tell me that that is 
not an increase. That is an increase. 

DEA has just now upgraded for all-upgraded its weaponry for 
all of its agents to include a fully automatic submachine gun of 9-
millimeter caliber. The U.S. Forestry Sar-vice is going into semi­
automatic weapons because they are confronting more semi-auto­
matic weapons, including a variety of assault weapons. 

Police across this country are now increasing their firepower 
from the standard six-shot revolver to the 9-miUimeter semi-auto­
matic pistol, most of them high-capacity. Why? Because of the 
weaponry they are confronted with. 

We are involved in a domestic arms race right now. 
Chairman MILLER. Thank you. 
Who was next? Mr. Holloway? 
Mr. HOLLOWAY. Dr. Christoffel, you testified to the fact that you 

feel handguns have something to do with youth suicides. If a child 
is going to commit suicide what part does a handgun play other 
than performing it. If they are going to commit suicide, there are 
surely other means they can use. 

Are you saying that you feel there are ties between handguns 
and youth suicides? 

Dr. CHRISTOFFEL. Definitely. There are other means to commit 
suicide, but none that are so effective so quickly, so reliable, so ,., 
handy. If you take drugs, it takes hours and hours to die and prob-
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ably you will be rescued. If you hang yourself, it takes some work 
and some planning and you have to go about it. 

If you set fire to the house, it may not work. Every other means 
that you may choose is much harder and takes much more time 
and planning than a gun. With a gun, you have to be despondent 
only for a very short time. If you have a handgun handy, a momen­
tary impulse to try to kill yourself results in successful, if you will, 
suicide. 

Many individuals who have committed suicide or tried to by 
other means, after they were rescued, said that they were glad that 
they were rescued. They were feeling very down then and they 
were available to be helped and had long-term survival. If they had 
had a handgun, they would not have had that second chance. 

Further, it has been demonstrated that rises in suicide over the 
last 5, 10, 15 years have. been mostly associated with firearm sui­
cides. The increased availability of these efficient means of suicide 
contributes to the rise of suicide overall. 

Mr. HOLLOWAY. Dr. Kleck do you really feel that education-and 
this is the one thing I do agree with Katherine on is the fact that 
parental education is one of the answers. 

Out of the drug-related incidences, I don't know that there is 
anything we can do besides give police more rights than they have 
right now. I feel there is a lot we can do as far as being tougher 
with penalties and everything else to clean up the drug problem. 
But as long as we are going to have drugs, we are going to have the 
problem. 

But do you feel that education is part of the answer to prevent­
ing suicide as far as safety measures? 

Mr. KLECK. Are we talking about gun accidents now? 
Mr. HOLLOWAY. Yes. Education on the use of guns, and safety 

tactics. I would like to ask the assistant principal the same ques­
tion. 

Mr. KLECK. Safety education has mostly been directed by middle­
class professionals at a middle-class target, for the most part, espe­
cially in connection with hunting and it has probably been effec­
tive. Hunting accidents don't account for much more than one out 
of six fatal gun accidents these days and that almost certainly was 
higher in earlier decades. 

So it has probably succeeded where it can succeed, but the gun 
accidents that remain, the hard-core that are hard to deal with, are 
a by-product of people facing a serious crime problem and having 
to keep guns in a dangerous condition, loaded and unlocked. 

Now, what we see when we get into the details of gun accidents 
and go beyond children, to gun accidents in general, we see people 
who are alcoholics, people who are drinking at the time they were 
using the guns, people doing crazy reckless things like shooting 
beer cans off one another's head or playing Russian roulette. Now, 
in those circumstances, education isn't relevant because education 
presumes that there is a knowledge deficiency you are going to fix 
up. It is not a knowledge deficiency there. It is not that somebody 
was intellectually unaware of the fact that it is dangerous to shoot 
beer cans off somebody's head. 

There is a personality difficulty there. There may be a difficulty 
with alcoholism or drug abuse, but there are a variety of things 
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that gun safety education does not and cannot effectively address. 
An hour of training on principles like never point a gun at some­
thing unless you mean to fire it, that sort of thing, that doesn't ad­
dress the bulk of the gun accident problem, and as I say, the gun 
accident problem is not primarily one involving children. They are 
extremely rare. In fact, the information we have had about the typ­
ical child/gun accident that we have heard today is accurate 
enough, but it is dealing with an incredibly small number, and 
children are sort of, by defmition, assumed to be reckless and im­
mature. I mean, they are children. You can't alter that. It is a 
state of life that you go through and grow out of. 

So the only thing you can do with children is take a hazard out 
of their way. It is not so much education as it is removing a 
hazard. So people have the alternative of getting rid of the gun al­
together or making it not a hazard anymore by keeping it locked. 

I think the most practical alternative is to train parents, keep 
the gun locked if you have a child in the home who cannot be 
trained, who cannot be made to understand what a gun can do. 
Keep the gun locked with a trigger lock. You will still have it 
available for self-defense, perhaps not as quickly, but you will still • 
have it available. That is advice people can take. 

Mr. WEISENBURGER. I have to take issue. As a professional educa­
tor, we all think that education is the key to solving the problems 
of the entire world. I think the point is that we are looking at the 
issue of gun accidents as a total package and it is not a total pack­
age. 

There are gun accidents involved with the drug trade, as was 
pointed out very effectively by Detra. I think there are ways to 
handle that problem that we are probably not going to get to here. 

I think education of our young people is, in fact, a way to solve 
part of our gun problems, some of the gun safety that these kids 
are faced with every day. 

My own kids-I have two very young children, they are five and 
seven-if I don't put my seat belt on, they are on me all the time. 
If my wife lights up a cigarette, they are on her all the time. They 
have been literally brainwashed in elementary school about the 
hazards of these two particular things, which are big time right 
now in our society, as we all know. 

This same thing could be done with the question of gun safety. 
They could be literally brainwashed to not touch the gun at home, 
which I think is the kind of training that I went through personal­
ly. 

Again, when we get into the drug trade, we get into other issues 
of how guns affect youth. Safety education may not be the answer. 

Mr. HOLLOWAY. Thank you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman MILLER. Bill? 
Mr. SARPALIUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Dr. Kleck, you brought out a very interesting point in that a 

good percentage of statistic I had read at one time was 65 percent • 
of the deaths occurred-or murders occurred by the use of weap­
ons-occurred by a person who was intoxicated at the time when 
they used the weapon. 
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A high percentage of them occurred outside of a nightclub or a 
bar or in an argument. Maybe the problem is going at the same 
status as what it was several years ago, but after hearing the testi­
mony of the young girl that we just heard from on how the envi­
ronment within our school systems in certain neighborhoods in this 
country, the environment among our young people that they are 
facing today-and that is really what we are here to talk about, is 
children and guns and how drugs have affected the life styles of 
many young people today. That type of environment is much differ­
ent today than what it was when you and I were going to school. 

The real issue is how do you deal with that type of environment? 
We heard from that young girl who told us of parents who were 
afraid of even their children. We heard of where it is very common 
for those kids to obtain a gun. We heard of how the drug business 
is very attractive for kids to get involved in that business and when 
you are looking at making $1000 a day to a kid that is 16 or 17 
years old, that is very attractive. 

So how do you deal with that problem? If you were in our posi­
tion, what type of changes would you make, what suggestions 
would you feel would be appropriate? 

Mr. KLECK. Detra menti(!~led an excellent one. She mentioned 
good-paying jobs. Criminolog':"'ts chant this like it is a mantra, day 
after day, year after year, hoping politicians will listen. Yes, that is 
what will reduce the crime. You know, you have the odd-ball case 
of a middle-class kid involved in all of this stuff, but not the kind of 
kid-it is the kids in Detra's neighborhood who are involved in co­
caine trafficking day after day, as well as occasionally shooting one 
another. It is not randomly distributed. It is a poverty problem. 
Drug crime, crime, violent crime in general, with or without guns, 
it is a poverty problem. 

Fixating on this or that odd-ball little attribute of these crimes, 
like, you know, which chemicals people had in their bodies or 
which piece of metal they had in their hands is-it is misleading. It 
is not getting to the core of the problem. 

Now, a reasonabh~, response of a Congressman to that is, well, we 
don't have the power. to deal with that. That assumes that what is 
political reality no"V is always going to be political reality, that it 
can't be changed, CJ.a-t you can't educate the public and make it 
possible to do somcthing significant about the poverty sources of 
crime. 

Likewise, if you want to focus on the drug aspect of crime, crimi­
nologists have been saying the same thing for years, that the con­
nection between drugs and crime is basically a legislative one. It is 
not a chemical one. The gangsters of Chicago in the 1920s didn't 
kill each other or slaughter each other with machine guns on the 
streets because they were dealing in beer. You don't see Budweiser 
and Schlitz shooting it out on the streets now that beer is legal. 
That violence was strictly attributable to its legal status. 

We have, in our infmite wisdom, chosen to forbid people to put 
certain kinds of chemicals in their bodies. It has become enormous­
ly profitable to deal in those chemicals. People will kill to get those 
profits. 

You change the legal status of that and that ceases, but again, a 
Congressman will get impatient and say, it is not politically realis-
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tic to even think about altering the legal status of these substances. 
My reply is, make it a political reality. Alter the political realities. 
You have to make some effort to change what is politically realistic 
and easy to do. That would mean adopting the British system to 
deal with hard drugs like heroin and cocaine and probably placing 
drugs like marijuana into the same status we place alcohol. You 
know, children can't buy it; you can't use it in public places and so 
on, but you can buy it from licensed sources and so on. 

Basically, through a legislative act, you can disconnect drug use 
from crime. There isn't any chemical link there for-with possible 
slight exception between cocaine use and certain forms of violent 
crime. 

So if you ask me what can you do in the long run, if political 
realities change, I can give you a very good answer, but with politi­
cal realities as they are, basically there is not much you can do 
that is very effective, especially at the Federal level, very little. 

Those political realities have to be made to change. It has to be 
possible to do something effectively, made possible. 

Mr. SARPALIUS. I want to ask the Colonel if he could elaborate a 
little more-you didn't go much into detail on your testimony on 
the type of educational system that you do. You said that you pro­
vide an educational program for all the kids in your schools. 

What do you do? 
Col. SUPENSKI. Yes, sir. What we do is we start at the elementary 

level through a series of programs or courses that are built-course 
work that is built into the existing framework of courses to talk 
about the issue of violence, to talk about the issue of death-and 
you are dealing at the very small level, the small grades, the ele­
mentary kids, you are talking about primarily what to do if they 
run into-come upon a handgun. Here, what you are trying to do is 
the same thing you would do with any other kind of a potential 
hazard, be it electric shock, swimming pools or whatever. Fret~ 
basic, pretty straightforward, also with the message that it isn t 
particularly cool to carry. 

We carry that message, then, through the middle schools primar­
ily through the teachers themselves and our DARE officers-most 
of you are probably familiar with DARE, but for those who aren't, 
it is a Drug Abuse and Resistance .Education, and by the way, I 
would like to talk about that a little bit in terms of what you can 
do and what can't be done. I am not quite as gloomy there as Dr. 
Kleck is. 

What we do is we have police officers full time in the schools as 
faculty. They develop the role model for these kids relative to drug 
use. It is one thing to be able to say, well, you just say no to drugs. 
That is Ilic9 as far as it goes but it doesn't go far enough. It is how 
to say no, how to resist peer pressure. We teach them to do that. 

We use these same individuals to teach our middle school kids to 
talk about weaponry and conflict resolution and how to deal with 
conflicts, short of having it escalate into a gun fight and the reality 
of what occurs there. 

Then, in the high schools, we have guest lectures, school people 
coming in from outside, kids involved in poster programs and essay 
contests in developing their own public service announcements. It 
is across the board. 
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The messal!~e is, basically, as I said before, reality of firearms 
misuse and abuse, the reality of death, guns in America and how 
we got to whElre we are, conflict resolution and the imagery. 

Let me go back, if I may, for a minute, about what you can do, 
what Congress can do. 

Chairman ]I(]:ILLER. You have about a minute. 
Col. SUPENEIKI. Okay. 
I believe education programs can work. I really do believe that or 

I wouldn't bE! in this business. Drug abuse-we have seen drug 
abuse education work. You talked about it is a business and there 
is nothing you can do about it. Well, I don't believe that. I don't 
believe that for one second. Drugs are a business. Every business is 
driven by supply and demand and until you deal with the demand 
side, and that is what we are involved in with education, the 
supply will be there. 

Until we get across to this generation of kids that drugs aren't 
the right thing to do, then if we don't do that, the problems will 
continue. If you do that, we will have a generation down the road 
that will not be facing the same problems if the demand shrinks, so 
will the problems associated with demand . 

Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Durbin. 
Mr. DURBIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First, Dr. Christoffel, I want to extend my appreciation to Chil­

dren's Memorial Hospital in Chicago, which was kind enough to 
host a hearing of this committee on the question of infant mortali­
ty in the State of lllinois and I want to thank you again. 

Dr. CHRISTOF'FEL. We were happy to do it. 
Mr. DURBIN. I am very familiar with your institution and think a 

lot of it and I am very impressed with your testimony. I was in 
your neighborlJiood this last weekend and know what it is like and I 
know what you are up against and that is that I think you give 
good balance to the information that is being provided to the select 
committee. 

I would like '1;0 address, Mr. Weisenburger, though, your testimo­
ny. I think this committee would probably be unanimous in its sup­
port of your su!~gestion that responsible use of firearms for sporting 
purposes is not only legitimate, but should be encouraged, and it 
does many of the things that you have suggested in terms of en­
couraging you 1;0 do the right thing and to participate in activities 
which are respclnsible. 

But I do take serious issue ,vith one of the quotes which you used 
in your testimony and that was your favorite expression from the 
old West. It said, "God made man and Colonel Colt made them 
equal." 

Well, let me suggest to you that guns are equalizers and I think 
Colonel Supenski can tell you about that, too. A small person with 
a gun is just as powerful as a large person. Perhaps in Detra's 
neighborhood, a crack dealer with a gun is just as powerful as a 
policeman who is trying to arrest him. 

More importantly, what we are talking about here, the kid who 
brings that gun into school is not just as powerful as a principal, 
ten times as powerful as a principal. He becomes a dominant force 
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with the misuse of this gun. Colonel Colt was right, it equalizes 
people and sometimes makes them more dominant. 

Though I would like to see your rifle team go on to a national 
championship, what we are trying to do is control those misuses of 
fIrearms. I think you may have slipped up earlier when you talked 
about Detra's friends being killed by accident. God only hope that 
they would have been killed by accident. Many of them were killed 
by design. That is what is going on in those neighborhoods. 

We are dealing with the situation here where we have to try to 
bring under control a very diffIcult situation with immature indi­
viduals challenging men and women like Colonel Supenski, whn 
get up every morning and put that badge on and put their lives on 
the line. That is where we come down on this issue. 

I have to say, Dr. Kleck, despite some real serious differences 
with some of your conclusions, I do have to agree with you. If we 
went along with the Brady amendment, we went along with some 
kind of a background check on individuals, it is at least a sensible 
step in the right direction, but the NRA opposes that. Why they 
oppose that, I don't know. They are people-99 percent of them are 
going to pass with flying colors, and yet they would not even con-
cede us that small point, to try to bring this problem under control. • 

So, Mr. Weisenburger, I do disagree with that aspect of your tes-
timony. That equalizer has taken lives. 

Mr. WEISENBURGER. Mr. Durbin, fIrst of all, I didn't say it was 
my favorite expression. I said it was a favorite expression of the old 
West. 

Secondly, I am fully aware of the fact that Detra's friends 
weren't killed by accident and I didn't say that they were. I am 
well aware of the drug problem. One of my positions in my high 
school is the Substance Abuse Prevention Coordinator. 

I think what Detra pointed out, and what has beE:ln pointed out 
over and over again, is that what our kids lack is a sense of self­
esteem. They are setting the hustlers as the role models. That is a 
quote from Detra. The hustlers are the role models, not the par­
ents. 

She said that the parents are afraid of the kids. That is because 
the parents are not spending time with the kids when they are 
young and when they get old and when they see, my goodness, I 
have lost this, then they are afraid of their kids and they have a 
right to be afraid of them. At that p~<nt, they are not children any­
more, they are adults because they have raised themselves. 

Mr. DURBIN. I just want to say, in conclusion, I don't have much 
time left, but let me just say in conclusion, since I have been in 
high school many, many years ago, and perhaps since you have 
been, things have escalated. It has gone from beer to cocaine. It has 
gone from slapping a teacher to pulling a gun on him. The level of 
violence which they are seeing in the hospitals and in the police 
departments-this isn't the way it used to be. 

The disintegration of the family is much more serious today be­
cause the outcome of it is lethal and that is what we are concerned 
about. I think we share many of those concerns. I am sorry if I 
took your quote out of context, but it really grabbed me. I think 
Colonel Colt was talking about the wild West and we want to keep 
that wildness out of our schools. 
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Mr. WEISENBURGER. That was exactly my point, too, sir. 
Mr. DURBIN. Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER. Congresswoman Boxer. 
Mrs. BOXER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Dr. Scalea, I was born in Kings County Hospital a very long time 

ago. I will tell you, it was a time so long ago that I think if there 
was anything like the trauma center you run saw those kids 
coming into it, there would have been hysteria in the neighbor­
hood. 

I think it is interesting that the people who are dealing with this 
violence, Mr. Chairman, have a very different perspective than the 
teachers. I mean, in other words, when you are into this day after 
day and you are seeing the blood flow, I think it is a little different 
than being in a classroom, with all due respect, where you don't 
see it, where your memories of shooting at targets are fond memo­
ries, where your memories of guns and your feelings about guns is 
self-esteem. It is a little different. It is very hard to see self-esteem 
in a kid that sh0t himself in the head. 

I guess I was to ask the docs a question, and that is, we have 
seen physicians in the community get very upset about the nuclear 
arms race and some banded together and started a group called 
Physicians for Social Research, and because physicians are still 
rated very high in the public's mind, it had a very big impact be­
cause physicians came forward and they said, "You know, we deal 
with healing and we don't want to ever be in a position to have to 
deal with what will happen to us if there is a nuclear war, even if 
we are around to see it.' 

Is there any move-is there any time for you to think about 
some type of organization of physicians that would come forward, 
physicians against gun violence? Is there any thought given to that 
or are you too busy dealing with it? 

Dr. CHRISTOFFEL. There is no such organization at present. There 
is a loose network of physicians, many of them are tied up, as you 
say, taking care of the clinical problems that result from wide gun 
prevalence. But I think that sort of development is very likely in 
the years to come. Within the Academy of Pediatrics, this is a high 
priority, and pediatricians around the country and the leadership 
of the Academy have said that gun injury of children and adoles­
cents has to stop. The children just can't keep getting injured and 
dying! So I think you will see leadership from the pediatric commu­
nity, from the surgeons, (if they can get out of the operating room) 
and some of our emergency room and family practice colleagues. 

I want to just take a moment, though, to urge the people on the 
committee and anyone who is listening to this testimony to inde­
pendently examine the statistics that Dr. Kleck and I have quoted. 

Just to point out some potential discrepancies that you will dis­
cover: More than half of all unintentional fIrearm injuries of under 
19-year-olds are under 15, not more than half over 15, as he stated. 
The homicide rate may be falling overall, but it is rising fer zeto­
to 19-year-olds. The suicide rate that is attributable to guns is 
rising for females; it is not falling for everybody. 

So don't believe either of us. Go get the data and see which way 
it comes out. 

Thank you. 
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Mrs. BOXER. Dr. Scalea, could you comment on my point? 
Dr. SCALEA. I think there may be two separate things. Yes, I 

think that there is now a growing sense of responsibility in the 
medical community as trauma has developed its own entity and 
become now something that has the public's eye. We the physicians 
who are dealing with trauma would like to think that we have a 
social conscious. That has now started to be a point of discussion­
in the national meetings and national forum. 

I guess there is always a shock and a horror about kids, children 
being hurt. The Academy of Pediatrics has always been very vocal 
about trying to protect children. To use a quote, from earlier this 
morning the political reality about adolescent trauma is that it is 
basically a disease of the ghettos and those people had not much of 
a political voice up until now. 

Mrs. BOXER. Okay. 
Let me ask one question because I have to run and I know the 

chairman is going to bring this to a close. 
I want to first thank everyone on the panel because you have all 

been direct with us and I have to particularly say to the law en-
forcement representative that you have moved me greatly. I think • 
you are very effective and I commend law enforcement for what it 
is doing. It hasn't been easy. You used to walk hand-in-glove with 
NRA and now you are not; it is tough. 

Give me one good reason, Mr. Weisenburger, to have a handgun, 
just one good one? 

Mr. WEISENBURGER. I enjoy shooting it. I enjoy going to the range 
on Sunday afternoon and shooting-­

Mrs. BOXER. A handgun? 
Mr. WEISENBURGER. Yes. 
Mrs. BOXER. A small pocket handgun? One good reason? 
Mr. WEISENBURGER. I have several handguns. I enjoy shooting 

them all. 
Mrs. BOXER. That is the reason? 
Mr. WEISENBURGER. Sure. 
Mrs. BOXER. So the one good reason to have a handgun is be-

cause yeu enjoy it. Okay. Thank you very much. 
Chairman MILLER. Mr. Smith. 
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I have a question for Mr. Weisenburger about the training and 

licensure aspect of your testimony and I would be interested in any 
other response to that because I, frankly, can conceive of a bill like 
that that would receive enormous opposition from national orga­
nized groups and so I really am intrigued about it. 

I need to say a couple of things about violence. Some of the 
things I have heard today, I really think that if we added up, re­
gardless of where the trend lines are, regardless of who we believe, 
as you put it so well, if we called it a war and we said we have the 
red team and the blue team and every time three people were 
killed in Butte, Montana, we said reds lose two, blues lose one, 
then we would understand that we lose more people under the age 
of 20 than they do on the West Bank and Central America and 
Northern Ireland altogether in a year. 

So if we called it something besides a problem, I think this socie- ,., 
ty would react with horror to what is happening. 
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The second point-so I think we ought to give it a name. Any­
time you talk about the 2nd Amendment, my second point is, it 
ought to be a tough conversation. People get hot about it, and they 
ought to get hot about it because it is in the Bill of Rights. 

So I don't begrudge on either side of this argument the fact that 
people get hot about it because it is important. But we have, in 
fact, understood that there are limits to the freedom of speech. 
Holmes started the ball rolling with the famous quote, although, as 
we are hopefully reminded, took about 40 years for that actually to 
become law in this country. 

I have a question, Mr. Chairman, as to whether or not we have 
to-and it may have bp,en covered before I came in here-look at 
the issue of violence on television, and I think there are two kinds 
of violence. There is the violence of slashing and maiming and kill­
ing and the good guys being the bad guys and the bad guys being 
worse; and there is also the violence of banality, of mind-numbing 
banality, and that is another kind of violence and it affects chil­
dren allover this country. 

Somebody told an anecdote and I would tell you an anecdote and 
if I seem intense about this, it is because I am and it's not directed, 
believe me, personally at anyone at this table. 

But I have been treated, since I decided to support a limit on ac­
cessibility of assault weapons as a co-sponsor, to extraordinary 
abuse and violence by the national sporting group known as the 
National Rifle Association. They disguise it and they try to work 
through operatives, but I hold them responsible for posters that 
portray me alongside Adolph Hitler, which I consider to be abso­
lutely beneath-beyond any kind of contempt that I can imagine. I 
hold them responsible for disinformation that is not intended to 
have a good debate about the 2nd Amendment and I will take that 
any day, and in fact, have had them in shooting clubs in Vermont 
where I have been the only person holding my point of view, and I 
welcome that because that is what it is about. 

When you don't tell people the truth, then, in fact, there is no 
basis for a debate, and I am enraged by the attempt to tilt the play­
ing field of the political debate around this issue. 

That is the kind of violence that is simply-whether it is the 
NRA or anybody else-we have to get beyond because it doesn't 
add light to what is-no matter how you feel about it-to what is 
an enormously difficult problem. 

So that partiCUlar violence, occasional shouted threat, occasional 
phoned threat, is just all part of it, and I have been subject to that. 

I think the context within which we choose to address thll~ prob­
lem, Mr. Chairman, is critical and within that, the idea, frankly, of 
training, of treating it like an automobile license in some regard is 
of interest to me and I guess I would ask you if you can spell it out 
a little bit more because I support the sporting use of weapons and 
maybe unlike some other members of this committee, I understand 
a day at the shooting range. I absolutely do, and I support that. I 
don't think we are talking about anything that would limit that. I 
hope we are not. 

What we are talking about is, I think, something very different 
and I am wondering if you have any thoughts-any of you have 
something else you could offer as to how we might proceed--what 
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that kind of system might look like so that it would work effective­
ly. 

Mr. WEISENBURGER. I would see a system like that working possi­
bly through the DMV in my own State. I don't see any reason that, 
as a gun owner, I would not be willing to submit myself to a test to 
prove that I knew how to handle the type of firearm I was trying 
to be licensed to use. I don't see any reason that I wouldn't pay a 
reasonable yearly fee. However, I can very easily see attempts by 
legislatures to make the reasonable fee extraordinary 80 that 
people would not be able to get the license. 

I see an automobile as a much more dangerous weapon than a 
firearm because the holocaust on our roads is deplorable, and, of 
course, we are licensing drivers for that very reason. We are test­
ing them; we are making sure they know how to operate the vehi­
cle safely. 

I see a very strong parallel between the two. I don't want to see 
a licensing procedure be designed to limit the types of weapons 
available. I think that an assault weapon, which I enjoy to shoot, is 
just a piece of high-tech eq9-ipment, must like a racing automobile 
is, just like a Porsche on the street is. 

Right now, to drive a Porsche, you just have to have a license • 
and a Porsche is-I mean, it is a racing car, but it is on the street. 
On the other hand, to race on a track, you have to have additional 
licensing; you have to go through driver's school; you have to get 
whatever that particular track requires. 

I don't see any difference. I don't see any need to not follow 
through on something like that, not to limit the guns available. 

I enjoy shooting an assault weapon. I enjoy shooting shotguns. I 
enjoy shooting handguns, as Mrs. Boxer doesn't seem to under­
stand. It is my choice. 

On the other hand, we are tying gun violence into the drug prob­
lem. Gun violence and the drug problem are two separate issues. 
The drug problem is something that comes out of, as Detra pointed 
out, a need for money. At my level in high school, I see it as a need 
for self-esteem. I see students whose parents don't give them the 
intimacy they need at home and they are getting it by hanging 
around with other students involved in a similar activity. So the 
two are separate issues. 

Mr. SMITH of Vermont. I guess I would be interested in-just in 
following on-in any ideas about how we might think and whether 
it should be at the State or national level because I probably may 
be in a minority on this committee do not begrudge people in any 
regard the right to use-and I am involved with automobile racing 
and so I understand the distinction and I happen to think that it is 
a distinction that could be used to argue for not necessarily re­
stricting weapons-we might disagree on that-but to determine 
who is eligible and safe to own one. 

I am really pleased to hear that because I think if you ran for 
office, you would probably lose and I am about to fmd out in Ver­
mont. 

Dr. CHRISTOFFEL. A couple of comments. One, I think it would be 
a great step forward if every State in this country required licen­
sure of guns. They don't, as you know, but they do require licen­
sure of many things, including dogs and fishermen, but not guns. 



• 

105 

Licensure would be a big step forward. Requiring training and 
proven competence in gun handling to be licensed would be very 
good as well. . 

But I want to make one comment which has not come up so far 
this morning on the education and training issue. I do agree with 
those who have said that it is important to train children from an 
early age to be afraid of guns, respectful of guns, and that this 
should be considered survival training, just like teaching them to 
cross the street safely and put on their seat belts. However, I take 
strong exception to some of the "education" plans which have been 
introduced aimed at very young children, which are purported to 
teach them to be safe around' guns. Some of you may have seen the 
NRA Coloring Book, which is aimed at kindergarteners and first­
graders, which encourages children, if they fmd a gun in the home, 
to fmd a responsible adult to put it away. I don't know where 
"away" is in the home with a child, and what the "adult" who is 
going to put it away would have left it out for. In my opinion, and 
the opinion of most of my colleagues that I have spoken with in the 
Academy of Pediatrics, the premise that you can teach children of 
that age to be responsible around guns is based on a faulty under­
standing of what children of that age are capable of. 

It is the adults who must be responsible for protecting young 
children. The children mayor may not understand the safety mes­
sage, remember the message, retrieve the message when they need 
it, distinguish a real gun from a toy gun, know whether the person 
in the next room is an adult or teenager, or is sober or drunk. 
There are so many flaws in the coloring book strategy that I think 
we must unequivocally distinguish between teaching older children 
safe handling for target shooting training for licensure of adults 
and beginning at an early age to teach respect and fear of guns on 
the one hand, from this notion on the other that you can teach a 
child barely old enough to read to provide for his own safety. All 
that can result is encouraging parents to be irresponsible in their 
handling of guns around these youngsters. 

Col. SUPENSKI. Let me echo what the doctor just said. Our educa­
tion program at the very early level, the elementary level, tends to 
do just that. What we hope to do is be able to bring some of this 
stuff home to the parents so that we, by having workbooks that 
talk to parents about their responsibility, we might educate the 
parents through the kids, but I couldn't agree more with that. 

Basically, all you want to do at a very early age is to get them 
away from it. You teach them just like you do Dr. Yuck. Again, as 
I said, I am a shooter and I own guns. I taught my kid from a very 
early age that was a no. I know all about the fruit of the poison 
tree and all that other stuff, but the answer was no and the mes­
sage was clear and unequivocally no until he was early enough to 
even comprehend what we were talking about. 

Now, relative to the licensing provision that was espoused by Dr. 
Weisenburger, I think that is fascinating and I would support that 
fully. I think that could be done at a State level; that could be done 
at a local level. Obviously, at the State level, I think that would be 
the best place for it. 

My God, you can't be in the State of Maryland a cosmetologist­
that is a beautician-people who dye people's hair, without having 



106 

to go to school, take 1500 hours of training and pass a test. But you 
can go to a store, buy a handgun, something that can cause people 
to die, with no testing. I would support that fully. 

If we could get the gun lobby to come off of dead center and help 
us do that, we would be more than appreciative, but how in God's 
name can we talk about licensing and certification when we can't 
talk about a simple-something as simple as registration, a seven­
day waiting period, the opportunity for police to at least screen the 
people? 

They talk out of both sides of their mouth, but if they would talk 
on this one and talk seriously, I would welcome the opportunity. 

Mr. SMITH of Vermont. The reason I raised the question is that I 
would be interested in any ideas, and I am sure the chairman 
would be, too. My point is, my experience-beneath the thunder of 
the debate that I have shared with you in terms of my own position 
in my home State, I find that I run into NRA members and sports­
men-I also am a gun owner and a hunter-who come up to me 
quietly and say, "We need to do some things," and while people 
may have disagreed with some of the elements of you," testimony 
and may, in fact, may have misinterpreted it and pI' it back to • 
you in their own intensity, I think you reflect sometHing that I 
have found as I have gotten into this debate, that there are ideas 
and there are ways, as well as there are fears and concerns, and 
some how, we need to mediate this problem. 

Somebody talked about mediation earlier. We have to get people 
to the table and talk. Something I tried to do and, in fact, was re­
jected. Somebody said, who did you know when you didn't have it 
happening, this mediation attempt? I said, it was when they held 
the press conference and called for my resignation or impeach­
ment, whichever could be done first, which sent a fairly clear 
signal. 

But, you know, I regret that that happened because I think you 
are representing, and I mean this genuinely, the example that even 
if we may disagree on some of the other specifics, there are ideas 
out there that we need to be working on. I am not sure any of us 
know what the right answer is yet. We have the horses we ride, 
but I thought it was an interesting idea and I commend you for it. 

Let me get out of your hair, Mr. Chairman, because I know my 
time is up. 

Chairman MILLER. That is fme. I am interested in the dialogue 
back and forth. 

Let me say that it was my intent when we decided to go down 
this road, to look at children and violence and, specifically, in this 
particular hearing, guns and violence-to try to shine the light on 
this issue recognizing that there are, in fact, many different set­
tings in which children are exposed to guns. Some of the settings 
are responsible and probably in all instances harmless. In other 
settings, they are extremely dangerous and they are taking the 
lives of thousands of our young people by accident, by homicide, by 
suicide. All of it is unacceptable as far as I am concerned. Dr. 
Kleck, I have serious probleIns when the suggestion is: well, this 
happened in the 1920s and this isn't so bad. That suggests a sense 
of arrogance toward people who are trapped in those neighbor­
hoods. I don't remember, in all of the readings or the portrayals, 
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that the neighbors were very happy with AI Capone or somebody 
else shooting up their neighborhood. 

Mr. KLECK. I don't recall saying it was no problem--
Chairman MILLER. I think I really have to tell you that your 

notion that somehow, well, the statistics are l'eally not much worse 
than they were before, and you can find trouble spots, but it is not 
a problem because, somewhere in the country, there is always some 
disease or some malady that is worse than it was before-I don't 
understand the relevance of that statement when you have whole 
families and whole neighborhoods and housing projects that are 
consumed by this violence. And it may not be an epidemic on a na­
tional scale-and you will let me finish and then you are more 
than welcome to respond-it may not be an epidemic on a national 
scale, but in that neighborhood and in that city, it is. 

We have gone so far as to see police departments sweep whole 
neighborhoods, sweep whole neighborhoods because they were at a 
loss at what else to do. I am fully prepared to suggest that much of 
that increase in violence is directly related to drugs and I think 
you posed the crux of that problem. But the suggestion that be­
cause suicides are now maybe only 59 percent, as opposed to 61 per­
cent by handguns, or that they are going down after they went up 
in 1974, is really a distinction without a difference. It is really an 
irrelevant discussion of the problem when, in fact, we see that the 
sheer proximity and availability of guns is, in and of itself, creating 
the opportunity to do serious harm. 

Some of that harm comes because of criminal intent, some of 
that comes because of ignorance, a lack of education, stupidity, 
drunkenness, drug abuse, however you want to frame it. But the 
fact of the matter is, what is common is the availability of the gun 
in those arenas. 

And to dismiss that-that is my interpretation of your testimo­
ny-is incredible in my mind. It is really incredible. 

Mr. KLECK. I didn't dismiss it. I don't know of anybody here who 
dismissed it. I-

Chairman MILLER. Nobody else did. 
Mr. KLECK. I can't recall saying anything even remotely like 

that. I pointed out the kind of facts that apparently spoil the fun 
for people who are trying to crank up greater concern about a 
problem that is declining. 

Chairman MILLER. It is not a question of cranking up concern. 
You are looking at a problem that is consuming great numbers of 
children--

Mr. KLECK. Which problem are we talking about--
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. And for some reason, we have 

not been able to focus on that--
Mr. KLECK. You keep switching back and forth as to which prob­

lem you are talking about. What I was specifically referring to at 
that time was assault rifles. Assault rifles is not a growing prob­
lem. Now the problem you are talking about that is consuming the 
neighborhoods is either drugs or violence or drug violence or some­
thing else and the argument shifts like quicksand. I can hardly 
keep up--

Chairman MILLER. No, the argument-the argument-­
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. With exactly which it is that--
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Chairman MILLER [continuing]. Doesn't shift. The argument is 
the question of relating the availability of guns approximately to 
guns in the environment, whatever that environment may be-­

Mr. KLECK. All right, let's address it that way. 
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. Whether it is Mr. Weisenburger's 

home or whether it is Detra's neighborhood. 
Mr. KLECK. Good issue. Let's address that and let me make it ex­

plicit why it is relevant to look at whether the problem is getting 
greater or not. 

If you want to establish that there is a connection between grow­
ing gun availability and growing violence, then presumably that is 
premised on the idea that, A, gun ownership is growing, and B; gun 
violence is gr-owing. 

I pointed out that neither of those things is true. It kind of un­
dercuts the argument that is, indeed, guns that are responsible for 
the problem. To say that these factors--

Chairman MILLER. I didn't say guns were responsible-­
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. Are just irrelevant--
Chairman MILLER. I didn't say guns were responsible for the 

problem. 
Mr. KLECK. Well, then, what are we talking about? You said-- • 
Chairman MILLER. I am raising the question of whether or not 

the sheer numbers and availability in these various environments 
and circumstances, whether that is something that is common--

Mr. KLECK. Okay. 
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. In that situation, as was pointed 

out with the discussion of suicide. Perhaps those people would not 
have committed suicide if they didn't have that easy availabil­
ity--

Mr. KLECK. Great, then I can address that. 
Chairman MILLER. The criminal availability of guns in drug 

neighborhoods is the question that is open here. 
Mr. KLECK. I would be happy--
Chairman MULER. That is the whole purpose. 
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. I would be happy to address that, then. 
You mentioned suicide, okay, let's briefly talk about suicides. Dr. 

Christoffel says that guns are unique in their ability to allow a 
person who is impulsive, who wants to-is temporarily despondent, 
to commit suicide. 

Number one, there is no evidence that guns are used by the sort 
of people who are temporarily despondent. In fact, they appear to 
be used almost entirely by people who are very seriously intent 
over a very long period of time to use guns. 

The people who use-who are temporarily despondent and at­
tempt suicide almost invariably do it with pills or little superficial 
scratches on their wrists. Those are the cry-for-help types. 

The claim that guns are sort of uniquely helpful in committing a 
suicide is not supported. You take as an alternative method using 
carbon monoxide fumes from an automobile, far more available, far 
more immediately available than guns. Virtually all households 
have automobiles, certainly better than 90 percent, and only about 
half of them guns of any kind. 

You talk about lethality rates. Well, the lethality rates are basi­
cally the same for people who attempt to commit suicide using 
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carbon monoxide gas as those who use guns. Hanging is also-has 
about the same lethality rate. 

Now, there is no special training needed to put a noose around 
your neck. It doesn't require any expensive or hard-to-get equip­
ment and however lenient the gun laws of this country are, it is 
certainly a lot easier to get a piece of rope than it is to get a gun. 

So to argue that there is something unique about guns is absurd. 
It just isn't consistent with any of these facts. The notion that gun 
availability in any locality contributes to greater suicides is simply 
not supported. 

All right, let's talk about homicides or about more generally as­
saultive crimes. What does it mean to have a gun available to 
people? Well, it means a lot of things, some good and some bad. 

One of the things it means, which people who support gun con­
trol will stress, and quite accurately, is that guns are more lethal 
in homicides than fists, knives and the like. So that if you took a 
gun away from somebody, if it hadn't been available and they still 
attacked, it would be less likely that their victim would die. 

What they fail to report is evidence that has been known for 
years that also indicates that when people have guns, everybody is 
lots more cautious about getting into a fight in the first place. They 
step very carefully around one another and I am talking whether 
or not it is the victim or the offender who has the gun. Everybody 
is very cautious and much less likely to get involved in an assault 
in the first place. So the presence of a gun makes it less likely one 
person will attack another, but more likely that if they injure 
them, that victim will die. 

Then, on the other hand, the effect of guns in the hands of pro­
spective victims, to the extent that it exists, and it is probably a 
mild effect, is a negative one; that is, a slight deterrent effect. 
Crime is somewhat more dangerous for offenders when guns are in 
the hands of prospective victims. 

So you have this mixture of positive and negative effects and you 
have people who are familiar with only a tiny fraction of this evi­
dence authoritatively pronouncing that they know what the net 
effect of the availability of guns are and it takes my breath away. 

You know, I have spent ten years looking into all of these ins 
and outs and basically the information is simply ignored. It goes in 
one ear and out the other. It is not that the evidence is successfully 
rebutted, it is simply ignored. They simply proceed as if it did not 
exist and they selectively cite the handful of statistics that will 
support their point. 

Chairman MILLER. I don't think the evidence is being ignored at 
all. I suggest that the evidence, either in the percentages or in the 
raw data, is again consuming significant numbers of our children. 
The purpose of this hearing is to raise that issue. 

The purpose of this hearing is to raise the issue in terms of what 
Mr. Smith just talked about, whether or not there are suggestions 
to deal with it in Detra's environment, Mr. Weisenburger's envi­
ronment, in your environment, or others because we obviously 
have a multi-faceted problem here which is sometimes driven by 
rational behavior and sometimes driven by very irrational behav­
ior. 
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But to ignore the fact that we are consuming thousands of young 
people a year in one fashion or another--and there may be some 
elements that we can't do anything about. I think my point is, I 
don't know anyw'here else where we lose this number of children 
where there has been less discussion on the topic. 

That is the reason for this hearing. 
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Will the gentleman yield for a-­
Chairman MILLER. It is not a question of what is the result of 

this hearing. The question is this discussion-there is not much of 
it going on in public arenas. 

Col. SUPENSI!:I. Mr. Chairman, may I add-­
Chairman MILLER. Excuse me, let me--
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Let me just add, I think what, to use 

your phrase, a.nd I am accepting an inference here-what takes my 
breath away, assuming that your data is correct, and I will accept 
that for the time being-you know, there are lies, damn lies and 
statistics-we all do it to some extent, but you know, you think it is 
an argument to do nothing. 

I am inferring that. 
Mr. KLECK. No, my written testimony indicates exactly what I 

think ought to be done. I am in favor of a gun owner's license that • 
applies to all kinds of guns and-which is basically the same thing 
that I guess has been endorsed by most of the people at this table, 
so, you know, to the extent you ought to do anything, that ought to 
be a good idea. But the point of that legislation is basically that 
you are focusing on a highly violent segment of the population; 
that is, you don't let people with a criminal record get a license, so 
it is not an across-the-board measure. 

It is not intended to be--
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Okay. My breath is half back in my body 

now. Thank you. 
Chairman MILLER. Colonel Supenski. 
Col. SUPENSKI. Let me address a couple of things. 
First of all, we talked about-Dr. Kleck talked about the number 

of guns hasn't grown in this country. I don't know where he gets 
his statistics--

Mr. KLECK. No, no, I didn't say that. I didn't say that. 
Col. SUPENSKI. That is exactly what you said, sir. 
Mr. KLECK. No, it is not. 
Chairman MILLER. He said that gun ownership has not grown. 
Col. SUPENSKI. Gun ownership hasn't grown? Well, then, there 

has to be something to account for the fact-­
.Mr. KLECK. No, no. 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. That there are ten times more guns • 

in our society since 1900; that is, since 1900, we put more guns into 
society than were in existence--

Mr. KLECK. Nobody knows that. 
Col. SUPENSKI. Oh, yes, we do. 
Mr. KLECK. No one knows how many guns there were in 1900. 
Col. SUPENSKI. We also know that gun sales have quadrupled 

from 1965 to 1985 and all you have to do is look at BATF records. 
Don't tell me nobody--

Mr. KLECK. I have looked at the BATF records and that is not 
what they indicate. Gun sales--
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CoL SUPENSKI. Then you are looking at--
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. Have declined since 1978. 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. Then you are looking at the wrong 

sales because gun sales in my State haven't--
Mr. KLECK. I happen to have the statistics right-­
Col. SUPENSKI. Wonderful. 
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. Here. Let's .see who is fabricating statis­

tics. Let's take a look at the gun sales right here. 
Col. SUPENSKI. How many guns? 
Mr. KLECK. Would the Congressman like to look and see if this 

man is telling the truth about gun sales in the last ten or 15-­
Col. SUPENSKI. Is that an article from the NRA, American Rifle-

man? 
Mr. KLECK. No, it is BATF statistics. 
Chairman MILLER. Why don't we make it part of the record. 
[The information follows:] 
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firearms Production by 
U .. S. Manufacturers, 1973-1985 

. "ThlB article is from the December 1987 is.ue of 
, Shooting Industry magazine and is reprinted here Copyright ©Waller ,I. Howe 1987 

By Waher J. Howe with the permission of the author and copyright 
owner. Walter J. Howe." 

ForsevcraJyears prior 10 the ellactmenlor to stale that the 90 million firearm .. were 
the Federal Gun Contml Act o( 1968 distributed among npproximatclY 36 million 

CGCA ·68}. a con.,lan.ly recurring question household, Crather th,n the t01ll1 of 60 mil· 
from legislators was: How many firearms are lion) because tbe 1966 Ganup survey dala-
there in the hands i'lf U.S. civilians and what used by the Commission-showoo 41 % of 
types of fireanns are Ihey? household, did nnt have a firr.arm. 

Guc. .... "limatc£rarlged from ridiculous lows While tht;: Comn1i~sinn's method (or 
10 even morc ridiculous highs. The most cMim::ning civilinn firearm posscs,<;ion can be 
readily accepted eMimau:s were those extr<lp- (uulled for being Ies. .. thomugh than it cnulll 
olated from the data in Gidlup. Harrt'i and have been (a'i example, it did not mak~ an 
similar public opinion polls. But. then: were al10wnncc for export'i of US. fircarm~ ovcr 
even significant differences between the fig· the years), vjrtually all subsequent estimatc." 
ures offered by these Jr.atling polling of civilian firearms ~scs."ion are ba.~ on 
organization.<;, the Commission's 1968. figures. or use those 

BeC<luse Fedr.ral legislators felt i: was vita! figure." a .. a frame of reference or a basi~ for 
to know ao; much as pos..o;ible about the US. 'proof~' Currently, the most thoroughly 
firearms population before enacting laws explored estimate of me U.S. firearms ·popu· 
dcsigno:d to control the commerce in and latinn' is to be found jn "UmJer the Gun." a 
pos..'OCSSion of these items. ~ Task Force on 1983 book by Wright; Rossi and Daly. 
Firearms wns designaloo alii a srudy group Prior to the Commis."ion:o; having com-
within the Na1ional Commission on the pc:nt:d\hefirearmsm:l.nufacturcrs(in~%S)t() 
Causes and Pre\'~nlion of Violence. {This reveal production data, such detaiied infor· 
Commission was estahlished by President mal inn on the annual production or u.s. fjrc~ 
Lyndon Juhnson in June 1968~ following the arms manufacturers wa'i simply not to be 
assassination of Martin Luther King and had, There were U.S. Census ofManufactur· 
Robert Kennedy within a few months of each e!'s figureo; c,)vering selected years. illong 
other.} with a few special government studie.'i. But 

The Violence Commission used its po'o''ei all such materia) was, at best. incomplete and 
of subpoena to compel 68 leading US. fire~ vague. Gun collectors. over the years, have 
arms manufacturers to divulge the numbers pUblished production figures. but mainly 
of p'istols. ru1)\~ers, shotguns and rines \hey relating \0 model!', long discontinued. 
hod produced between 1920 and 1968. For Publication of the Task Force on Firearms 
curlicr yean:; (I899-1919J Ics.'i detailetlfigurC:.'i Report- (in 1970), fC:ituring many yeOlr5 of 
wcrenlso requesled. production figures by general firearm type 

Using the c.lala obtained from thc manufac- {rine, shotgun. h:lOdgun). seemed to be nde: .. 
turers. plus data from the Cen~us Bureau,thc quale unli11972. In tNt year~ clJring a hear-
US. Army,theBurcau ofCustumo; and other ing on gun control, a Congressnmn asked a 
sources. the: Violence Commis~ion estimated Treasury Department officia\ how many 
thnl U.S production piuS' import" (minus handguns or II particuliir caliber had hccn 
wcar.oOut ,md destruction). resulted in there imported and how many had been manu rae-
being approximately one·hundn::d million tured by U.S. makcrs. 
fircrarms of all types in the hands of U.S. Because the U.S~ Government collects 
civilians in 1968. information on firearm impnrt<;, the official 

Til obtain more details. the Commi~ion cQufdprovidespecificdai3onpislolimpMt'i. 
aliiked the Harris organization to conduct a But, he hjJtllo admit the BATF did nol have 
special ~urvey to delernline the numhcr ilnd figures on domestic pmduction. 
type. .. of lin:nrmo; in households ul'thl! nation. evillentl), Ihe Cungrcs!ll11un's question 
The "'::1,\:1 from that survey, combined with pointro up a ~eming vuki in data gathering. 
basic IiIta (rom a 19 survey. pr()-o for shortly thereafter the BATF hsul!d a 
duced iln estimate "f ion fireOlrms requirement Ihat ever)' holder of a Federal 
in the hands of the pu Firearms Mai1iifacrurcrs License had 10 sub-

Alii a compromj~ between the one-huI1~ mit a Quarlerly Fireamls ?>.hmufOlcluring 0100 
dred million rrOOut.:tionlimport figure and Expml:lIion Report. This repnrt (Form 
the eighty million puhlic survey figure, thl! 44R~) calls for hanJgun mukcrs 10 furnish 
Commission declared: uThcre are an e.r;ti· produclion figures by handgun type-pistol 
mated ninety million firearms in ch'i1ian und revolver-by cillibcr. Long gun manu· 
hunds in the United States today (1968): filcturers nrc required 10 furnbh production 
35 mUllon riflcs~.31 million shotguns and figurc.o; only by basic gun type. i.e. rine or 
24 nlillion handguns-in 60 million shorgun, Production figures for machine 
hOlL'iiChold ... " gun, :md '';IDY other weatxm" ~rc also calloJ 

Actually. it would have been more correct for OLo; l'i the quantity of euch of the above 

weapons which is exported in the quarter. All 
of the figure. .. exclude fire<lrms lnanufactu~ 
for the Armed Force., Qf the, Onited'S"tates. 

The .dvenl of iIle BATF's ManufaclU.ing 
and Expo""tion Report gen.rally displea<ed 
Ihe manf,clUrers and generally pleased anti· 
handgun groups, legislators, collectors and 
authors of learned journal papers. 

Eventually. ao;: the result of legal pn:xld!ng 
by Handgun Control. Inc .. the BATF was 
compelled 10 make available (under FOlA) 
the detailed production d:lla-by manufac· 
turer-they obtain fmm all firearms manu­
facturers. The only restrtction is that the 
relea<ed figures musl be one year old. (More 
recently. the BATF has changed their rule. so 
the manuf""ctures report only at year..end 
rather than quarterly. Moreover. due to the 
BATF changing their computer arrange~ 
menl, 1986 production figure.c; are not avail· 
able as \his article is being ~ompteted in 
Seplember 1987.) 

Conc;olidaled rcporL'i of U.S. firearms pro­
duction appearing in some BATF publica­
tions show totals for the Government fisnl 
year which do not coincide with the calendar 
year. As;] fC.'iuh, fiscal Ye:J.r figures-\"hic:h 
are different from calendar year figures-are 
often scen in print media. 

Another source of confusion with regard 
to firearms production figures stems from the 
fact that BATF hilS, from time to time, 
re\'tc;cd various Wc.1pon-lype and caliber fig~ 
urcs. Although these changes are made in the: 
inlcrc!'t of producIng reference material 
..... hich accur.ltcly reflects the actual situation. 
it rcmain.'i thai there COln be similar appearing 
repons for a given period with two quite 
ditTl'rent figures ror the ~mt! ilem. Still. the 
ditlcrcncc." in figure'i are usually not sig.nifi· 
CMl when related to a specific firearm-type 
total fora year. 

In the preparation ofthio;artic:le, grealcare 
has been taken at every stage in the conver­
sion of the bilSic BAT? figures into arrays and 
graph.Iii. However. because ma.ny of the basic 
(iI!urc.'i have heen rounded III climin3lc the 
tholL'ii3.nd.'\ paction oC the cJ.pres.'\ion. cross 
checking of _"omc totals will result in oon· 
agreement. But. here again. the differences 
in no way distort the picrure. (NOTE: The 
BATF form on which manufacturers submit 
handgun caliber information has the word 
io" preceding the numeric:lI calihcr_ Thus. 
more than one common cartridge ch:unbcr .. 
ing mny be included in the production lotal 
for a specific caliber. As e~ample, und.:r the 
re~'Olver classification, "to 32" ilre rcvoh'l!rs 
chambered for the 30 Carbine, the 32 s&w. 

,tho 32 H&R Mug., etc.) 
It should be noted thaI the fint BATF 
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Pmducdon Repons which were i"s.'iued COVe 
erod the third and fourth quarters of calendar 
1912. This article does not include the figura 
from that si.·month period for the good ...... 
son that proper comparison can be madeonJy 
between fuJI calendar years. Except for one 
graph covering "Handgun Production 1952 
thru 1985,' all other graphs and arraY" cover 
the thirteen .l'alendaliJean..l973-1985 
inclusive. (The dilla tn 1952-1985 Hand­
gun Production graph incorporales Violence 
Commission figures for the 1952-1972 
period.) 

Appro<imately 63,393,000 firearms 
(el<' -","g those for the US. Armed Fora:s) 
wen. turned out by Us. manufacrurers in the 
years 1913 thru 1985. By basic firearm type 
production lO'.aJs were as foUows: 

Riftes 22,105,000 35% 
Revolvers 17,691,000 28% 
Shotguns 15,688,000 25% 
Pistols 7,900,000 12% 

During the studied period, annual firee 

arms production ranged from a high of 
5,832,000 units in 1974 to a low of3,462,OOO 
units in 1985. As is suggested by the figures in 
the table below, not all firearms types aperi­
enced their production highs and lows in the 
same years,. fact which reinforees the think­
ing that factors other than prevailing ocon­
emy playa part in the ups and downs of the 
civilian gun basiness. 
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Total Production by U.S. Manufacturers, 
CAI ... J •• 1973-1985 (Units in ODD) 
Year Shotguns Revolvers Pistols Rifles 1btaI _x_ 

· ... IW~. 

1973 1567. lAS 11711;:!lM 452 1950 5141 
1974 1789 1496 i$qS 399 2148 5832 
1975 1442 1426 (~tl 455 2036 5359 
1976 1288 1425 15"1 469 2138 5320 
1977 !l85 1424 11IGy 440 1840 4889 
1978 1253 1458 tQS7 4W IIlS3 5063 
1979 • 1322 1533 :2/, 634 1852 5341 
1980 1329 1586 :2.97' 784 1913 5612 
1981 1041312, 1799 .If:) 858 1701 .5402 
1982 855 1593 ~'14 816 1491 4755 
1983 891 JOn (en 642 941 3486 
1984 952 926 IG\i~ 754 1102 3734 
1985 710 844 t5)1 707 1141 3462 

three graphs (elsewhere in the article) are 
provided to permit direct comparision 
between long gun and handgun production. 

.UFirearms and Violence In American 
ur."-Library of Congress Card Number 
7G-601932. 

(NOTE: Information as to the action-cype 
and caliber of rines and shotguns is nOl 
gathered by any Government agency. 
Although both BATF and the us. Depart­
ment of Commerce collect data on firearms 

Firearm 'I}pc High Year Units (000) Low Year Units (000) 

Rifte 74 
ShOlgun 74 
Revolver '81 
Pistol '81 

Although the principal focus oFthis article 
is the detailed e::amination of handgun 0UlpU1 
by U.S. manufacturers. the following all 
years, all fi= types array, as well as 

About Jhe author: Walter J. HoWl! is a 
~starcher and consullant on jiuamu. He 
r<tiredfrom Snum, Ruger & Co. ,Inc. SouJh­
port, COM. in October ofI984. 

He Joined SR & Co. in 1968 after ~ 
assassination o/&fUJlor Raben Kennedy, oJ 
the in.;tation of the CJrairman. II;' B. Ruger, 
loadvist onjirtamu legislation and related 
maUers. In 1974 he WGl' appoinfr.d Yice Pres­
liknJfor Manufacturing of the Headquarters 
Plant in Southport, 10 reorganl:.e the opera· 
lion. Subseqllenllo c hean attack he became 
Special Projects Administrator (1978) 
involved in product liability, Itgislative 
tl1IOIysis and liai,orr, and corporrne market­
ing daJa analysis. While with SR 4< Co.. he 

2148 
1789 
1799 
858 

'83 
'85 
'8S 
74 

941 
710 
844 
399 

imported into the United Slates, none of~'" 
figures in any part of this article include 
irnpol1S.) 

SI 

nprestnled the company /0 the industry 
association (SAMMI) on the Legislatil~ and 
Legal Affairs Q>noJlli/tee OJ".d ~ Ex'CUli", 
Committee. 

Other firearms r</oJed affiliations include: 
Editor of The American Rifleman magazine, 
and Direeror oflhe NRA Editorial and T<ch­
nical Divis/om from 1953 /0 1966: Asst. 
Directoro! Research & Dew/ .• Marlin Fire· 
arms Co.: Gun Editor/Editorial Dirtctor, 
Hunting & Fuhing MagaVne;OJuhoroftaJ­
book, "Pro!ess;o1Ji11 Gunsmithing",' ftllow 
cr.mJnalist;cs Ameriavt Academy of Foren· 
sic Sciences; fowuiing presidetlt (1969) and 
nowdiJtinguishtd lnemr 0/ AsJociar;on of 
Fireanns and Tool Marl< Examil1l!n. 
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EACH FIREARM TYPE as a % 01 Total Production 
YEAR Shotgun % Rtlle% Ptstol% Revolver % 
1973 30 38 9 23 
1974 31 37 7 25 
1975 27 38 8 27 
1976 24 40 9 27 
19n 24 38 9 29 
1978 25 36 10 29 
1979 25 34 12 29 
1980 24 34 14 26 
1981 19 32 16 33 
1982 18 31 17 34 
1983 26 27 18 29 
1984 26 29 20 25 
1985 22 33 21 24 
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Long Gun Production-USA Mfgrs 
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• SHOTGUNS 
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BATFData 

SHOTGUNS and RIFLES as a % of Total Long Guns 

YEAR % Shotguns % Rifles 

1973 45 55 
1974 45 55 
1975 41 59 
1976 36 62 
19n 39 61 
1978 40 60 
1m ~ ~ 
1980 41 59 
1981 36 62 
1982 36 84 
1983 49 51 
1984 45 M 
W~ 40 60 

• REVOLVERS 
III PISTOLS 

BATFData 

PISTOLS and REVOLVERS as a % of Tolal Handguns 

YEAR % Platols % Revolvers 

1973 ~ n 
1974 21 79 
19m M 78 
1978 ~ ~ 
19n 24 76 
1978 ~ ~ 
1~9 ~ n 
1980 33 67 
1981 32 68 
1982 34 66 
1983 39 ~ 
1984 45 55 
i985 46 M 
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PISTOLS & REVOLVERS PERCENT OfTOTAL HANDGUNS 
U.S. Production 1973 thru 1985 
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U.S. HANDGUN PRODUCTION TOTAL by CALIBERS 
For the Years 1973 thru 1985 
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0 1000 2000 4000 5000 
Production in Units (000) 

Caliber Prod(OOO) 
R·38 Spec 5304 
R·357 Mag 4962 

R·22 4600 
P·25 2677 
P·22 2670 

R-44 Mag 1471 
R-32 1103 
P-45 1015 

P·9mm 812 
P-380 676 
R-45 251 
P-32 60 

6000 

Pistol, Revolver and Handgun Production amt§15P'.Qrjs, 1973-1985 1',1 )<0,)\ 

PIST PIST PIST% REV REV REV % HANDGUN HAND HAND % ~~I1~!r\" 
YEAR Produced Eltported Eltport Produced' Eltportal Eltport Prod Eltport EXPQrt !;;J,:';'i!f 73 452,332 10,292 2.28 1,170,966 79,897 6.83 1,623,298 90,189 5.56 

74 399,011 1I,~50 2.85 1,495,861 116,189 7.77 1,894,an 121.539 6.73 ::W~.t~i 75 455.267 18,836 4.14 1,425,833 175,656 12.32 1,881.100 194.492 10.34 
76 468.638 19.746 4.22 1,425.407 189.619 13.31 1.894.045 209.365 11 .• 06 /,G ~'I,~a' 
77 <\40.387 18.699 4.25 1.423,984 184.853 12.99 1.864,371 203.552 10.92 I.C,~,tt.t\ 
'78 499.257 12.017 2.41 1.458,013 235.798 16.18 1.957.270 247.815 12.67 ',;a~, 'if} 
79 633.713 26,274 • 4.15 1.532.908 185.642 12.11 2.166.621 211.916 9.78 I,Q)',1I, 
'80 783,480 30,699 3.92 1.586,149 200,733 12.66 2.369,629 231,432 9.77 ..1.1)" 'Ili 
'81 857,832 25.485 2.97 1,799,133 320,732 17.83 2,656.965 346,217 13.03 :1 1 :Hlj:.,te, 
'82 816,356 20.619 2.53 1,593,231 251,853 15.81 2,409.58'1 272.472 11.31 .1.1~1. II') 
'83 642.458 12,121 1.89 1,010,609 108,889 10.78 1.653,067 121.010 7.32 l.5l;!,C~ 1 
'84 754,193 10,328 1.37 925,516 107,010 11.57 1,679,709 111,33& 6.99 ISt2.·)), 
'85 706,542 28,998 4.11 843.529 65,8!6 7.82 1,550.071 94,814 6.12 I.~ )\"))., 

TOTAL 7,909,466 245,464 3.11 17,691,139 2,222,687 12.57 25,600,605 2.468,151 9,65 1311>1,~s) 
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U.S. HANDGUN PRODUCTION in thousands (000) 
1952 thru 1965 
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u.s. PRODUGION & fXPORT of REVOLVERS 
1973 thru 1985 in Units (000) 
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U.S. PRODUGION & EXPORT of PISTOLS 
1973 thru 1985 in Units (000) 

900 SO 

600 45 

700 40 

600 35 

500 30 

400 
25 

20 
300 

1S 
200 

10 
100 5 

o '-7-'-3-'7-'-4-7-'-S-'-'-76-77-'-7-'-8-7-'-9-'-'80-"8-1 • ...;82--'.8-3 -:-'8'-4":-'8'-'S 0 

II) 

:§ 
!Il 
"-
'0 

8. 
xc 
W 
ui 
::) 

350 

300 

250 

200 

150 

100 

SO 

0 

I!! 
Q) 

i 
Q) 

CC 
'0 

i 
Lll 
ui 
::) 

• 



119 

U.S. REVOLVER PRODUCTION TOTAL by CALIBERS 

6000 
For the Years 1973 Ihru 1985 
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Revolver Caliber 

• Revolver Production by Caliber, 1973-1985 
YEAR 22 32 38 Spec. 357 M.g. 44 Mag 45 Total 

73 401,388 112.593 407.884 206.387 31,521 11,193 1.170.%6 
74 483,154 177,721 S08.653 258,543 55,217 12.573 1,49S,861 
75 402.635 107,444 535.6GI 292,937 76.264 10,949 1.425.833 
76 390,213 91.091 475.7S2 380,291 65.827 22.233 1.425.407 
77 311,206 41,166 SI4,718 431.481 99.648 25,765 1.423.984 
78 35S.654 40.571 432,611 484,782 124,67S 19,720 1,458,013 
79 437,028 75,901 342.647 Sll,594 127,082 38.656 1,532,908 
'80 468,035 169,362 324,365 449.313 138,711 36,363 1,586,149 
'81 SOO,137 120.531 450,714 523.955 111.723 32,013 1,199,133 
'82 352,059 62,528 531,906 475,012 153,674 18,052 1,593.231 
'83 169,226 . 23,735 272,71» 41»,767 133,224 6,953 1,010,609 
'84 162,095 46,657 287.088 290.170 134,972 4,534 925,516 
'85 166,680 34,186 219,217 252,919 158.728 11,739 843.529 

Total 4,599,510 1.103.486 5.303,863 4.%2,211 1.471.266 250,803 17.691,139 
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U.S. REVOLVER PRODUCTION-Cal. .44 Mdg. 
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175 rr.-..,..-..---r--I---r---r-.---r--.-...-....... 

150 

125 

100 H-+-I--r-tl--;' 

75 I-!--I-;~!f-+-

50 

25 

Ow-~~~~~~~~~~~ 

'73 '74 75 76 77 78 79 '80 '81 '82 '83 '84 '85 

U.S. REVOLVER PRODUCTION-Cal •• 45 
Units in Thousands (000)-1973 thru 1985 
40rr-.-.-~.,-w-r~'--r-~~ 

OW-~~~~~~~~~~W 

73 74 75 '76 '77 '78 79 '80 '81 '82 '83 '84 '85 

• 



•• 

121 

U.S. PISTOL PRODUCTION TOTAL by CAUBERS 
For the Years 1973 thru 1985 
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.,6 173,455 112,598 748 52.187 68.715 60.935 468.638 
." 129,343 111.363 1,145 42,480 73,417 82.639 440,387 
.,8 138.395 159.032 1,813 31,902 59,445 108,670 499,257 
.,9 206,101 192,181 2,260 5O.66S 64.324 118,182 633;713 
'00 255,772 299.083 6.542 60.991 72,725 88.367 783,480 
'81 256.877 332,766 4.979 90.199 77.812 95.199 857.832 
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U.S, PISTOL PRODUCTION-Cal. .380 
Units in Thousands (000)-1973 thru 1985 
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BA1FflQUlesshowthatappro<imateiy 
25.600.000 handguns were pIOduced 
by u.s. manufacturers in the period 
1973-1985 inclusive. The 40 firms 
1isted her. (out of the total of 5O-pIus 
(Inns Whose reporlS were analyz~ 
Q1anufactured about 99% 01 them. 

• 1he 1hree leading makars alone pt<>­
cU:ed 58% of the total of domestically 
QJade pistols and rewlvers. A few of 
the rums 1isted ar. OON out 01 txJSi. 
ness. A smaU llIJIT.ber 01 handgun 
manufacturers do not appear in the 
listing because their total prodJction in 
the 1973-1985 period is less then the 
10.000 units arbitrarily settled Q'\ for 
ir1cIusion in this array. Several of the 
fISted companies manufacture hand­
guns uncIer brand namas. rather then 
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Handgun Production by 
U.S.ftnanufacturers 

their own nama As example. Ranger 
prodJces B Walther pistol 

NOTE: Du. to rcurding ofindivi<>Ja/ 
manufacturers' totals in the listing (to 
erominat. the 000's) the total for flo .. 
fISted fums is si'oghtly more 1hen the 
256 million basic total. This dijfererce 
is of "" slgnificance.lndee<I, thro..ogh­
out the tables. graphs and text in this 
presentation. rounding of numbers 
has been the ganeral practice. Such B 
prac1ic& mai<es for easier raading and 
inlrOdJces no distortion in the ·JJicture'. 

1he totals in the above frsting were 
arrived at by add''''9 together the fog­
ures from the BA1F OJaneriy fire­
arms Manufacturing .nd &portation 
Repolts for the \ .. ars noted for each 
manufacturer. E:a::ept for very smal~ 

volume manufac1urers who need 
repolt only in the yoar~ last quartor, an 
other active manufacturers should 
appear in each of the four qJarters.ln a 
few instances over the thirteen year 
period analyzed, one or another of the 
manufacturers' reports aid not show 
In B printout. Whether the production 
totals for a missing quarter were 
included by the manufacturer in his 
subseq.Jent report cannot be deter­
mined by examining ropollS. How­
ever, the instances of missing I'eJ.X)rtS 
'Nere so few for most manufacturers. 
~ would seem that no listed manufac­
turerS total is 'low' to any signifo:ant 
degree. 

Handgtin ProductIon by U. S. Manufacturers 
Maoufactum' 
Smitlt&Vksson 
Sturm, Ruger 
Colt 
H&R 
RG Industri<s 
Raven Arms 
FI&B 
PulMIg. 
CbamtArms 
H''8h SWlIhnI 
Elcarn 
Dan_ 
S1:rling Arms 
Jennings F'uurms 
_USA 
North American 
'I'bomJoooIC'entet 
Bauer 
"-lia 
lvet JoIwon 
F IIndU5Irics 
RB IndU5Irics 
Arms 'kdmoIogy 
Fr<tdom Arms 
Int=nns 
RangerMrg. 
Davis Industries 
Es=Arms 
SIO<g<rLug<r 
RPB~ 
RaningIDll 
Bellmon:llo1won 
Dc1onic:s 
IluIJerMfg. 
IructdynomJc: 
ThUyCorp. 
Auto Ordnance 
S.W.Danid 
Serrift. 
'UnivenaJ'Fuoarmo 

Production In Thousands 
'I,m 
4,379 
2,842 
1,500 
1,419 
1,056 

99S 
m 
1(1) 
479 
422 
419 
334 
m 
u.o 
239 
227 
179 
157 
156 
145 
116 
100 
94 
89 
81 
74 
$0 
$0 
32 
26 
2S 
24 
20 
19 
13 
12 
II 
II 
II 

y ..... Covmd 
73-85 
73-85 
73-8S 
7l-SS 
73-8S 
73-8S 
73-8S 
77-84 
73-85 
7H3 
75085 
13-85 
73-84 
8O-8S 
8().SS· 
150SS 
73-SS 
7J.83 
17-85 
73-85 
72-79 
7J.82 
73-SS 
79-SS 
75-84 
73·85 
83-85 
73·SS 
72-76 
7J.82 
73-85 
79-85 
77-85 
8().S\ 
81-84 
85 
71-85 
83-85 
84-85 
73-85 
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Mr. KLECK. There is only one source of information on this and it 
only indicates one thing: gun sales have been declining for the last 
decade. f 

Col. SUPENSKI. Well, in Baltimore County, we register about 3900 
new guns a year--

Mr. KLECK. Registrations don't indicate gun ownership-­
Col. SUPENSKI. No, in fact, it doesn't--
:Mr. KLECK [continuing]. They indicate registration. 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. What it does tells you is how many 

gun.s are legally bought. It doesn't tell you about the 1.5 unregis­
tered handguns sold for everyone (1) handgun purchased by people 
with a licensing provision. 

His business about two armed people who somehow now gently 
dance around each other? Have you ever been in a gun fight? Have 
you ever been shot at? 

Mr. KLECK. And how would that change--
Col. SUPENSKI. Let me tell you something, that does-­
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. My view of it? 
Col. SUPENSKI. Well, I will tell you something, it would 

change-- ' 
Mr. KLECK. Would it change reality somehow? 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. Your view drastically if you had been 

in an armed confrontation and you let someone point a gun at you. 
You tell them that we dance around them. 

Mr. KLECK. In the exact situation--
Col. SUPENSKI. That belies what a gun--
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. Describing the fraction of people who ac­

tually attack one another is lower than when they were dancing 
around one another with fists or knives. That is what the facts in­
dicate. 

I am sorry they are inconvenient--
Col. SUPENSKI. Well, there are about 500,000 police officers-­
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. With your argument, but there is only 

one set of facts on these. 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. In the United States today who would 

drastically di!cfer with you. The waltz that we perform is a little bit 
different or we are listening to a different band. 

Mr. KLECK. How could they know? How could they differ? If they 
have been in that assault, how could they compare it with an as­
sault they hadn't been in? I mean, you can't infer that from indi­
vidual experience in a single case. 

The point is--
Col. SUPENSKI. You can infer from looking dovID the barrel of a 

gun--
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. There is a comparison between gun as­

saults and knife a.,saults. If they have each been in a thousand of 
each, I would say, hey, you know, you can judge a lot from a per·· 
son's--

Col. SUPENSKI. We face knives-­
Mr. KLECK [continuing]. Experience. 
Col. SUPENSKI [continuing]. Guns, clubs, knuckles, and I am tell­

ing you something. 
Chairman MILLER. As much as it is the intent of the Chair-­
Col. SUPENSKI. There is no music in that dance. 

• 
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Chairman MILLER. As much as it is the intent of the Chair to 
stimulate exactly this kind of discussion, I am going to have to tell 
you that the clock has run. 

Mr. Kleck, we will take the BATF statistics and they will be 
made part of this record. It is the purpose of this hearing. 

Maybe it points out one thing, that there is a good portion about 
guns that we don't know in this society. Because, I don't know, but 
I would be surprised if we learn a lot about guns from gun sales 
and/ or registration about the true movement of guns, because I 
think most of the people that Detra was discussinr. B.ren't either 
being tracked in terms of sales and/or registration of those guns. 

Obviously, an emotional subject, one that we will continue to 
pursue because I am still not persuaded that we are not dealing 
with a very serious public health problem here with respect to 
young people for a whole host of reasons. 

But nevertheless, there still seems to be a fairly common ele­
ment here in terms of the damage that is done, and that is, in fact, 
the firearm, in whoever's hands it may be. 

With that, the committee is going to-­
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Mr. Chairman? 
Chairman MILLER. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH of Vermont. Could I just add-if I could, if it is appro­

priate, would you fmd it acceptable if we asked these witnesses· to 
submit any specific recommendations they have--

Chairman MILLER. Oh, let me say, absolutely, that--
Mr. SMITH of Vermont [continuing]. And ideas because-­
Chairman MILLER [continuing]. Both recommendations and, to 

the extent to which the witnesses want to examine one another's 
testimony and draw issue with it, that will be helpful to the mem­
bers of this committee also. 

So let me thank you very much for your presence and for your 
help to the committee, and with that, the committee will stand ad­
journed. 

[Whereupon, at 12:50 p.m., the select committee was adjourned, 
to reconvene subject to the call of the Chair.] 

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:] 

20-423 0 - 89 - 5 
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ass Houll Om(1 BUILDUtO AA"U 2 
WMHINOTOK', DC 20516 

June 28, 1989 

William D. Weisenburger, Jr. 
Assistant Principal 
Stonewall Jackson High School 
Manassas, VA 22110 

Dear Mr. Weisenburger. 

~~.;:-~ 
,IWIIItIt.WOI.I.YlIIGU;lU, 
I.lIIIIM'.~Nrv~ 
RON'ACXNtO.CAlifOAItIA 
J.O[JrltilIHASTtIlT.1lLIHOI1 
CLTOf:C. 

ClXIdo..wrm 
~IT_~ 

CMO/. ... ITAMU 
..... "8UVT'fn.w~ 

before the select Co'tmittee on Children, Youth, and Families at 
our haaring, 'Child:r:un and Guns,' held here in Washington on June 
15. Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work. 

The CoullI1ittee is now 1r, the process of preparing the transcript 
for printing. It wOI;.1<.1, be helpful if you would go over the 
enclosed copy of your r~marks to aSBure that they are accurate, 
and return the trans(lript to us within by July 10 with any 
necessary corrections. 

In addition, Representative peter Smith has requested that each 
witness forward any legislative recommendations they may have. 
So that your recommendations may be included in the printed 
record, please return them with the transcript. 

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other membero of 
the Committee. Your participation contributed greatly toward 
making the hearing a success. 

Sincerely, 

GEORGE HILLER 
Chairman 
Select Committee on Children, 

Youth, and Families 

GM/j 

Enclosures 
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Response to Transcripts ar.d Firearms legislation 

The transcripts of my testimony and re~ponse to questions was accurate. 
However, I would I ike to make a few addi tional comments and forward some 
thoughts regarding legislation. 

The Committ~e hearings re-empha.sized the fact that the issue of firearms 
ownership by the American public Is a very complex and multi-faceted one. The 
injuries inflicted on young people cannot be categorized into one neat, easily 
controlled package. The complexity of the issue had members of the Committee 
and the panel comparing 'apples and oranges'. Youth suicide, an extremely 
important issue to all educators should not be discussed in relation to 
injuries inflicted on members of the drug trade. Suicide is a problem related 
to low self-esteem, dept-ession and dysfunctional famil ies. Suicide needs to be 
approached from the stand point of suicide prevention not gun control. 
Suicides can be prevented by watching for warning signs, recognizing at-risk 
stUdents and educating family and friends about the issue. Likewise, accidents 
need to be separated from both suicide and crime. Accident prevention in any 
setting is largely a function of education and familiarization with equipment 
being used and proper safety precautions and practices for operation . 

The issue is made more complex by differing points of reference. In reviewing 
the transcripts, it appears that when Mrs. Boxer asked me for" one good 
reason' to own a handgun she was referring to a so called 'Saturday Night 
Special'. I responded from my frame of reference which is competitive 
handgunning and handgun hunting. Handguns for those purposes are neither cheap 
nor of low quality. Many of the handguns used in these endeavors are the 
handguns used by police and military or are of a similar style though modified 
for extreme ac:uracy and reliability. 

Similar reference problems arise in trying to compare my perspective with the 
perspective of an emergency room doctor. I would expect them to see injured 
people, that is their profession. People go to hospitals when they are hurt 
not when they are relaxing. The doctors were at odds with the statistics. The 
actual number of cases probably is on the rise, but the percentage of injuries 
per thousand in the population is shrinking. Population growth is outstripping 
the increase in violence. A larger section of the population is behaving more 
responsibility. A healthy trend, I think. The rloctors point of view is no 
doubt colored by seeing injured children everyday, but that point of view may 
not be accurate from a purely factual reference point. I would challenge the 
doctors to get out of the emergency room and visit a shooting range, shoot a 
round of skeet and socialize with the members of the club. 
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1 agree with Mrs, Boxer, it is Very hard to see self-esteem in 'a kid that 
shot himself in the head'. He had little self-esteem when he shot himself and 
probably no family support, the lacK of which put him In the position to feel 
that suicide was the answer. That wa; my point, engaging in the shooting 
sports with family, friends or other caring adult rolp. models ~ay have given 
the suicide vi~tim the outlet to seeK help or the self-esteem needed to 
overcome the feelings that led to sui,ide. 

As 1 stated in my testimony I agree with Mr. Durbin that a 'wild west' 
mentality has no place in today's society. I also agree that misuse of a 
firearm can put a criminal on equal footing with a policeman or a Principal. 
On the other hand, a gun in the hands of a woman familiar with it's use is on 
ecual footing with a rapist or a group of sociopaths out ·wilding". 

The issue of crime is probably the most complex and it certainly gets the most 
attention. It Is an economic as well as social problem. Detra pointed out that 
her friends that carried weapons were involved in the drug trade. Pushers with 
money, clothes and cars are the role models. Kids see 'easy' money all of the 
time. 'Get rich quicK' schemes are on TV, athletes make millions to playa 
game, lotteries promise to make the common man into an instant millionaire and 
'white collar' criminals go to country clubs to serve time for crimes that 
affected millions of people. Morns and Dads that work all day, come home 
sweaty and tired and make enough to feed and house the family with little left 
for luxuries barely stand a chance. 

It can come as no surprise that the homicide rate for childr~n under nineteen 
is rising. It is rising by the design of adult criminals getting young people 
involved in the trade due to the obvious advantages of employing the young for 
illegal activities. Surely it is no surprise that young children would be used 
in the trade as they are tried at the juveni Ie level, serve juvenile 
punishments and therefore get away with adult crimes and make adult money for 
'free". Children involved in adult crimes for adult reasons need to be treated 
as adults, not as children. 

Guns don't create the crime they become a tool to carry out the trade. 
Eliminate the guns and the crime will remain, however, eliminate the crime and 
the criminal misuse of the guns will stop because there Will be no demand for 
guns to be used illegally. The thought of banning guns from the general 
population to Keep guns off the street is naive. A drug importer that can 
smuggle tons of drugs into the country every month can certainly smuggle tons 
of arms. 

r feel there are ways to help parts of the situation with legislation aimed at 
keeping legally purchased weapDns DUt of the hands of criminals end people 
that may not be able to make the right choices concerning firearms use. Even 
though i am a Life ~lember of the NRA I support this type of legislation. 
Howev~r,r would oppose legislation if it limits the types of firearms 
available to the pub 1 ic or if r perceive it as being designed to limit the 
segment of the public that has the financial means to own and operate 
firearms. 
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PROPOSED LICENSING OF FIREARMS OPERATORS 

I would propose that the Federal Government create preemptive legislation to 
license the users of firearms. 

1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

S. 

6. 

7 • 

8. 

9. 

10. 

11. 

All firearms users would be required to have a firearms operators 
license. 

All applicants for the license would need to complete a firearms 
safety and familiarization course. 

All applIcants would need to pass a test at the time of application 
covering firearms safety, laws regarding firearms and general 
knowledge of firearms. 

All applicants would be su~jected to a background check at the time 
of appl ication. 

Licenses would be renewed every other year. 

Licenses would contain a picture and phYsical description of the 
holder. 

The license would need to be presented at the time of purchase of a 
firearm, ammunition, firearms hunting licenses and at the 
registration for shooting competitions. Gun club members would be 
required to have a license before being allowed to use facilities 
without direct supervision. 

Non-licensed persons should be all~~ed to shoot under the 
supervision of a licensed operator to learn the sport and prepare 
for the test. 

Licenses would be temporarily or permanently revoked for violation 
of firearms laws, misuse of a firearm, conviction of a felony. 

Licenses would not be issued to people not eligible for firearms 
ownership under current law. 

Different levels of firearms ownership could be established. The 
basic license could COver long guns, the more advanced license 
covering handguns, 'assault rifles' and the more advanced weapons. 

12. Holding a firearms license should be a basic requirement for a law 
enforcement officer and be a part of military training • 
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To make a proposal such as the above pal ata,bl~' to th\ NRA and the f I rearms 
owning public some other points would need co be addressed. A proposal such as 
this would need to be at the Federal level and need to preempt all local and 
state laws. Such a move would clear up man)' confusing situations gun owners 
now encounter. Hunters travel ing across counl:r)' would not be violating any 
local and state laws. People relocating to a new state would not need to 
forfeit their firearms due to differing laws. ~ 

The licensing fees cannot be designed to preclude ownership of firearms. They 
need to be reasonable and consistent. The advanced permit cannot be more 
expensive to reduce the number of advanced operators. Licensing fees should be 
used to fund firearms safety classes and cover expenses of the licensing 
program. 

All interest. should be encouraged to oartlcipate in the formation of tests 
and curriculum for courses including the NRA and Handgun Inc. The license 
would be a significant piece of documentation to the owner of a firearm and to 
the people associated with the owner. It would represent training in the use 
of a firearm. At the range, I could reasonably assume that all those shooting 
around me had the same basic training I have in the use of a firearm. It could 
be a valuable piece of evidence or lack of evidence in a liability suit 
concerning the alleged misuse of a firearm. It could represent another method 
of putting people awa, that do not-belong on the street, i.e. possession of a 
firearm without a proper operators license. 

I feel that legislation as outlined above would be a significant step in 
helping alleviate accidental shootings, shootings by repeat offenders, and 
would help keep guns out of the hands of people not capable of making the 
right decisions regarding firearms ownership. 

The problem needs to be attacked from other dir~ctions as well. Treat 
criminals liKe criminals nat like children. Impose mandator), sentencing for 
the use of any I~eapon, not just firearms, in a crime. Reduce demand for crime 
by making it very unattractive and very high risK to the perpetrator. 
Propose and fund education programs to teach safety and familiarization with 
firearms. Treat the causes of suicide as a method of suicide prevention. 
Trying to ban the instrument of suicide is naive, how do we ban ropes, 
Kitchen Knives and prescription drugs. 
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Crime Prevention Bureau 
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7209 Bel Air Road 
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Dear Chief Supenski. 
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r want to express my personal appreciation to you for appearing 
before the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and Families at 
our hearing, "Children and Guns," held here in Washington on June 
15. Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work • 

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript 
for printing. It would be helpful if you would go over the 
enclosed copy of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, 
and return the transcript to us within by July 10 with any 
necessary corrections. 

In addition, Representative Peter Smith has requested that each 
witness forward any legislative recommendations they may have. 
So that your recommendations may be included in the printed 
record, please return them with the transcript. 

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members of 
the Committee. Your participation contributed greatly toward 
making the hearing a success. 

Sincerely, 

GEORGE HILLER 
Chairman 
Select Committee on Children, 

Youth, and Families 

GM/j 

Enclosures 
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BALTIMORE COUNTY POLICE DEPARTMENT 

1//;:,IDQU,IRTF.RS 

~on KE,YILWORTH DRIVE 
TOWSON •• lIAR \'L,I;VD 212044007 
t:lOI188~.2214 

Honorable George Miller 
Chairman 

June 22 I 1989 

Dennis F. RIISmussen 
CountyEx,«u£lvt 

Select Conmittee On child~en, Youth, 
and Fanlilies 

H2-385 HOB Annex 2 
Washington, D.C. 20515-6401 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

Thank you again for the opportunity to appear before 
the COiTlllittee on June 15, 1989. In response to your and 
congressman Peter Smith IS request for recomnendations 
and/or additional data, I have enclosed the follol/ing. 

I hope this infotmation is of assistance to the 
eorrmittee as it seeks to find answers to some wides~t:'ead 
and dangerous dilemnas. 

LJS:DH:cg 

Supenski 
ime Prevention Bureau 

Bal i re County Police Department 
720 Belair Road 
Baltimore, MD 21205 
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RE:Ca1MENDATIONS 

With regards to the Corrmittee's call for reconmendations to 
reduce firearms related violence to children I youth and families 
in America, I would proffer the following: 

o Action must be taken along three fronts: legislative I 
educational and economic. 

o Effort to enact reasonable firearms control legielatian at 
the federal level must be taken. By reasonable, I mean, 
laws that balance an individual' 5 freedom to own and possess 
firearms for sporting and/or self-defense purposes with 
society I s need to be protected from illegitimate or irrational 
firearms use. For example: 

- A 7 day waiting period to allow for "cooling off lt and 2. 
background check to be completed. The "Brady Bill" 
(H.R. 467) would do just that. 

- OUtlaw the manufacture of cheaply rrade I easily concealable 
11Saturday Night Specials" as well as deadly and socially 
useless assault weapons.. Sportsmen and homeowners have no 
need of them. 

- Licensing and certifications of firearms purchasers: you 
need a license for a motor scooter f but not a Magnum? 
B.A.T.F. can draft uniform regulations to be implemented in 
alISO statesf territories, and possessions. 

- Tighter control of those possessing Federal Firearms Licenses 
especially as that applies to Administrative inspections by 
B.A.T.F. 

- Stiff and mandatory p"nalties for the criminal use of 
firearms. (This really works best at the federal level. In 
drug enforcement, state drug cases are being deferred in favor 
of federal weapons charges). 

Note: OUtright bans are not favored by a majority of the 
public. Such legislation is sporadic and really doesn't 
produce nruch. There is not much support of such measures 
(with the exception of the "saturday /light Specials" and 
assault weapons) among law enforcement groups. somewhere 
between the gun lobby's desire for an unfettered, unrestricted 
access to any kind of firearm to almost anyone ("an armed 
society is a polite society") and the anti-gun lobby's position 
that all firearms are evil per se and sho'lld only be authorized 
for the police and military in our society, is a great deal of 
middle ground. A lot of reasonable, logical and double things 
are lost bacause we don't walk that middle ground. 
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NOW, Dr. RIeck's assertion that private sales for firearms are 
actually dropping is somewhat - shall we say - misleading. They may 
have levelad off or reachad a temporary plateau. However, you must 
look at the base line figure. When you consider all firearms sales 
since 1900 (especially from 1959 through 1979) the trend is most 
definitely up - Dr. Kll?Ck's IIresearch lf notW'ithstanding_ 

o "Firearms and Violence in American Life: A Staff Report, National 
Coamission on the causes and Prevention of Violence," Washington, D.C.: 
National Coomission on the Causes and Prevention of Crime, 1969 .. 

o Wright, James D., Peter H. Rossi, and Kathleen Daly. "Under the 
Gun: Weapons, Crime, and Violence in America, II N.Y .. , N.Y.: 
Aldino, 1983. 

o Zinmering, Franklin E .. , and Gordon Hawkens, The Citizens GUide to 
Gun Control, N.Y., N.Y.: Macmillan Publishing, 1987. 

• 

',. 

• 
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A DClMESTIC ARMS RACE? 

During the June 15, 1989 informational hearing before the 
Select Conmittee on Children, Youth, and Familiesl testimony \Jas 
presented by Gary Kleck, Ph.D., that would infer that sales of fire­
arms have decreased ergo there is nothing to be alarmed about. While 
it is true that some sales have leveled off on a state by state basis 
(others have gone up) in recent years, that fact must be put into 
perspective. 

According to the report of the 1968 Task Force on Firearms and 
a more recent report by Wright, Rossi and Daly (a source often quoteCi 
as gospel by the National Rifle Asscciation) it is clear that we have 
seen a dramatic increase in the private ownership of .firearms since 
the turn of the century. 

o In 1968, there were an estimated 90,000,000 firearms in 
private hands. 

o Today, that figure is closer to 160,000,000. 

o Between 1900 and 1948 about 10 million firearms per decade 
were added to the domestic supply. From 1949 to 1958, that 
figure doubled with nearly 20 million firearms per decade 
being added to the domestic supply. Between 1959 and 19G8 
it tripled and nearly 30 million firearms per decade were 
being added to the domestic supply. During this last period, 
handgun sales alone quadrupled. 

o Between 1969 and 1978, some 65 million new fireat:mS were 
added to the domestic supply - twice the number that existed 
in the previous decade. 

- Of that figure, handgun productions and sales increased 
noticeably, with approximately 2.4 million handguns 
available on the civilian ma"ket each year (one handqun 
is manufactured every 19.5 seconds). 

- Since 1968, we have added 24 million handguns to the 
domestic supply. 

- sales of handguns to females from 21 to 50 years of age 
comprise nearly one quarter of all new handgun sales: 
indeed product lines are now developed exclusively fo" 
women. 

o Most people noW report purchasing weapons not for sporting 
purposes but for self-defense • 
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o Education aimed at reducing firearm injury and death must be 
made a priority. I'm not just talking about traditional "gun 
safety/range safety" courses - something the NRA did rather 
well before they becallle a political action organization. We 
need to educate three specific audiences: gun owners, potential 
gun owners and people who are "noninfQrmed" nonownera - primarily 
parents. Spacifically, edraticn must focus upon: 

- Responsible ownership 
- Legal issues/civil liabilities 
- Moral/ethical decisions involved in shooting (can I pull the 

trigger? Can I kill somecne?) 
- "Child proofing II firearms 
- Burglar proofing firearms 
- Physical requirements (am I able to master their use?) 
- Options to firearms ownership (i.e. the area of crime 

prevention - how not to become a victim, reduction of 
opportunities for crimes to occur, less-than-lethal weapons, 
etc.). Yes, there are alternatives and they address the key 
concern behind the proliferation of firearms - fear. 

- Model K through 12 school programs aimed at 1) deglamorizing 
and demystifying guns and 2) dispute resolution that involves 
techniques that den' t resort to firearms or any other form of 
violence .. 

- Programs at middle and high school levels that "gun proof" the 
child - what to do if they actually come upon the firearm 
itself (we must deal with the nearly 200,000,000 firearms 
present in 50% of all American households). 

Note: Just as Congress authorizes and appropriates funds for 
Chapter I schools in ilTp)verished, disadvantaged areas and 
monies for such programs as Head Start, it can provide federal 
funding to state and local school districts for exenplary 
programs to combat firearms violence. 

Funds for this could be channeled through either the Department 
of Education, Department of Justice or other interested 
agency. Monies need not go only to schools: community groups 
could also be recipients. This is particularly true of urban 
areas. Programs should be tailored to the local communities' 
needs. What works in a white middle-class suburb may not work 
in a disadvantaged and poor minority community. A program will 
work only if the message is one thE! intended audience can 
understand. The exenplariness of the program should be judged 
on how it vill wrk in the specific area into which it is 
going, not on some relatively simplistic, easy to implement 
quick fix (such as the NRA's one-size-fits-all, "Gee Mom! We 
found uncle Fred's pistol" coloring book). 

• 
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Additionall", any educational effort to resolve fireanns 
violence ...Jtt consider drug demand reduction: that guns and 
drugs are iri~rlcately intertwined goes without saying. Your 
young witness,1 Miss Detra J. t was most eloquent in that regard. 
Illegal drugs pre a big business - last year it grossed more 
than IBM, Exxoi\, and Phillip Morris combined. What drives any 
business is sUf\')ly and demand. We are already concentrating 
much money and I:ime towards supply reduction. We must hit the 
other side of this equation. Programs such as D.A.R.E. America 
need to continue and expand: they work. 

a Lastly, we must consider the inpact of economics. People need 
to learn skills for tomorrow' B job market. How can we expect 
people making only $3.35 an hour - current minimum wage to 
1) make an honest Ii ving, and 2) act as role models for our 
youth? Given our national derrx::;.graphics, there is no such thing 
as a "throw-away" youth. J~''b programs, real job and skills 
trainingt a decent minimum liaC)e - th2se are but the basic 
steps needed if we are to avo,d mor<: 'Of what young Detra J. 
spoke of. We are moving away' from the traditional "diamond" 
shaped model of economic clas~es: few in the upper class, many 
in middlo class and a few economically impoverished at the 
bottom. The new model is now "hour glass" shaped: The have{s) at 
the top and the have notes) at the bottom. It doesn't take a 
rocket scientist to determine that this is an explosive situation .. 
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Gary Kleck, Ph.D. 
1003 Piedmont Drive 
Tallahassee, FL 32312 

Dear Dr. Kleck: 

SELECT COMMITIEE ON 
CHILDREN. YOUTH. AND FAMIUES 

3815 Houn Offiee: PUII.DtNO ANND 2 
WASHINGTON, OC 20516 

June 28, 1989 

D~=~~ 
~~ ...... trnIII 

I want to express my personal appreciation to you for appearing 
before the Select ComD1ittee on Children, Youth, and Families at 
our hearing, 'Children and Guns,' held.here in Washington on June 
15. Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work. 

The COD1D1ittee is now in the process of preparing the tranncript 
for printing. It would be helpful if you would go o\'er the 
enclosed copy of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, 
and return the transcript to us within by July 10 with any 
necessary corrections. 

In addition, Representative Peter Smith has re~lested that each 
witness forward any legislative recommendations they D1ay have. 
So that your recoD1D1sndations D1ay be included in the printed 
record, please return them with the transcript. 

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members of 
the COD1D1ittee. Your participation contributed greatly toward 
D1aking the hearing a success. 

Sincerely, 

GEORGE MILLER 
Chairman 
Select COD1D1ittee on Children, 

Youth, and Families 

GM/j 

Enclosures 
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POLICY LESSONS FROM RECENT GUN 
CONTROL RESEARCH 

GARY KLECK* 

INTRODUCTION 

In 1976, a review of policy research on gun control concluded that "the 
few attempts :U serious work are of marginal competence at best and tainted 
by obvious bias." 1 It is hard to quarrel with this assessment, especially as it is 
applied to the most important and widely cited of the pre-1976 studies, the 
pro-control report to the Eisenhower Commission written by George Newton 
and Franklin Zimring.2 Since that time, however, considerable scholarly work 
has been completed, much of it of high quality and relevant to policy-related 
questions surrounding the legal regulation of firearms. 

Some researchers make the policy implications of their work explicit, while 
others modestly choose to "let the facts speak for themselves." All too often, 
policy-relevant gun control research has been characterized by perfectly 
respectable data and research methods, but also by interpretations of the 
findings which either do not follow from the evidence or which are too 
vaguely and generally phrased to be useful in making policy. This article 
reviews the body of recent gun control research and points out some of the 
more important, albeit tentative, implications for public policy. 

Although a broader definition could be employed, the term "gun control" 
is used in this article to refer to laws aimed at limiting possession of firearms, 
either among the general public or among specific segments of the 
population. This definition includes laws requiring a license or permit to 
purchase, own, or possess guns and laws totally prohibiting civilian ownership 
of all guns or of specific types of guns such as handguns in general or 
"Saturday Night Specials" in particular. The term as used here does not 
cover laws regulating the use of guns, such as prohibitions against carrying 
them, firing them within city limits, or using them to further a crime (for 
example, laws mandating additional or enhanced penalties for use of a gun in 
the commission of a felony). Most such measures are not a significant part of 
the gun control debate. Indeed, the generally anti-gun control National Rifle 

Copyright © 1986 by Law and Contemporary Problems 
• Associate Professor. School of Criminology. Florida State Uni\'('rsily. 
I. Bruce.Briggs. Th, Grtnl3111nimll G,m liar. 45 Pt' •. INTEREST 37.37 (1976). 
2. C. NEWTOS & F. ZlMRINC, FIREARMS AND \'lOLENCt: IN AMERICAN LIFE (1969) (stafl'report to 

the National Commission on the Causes and Pre\'ention of Violence), 
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Association strongly supports additiQnal penalties for the use of b'Uns in 
crimes. 

II 
THE RELATIONSHIP BE1WEEN VIOLENCE AND THE 

AVAILABILnY Of' GUNS 

The first issue which must be addressed is why society should want to 
regulate firearms. This question is not as foolish as it may seem, since it is by 
no means obvious how, or even whether, the availability of firearms affects 
levels of violence. There are three ways in which' the availability of guns might 
increase crime and violence: assault-instigating' effects, crime-facilitating 
effects, and assault-intensifying effects. The term "assault-instigating effects" 
refers to the possibility that the sight of a gun, or possession of a gun, could 
stimulate or trigger assaults which otherwise would not have occurred. It has 
been asserted that stimuli commonly associated with aggression, such as guns, 
can elicit aggression from people ready to act aggressively, especially angry 
people. The literature on this subject has been reviewed elsewhere,' so only 
brief remarks are necessary here. The studies are almost equally divided 
between those concluding that there is a "weapons effect" and those 
indicating that there is not. In any case, the bulk of this literature is irrelevant 
to concerns about the effect of guns in actual assaults because of the 
artificiality of the circumstances in which the weapons effect experiments were 
conducted. Most of the studies involved laboratory experiments in which 
confederates of the experimenters angered subjects, who were then given an 
opportunity to act aggressively toward the confederates, for instance, by 
giving them electrical shocks during a "learning experiment." A gun would 
be present for some subjects and was either left unexplained (not associated 
with anyone in the experiment) or was associated with the confederate, the 
"victim" of the subjects' aggression. Even when experiments were done in 
naturalistic field conditions, the gun was never in the possession of, or 
otherwise associated with, the subjects whose aggression was being measured. 
Consequently, these studies at best simulate aggression against persons with 
guns. Even for this limited issue, however, it is highly doubtful that many 
people will accept the conclusion that angry people will be more likely to attack 
another person if the potential victim is armed. This conclusion contradicts 
too much real-life experience of police officers, soldiers, criminals, and 
ordinary civilians, who have successfully inhibited the aggression of others by 
the display of a fireann. 

The weapons effect literature sheds little light on whether a person's 
possession of a gun or other weapon can trigger his or her own aggression. 
Currently, the available evidence is compatible with the assertion that guns 
are as likely to inhibit aggression as to stimulate it.· Although his finding may 

3. Sf(, t.g .. Kleck & Bordua. Tht Factlllli Foundatioll for Ctrtaill Kty .~ssllmptiollS of GIIII Colltrol. 5 
ww & POL'y Q, 271 (1983). 

4. /d, at 274·78. 
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have other explanations, Philip J. Cook observed that robbers armed with 
guns are far less likely to assault their victims than either robbers armed with 
other weapons or unarmed robbers. Twenty-two percent of robbers with 
guns, thirty-nine percent of those with knives, sixty percent of those with 
other weapons, and seventy-four percent of unarmed robbers attacked their 
victims.s This is a commonplace finding, which agrees with earlier studies.6 If 
guns trigger assaults among people ready to act aggressively in real life, this 
tendency certainly is not in evidence among robbers. 

The term "crime-facilitating effects" refers to the possibility that the 
possession of a gun may make possible or make easier a crime that a criminal 
already wanted to commit but might not have committed without the gun. 
For example, a gun can make it possible for a small man to attack a bigger 
man: "Colonel Colt made every man §ix feet tall." Similarly, a gun could 
facilitate an attack by a woman againsr " ,,'an. A gun may also make it possible 
for a man to commit a specific rol _ y even though he might not have 
thought that he would have had a reasonable chance ofpuIIing it off without a 
gun. In these situations, the gun does not affect motivation or drive to 
commit the crime, but rather provides a tool that reduces risk to the criminal 
and improves chances for sucessfully manipulating the victim. 

Cook has shown that guns are most likely to be used in assaults involving 
"weak" attackers and "strong" victims-attacks by females against males are 
more likely to involve guns than attacks with other gender combinations, and 
attacks by elderly persons against victims in their "prime" are more likely to 
involve guns than attacks with other age combinations.7 While it is impossible 
to know from these facts whether some weak attacker-strong victim assaults 
would not have occurred in the absence of guns, the findings are compatable 
with the facilitation hypothesis. Gun availability could increase the overall 
frequency of attacks by enabling weaker people to attack stronger ones. 

Cook has also provided some indirectly relevant e-.:idence about robberies. 
A series of studies found that availability of guns has no effect on the robbery 
rates in large cities8 but that it does appear to affect the kinds of targets 
robbed.9 Gun possession seems to provide the tactical edge that allows 
robbers to attack more lucrative, but less vulnerable targets-such as 
commercial targets rather than individuals on the street, males rather than 
females, groups of victims rather than single victims, and victims in their 

5. Cook, Rtducing IlIjuT] and D,aln Ral" in R06h<ry, 6 POL'y ANALYSIS 21, 33 (1980). 
6. S". t.g .. J. CONKUN. ROBBERY AND TIlE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM 117 (1972): TilE 

PREVENTION AND CONTROl. OF ROBBERY 77 (F. I"eeney & A. Weir eds. 1973); A. Nonnande.u. Trends 
.nd Patterns in Crime. of Robbery 201 (1968) (unpublished Ph.D. dissert"ion. "'ailable al 
University of Pennsvlvania). 

7. Cook, Tnt Rol, 0/ Fi"an.s ill 17ulml erimt, in CRIMINAL V,OLENCE 255·57 (M. Wolf gong &::-l. 
Weiner cd •• 1982). 

S. Cook. Tnt Effiel o/Glln Availahilil, all R066t1] alld R06h<ry .11I1ra", 3 POL'y SnID. RE'" ANN, 743 
(1979). 

9. Cook. A Slrnltgir Choir. Allnlpis 0/ RuMm]. in SAMPLE SUR"EYS OF 11IE V,CTIM. OF CRI~IF. 17!1. 
186 (W. Skogan ed. 1976) (hereinafler ciled as S.MPLE SURVEYS I; Cook. ",pm nOle 5, a142. 
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middle years rather than the very young or the very old. III These findings 
strongly suggest that reducing gun ownership among the crime-prone, even it 
if could be achieved, would result in no change in the frequency or number of 
robberies but would shift the burden of robbery from those best able to bear 
it to those least able to do so-a policy outcome of dubious value. 

The term "assault-intensifying effects" refers ~o the assertion that when 
assaults occur, for whatever reason and in whatever circumstances, the use of 
a gun increases the severity of any resulting injuries and the probability of the 
victim's death, compared to what would have occurred had a likely substitute 
weapon, such as a knife or fists, been used. This is the least controversial of 
the possible effects of guns on crime, yet it too is subject to dispute 
concerning its magnitude. 

How much deadlier are guns compared to probable substitute weapons 
such as knives? The most widely cited estimate is implied in the conclusions of 
George Newton and Franklin Zimring regarding assaults: "When a gun is 
used, the chances of a death are about five times as great as when a knife is 
used."1\ Perhaps what is most noteworthy about this statement is its 
misleading phrasing. While leading many readers to believe that guns are five 
times as deadly as knives, the authors avoid saying so in any explicit way. 
Critics have pointed out that much of the difference in fatality rates between 
gun assaults and knife assaults could be due to the greater seriousness of 
intent to iruure or kill among users of guns. 12 People choose more serious 
methods of assault when they are more serious about hurting th'i:ir victims, 
even when there is little premeditation or conscious weighing or self­
examination of motives by assaulters. 15 Since more seriously inclined 
attackers can be expected to injure more seriously, regardless of weapon 
choice, the fact that. fatality rates in gun assaults are higher than in knife 
assaults does not necessarily indicate that guns themselves are even slightly 
more deadly than knives, regardless of how self-evident the greater deadliness 
of guns may seem. 

A meaningful comparison of weapon deadliness requires some 
comparability of intent and motive between users of different weapons. 
There is no reason to believe that such comparability prevailed in the 
heterogenous samples of assaults examined in the Newton and Zirnring 
discussion and in the study by Zimring14 on which it was based. For example. 
in one of Zimring's own tables, a simple recomputation of his percentages 
shows that gun assaulters are substantially more likely to be male than IInife 
assaulters (eighty-seven percent and sixty-five percent, respectively),'5 a 

10. Cook •• ~ Slmltg;c Cilo;rt .-ll/n(l's;s of Robbn]. in SAMPLE SI'aVEn • .. "pm note 9 ... 181: Cook. 
supra· nole 5. at 43. 

11. G. NEWTON Be F. ZIMRJNG, supra note 2, at 48. 
12. Hardy &: SlOmpoly. O/Arllls nlld Iht Ln ... 51 CHI.·KENT L RE\,. H2. 104 (1974). 
13. Stt Klock &: Bordua. slIpm nole 3. al 272-74. 
14. Zimring.ls GIIII COll/mll.i't(l' 10 Rttillrt 1I0/tIIl Killingsr. 35 Cm.·KENT L. RE\·. 721 (l9G8). 
15. Id. al 727. 
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difference of obvious significance given the enormous difference in homicidal 
behavior between men and women. 16 

Another way of validating the assault-intensifying hypothesis would be to 
demonstrate a positive correlation between aggregate levels of gun ownership 
and homicide rates. Studies of this issue have produced mixed results. 17 In 
this author's studies,I8 the pattern of findings suggested that gun ownership 
in the general 'public has no effect on homicide rates, although ownership 
within violence-prone groups may well affect homicide rates. 19 It was not 
possible to determine if the result was due to an assault-intensifying effect, 
although this explanation seems plausible. 

This article focuses exclusively on assaultive crimes and robbery for the 
simple reason that gun use in other crimes is slight. For example, in 1979 
only about nine percent of rape offenders were armed with a gun.20 The 
presence of a gun in even these few rapes was often incidental and not 
necessary in the commission of the crime when rapists could rely on their 
superior size and strength to overpower their victims. Guns are also 
unnecessary in the commission of burglary because it is a crime of stealth. 
Although there is little solid information on the subject, it seems that few 
burglars carry firearms, based on the extremely small number of victims who 
are shot when a confrontation with the burglar occurs. In New York City, for 
example, only twenty burglary victims were killed (and not necessarily with 
guns) between 1958 and 1967, even though there were 150,000 burglaries 
reported in 1967 alone.21 It has been estimated that by 1973 a million New 
York City residents owned guns.22 Consequently, gun availability likely has 
only a negligible effect on increasing rape or burglary. 

The relationship between gun availability and crime and violence is still 
very much in doubt, but can be summarized as follows. No reliable evidence 
indicates that guns have any net assault-instigating effects, or that aggression­
eliciting effects are any more common than inhibiting effects. Guns probably 
have a crime-facilitating effect on robberies against less vulnerable targets, 
but no effect on the overall robbery rates. In other words, guns cause some 
robbers to shift from one target type to another, without, however, increasing 
the frequency with which they rob. Evidence is consistent with the idea that 
guns facilitate some assaults and thus gun availability could conceivably 

16. Stt. ,.g .. FEDERAL BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION. 1980 UNIFORM CRIME REPORTS. CRIME IN THE 
UNITED STATES 178 (1981) [hereinaflercit~d as UCR (date) (lhe FBI has published a number of these 
reports; the specific publication will be identified by lhe year of coverage)]. 

17. Th.,.e studies are reviewed in K1eck, The RtlatioruMp &twrtll Gil. OWllmMp /.n'ds alld RalfS 0/ 
17oltl1U ;11 1M CII;/m Stnlts. in FIREARP..S AND VIOLENCE: ISSUES or PuBLIC POLICY 99 (D. Kales ~d. 
1984) (hereinafler cited as FIREARMS AND VIOLENCE!. 

18. Kleck. Cn"ilnl PIII/i,hllltlli. Gil. Owllmhip. a.d Homir;d,. 84 AM.J. Soc. 882 (1979); Kleck. ,,,,,,.,, 
nOle 17. 

19. Kleck. slI"m nole 17. at 121·22. 131; Kleck.sllpra note 18. at 883·84. 
20. According lCJ the national victimiution survey ror 1980. 25.9% of rapes ill\'ol\-ed anncd 

offenders. and 34.1 % of the attackers used a 6rearm. U.S. BUREAU OF J'JSTlCE STATISTICS. CRIMINAL 
V,CT,M,ZATION IN TilE UNITED STATES 1982. at 60 .. 1;1 (1984). [.269 x .841 = .09 or nine percent.! 

21. G. NE\\"TON Be F. ZIMRING, slIpm note 2, at 62. 
22. VERA INSTITIJTE OF JUSTICE. FELONY ARRESTS 115 (r .. ·. ed. 1981) . 
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increase assault frequency. Finally. although an assault-intensifying effect of 
gun availability is plausible. there is no compelling evidence demonstrating its 
existence or magnitude. 

III 
Whose Gun Ownership Should Be Controlled? 

Gun control measures can be aimed at pr.eventing gun possession either 
among the general public or by individuals in some more restricted. 
presumably high-risk. subset of the populmion. A prohibition on private 
ownership of handguns or a restrictive licensing or permit system 
administered to reduce drastically possession by ordinary citizens would be 
examples of the former. while a permissive licensing or permit-to-purchase 
system from which only high-risk groups are excluded would exemplify the 
latter. The first alternative. the "blunderbuss" approach. makes most sense to 
people who believe that it is impossible to distinguish between low-risk and 
high-risk candidates for gun ownership. that everyone is a potential killer, and 
that serious acts of violence and other criminal acts committed with guns are 
common among people with no previous record of violence. Gun control 
advocates like to proclaim that domestic homicides and other killings 
involving persons who know each other are common. The implication is that 
such killings involve people who could not have been identified in advance as 
anything other than ordinary citizens. who one day got angry and went over 
the edge. The policy implications of such a picture are twofold: that all 
citizens must be excluded from gun ownership to prevent such tragedies, and 
that gun control laws can be effective even if hardcore criminals ignore them. 
since. compliance among "ordinary people" will produce significant 
reductions in numbers of homicides. 

In fact, very few homicides are committed by people who have no prior 
history of violence. The popular image of the model citizen who one day goes 
berserk and kills a family member is largely a media-created myth maintained 
by newspeople enamored with the dramatic contrast between extremely 
violent acts and supposedly peaceful backgrounds. For example. in news 
stories about the Texas Tower killer, Charles Whitman, reporters invariably 
found a way to mention the fact that Whitman had been a choir boy and an 
Eagle Scout. Left unsaid, or relegated to the back pages, were the facts that 
he was raised in ~ violent home, had repeatedly beaten his wife, and been 
court-martialed in the Marines for fighting. 2' 

The apparently "nonviolent" killer is a rare exception to a rather mundane 
general rule: People who are seriously violent in the present almost invariably 
have been seriously violent in the past. While most violent acts escape the 
attention of authorities and are thus not made a part of official written 
records, most arrested killers have committed enough violent acts in the past 
to have been previously arrested or convicted. Data Teviewed by Kleck and 
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'-ri .... i~~' 
Bordua indicate that perhaps seventy to seventy-five percent of 'de_.1iE: 
homicide offenders have been previously arrested and about half previously 
convicted.2~ An even more meaningful measure of previous violence 
indicated that ninety percent of domestic homicides in Kansas City had been 
preceded by previous police "disturbance calls" at the same address, with a 
median of five calls per address. Rather than being isolated outbursts, violent 
acts are almost always part of a continuing. pattern of violent behavior, 
whether the violence is spouse or child abuse25 or armed robbery committed 
by "hardened criminals. "20 

The most obvious policy implication of these facts is that reducing gun 
availability among "ordinary people" will do almost nothing to reduce violent 
crime. At best, it will act indirectly to reduce the availability of guns to 
climinals who might steal or otherwise obtain them from legal owners. 
Unfortunately, "blunderbuss" measures would inevitably have their greatest 
effect in reducing gun availability among the law-abiding, since it is, by 
definition, the law-abiding who are most likely to comply with gun control 
laws or, for that matter, any other laws. Compliance among criminals, on the 
other hand, would be low, given previous experience with more limited laws. 
Among the "hardened .:;iminals" who reported previous gun possession 
when questioned in a recent Frison survey, only fifteen percent claimed to 
have ever even applied for a permit to purchase or carry any of the guns, even 
though about ninety-one percent of the sample were imprisoned in states with 
provision for one or the other permit and thirty-two percent were in states 
with both.27 For the entire prison sample, eighty-two percent agreed with the 
statement that "Gun laws affect only law-abiding citizens; criminals will always 
be able to get guns. "28 

The alternative to the blunderbuss measures is more selective "targeted" 
measures aimed at high-risk subsets of the popUlation such as those with 
official records of previous criminal behavior. Laws which either prohibit 
ownership or possession by such persons or which deny them required 
licenses or purchase permits are examples of targeted measures. These 
measures have the advantage of not pointlessly denying guns to people who 
will never commit a serious violent act in their lives, but the concomitant 
disadvantage of inevitably permitting legal access to guns among some violent 
people without prior criminal convictions. 

However common previous violent and criminal behavior is among the 
currently violent, many violent people nonetheless have no previous criminal 
convictions. Since a simple arrest would not be adequate to constitutionally 

24. Kleck 11: Bordua, Jllpm note 3, at 293. 
25. S" K""m/(r M. STRAI-SS, R. GELLES & S. STEINMETl. BEHIND CLOSED DOORS: "IOLENCE IN 

TtlE AMERIC.'N F,'M".\· (1981l). 
26. S" gtll"nll, M. DIETl, KILLING FOR PROFm THE SOCIAL ORGANIZATION OF FELON\' HOMICIDE 

(1983), . 
27. J. Wright & P. Ros,;. Codebook for Pri,on Survey (1983) (margin.1s for question 114) 

(unpUblished) (lhi5 oJUlhor'!Ij computations regarding prisoners in Slates with ,'ariou! gun laws), 
28. /d. (marginal, (irr question 89) • 
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deny a person a privilege available to others, this means that guns could not 
be denied, under selective gun control measures such as permissive licensing 
laws, to about half of the people who will commit homicides in the near 
future, This assumes, however, that the percentage of offenders with a prior 
conviction remains constant. If the necessarY resources were committed, 
there would be nothing (0 prevent police o'fficers and prosecutors from 
insuring that a higher number of violent people are convicted of an offense 
which prevents future legal gun ownership, even if they were then given 
probation or a suspended sentence. This would require a systematic reform 
of current practices, where domestic disturbances involving repeatedly violent 
people are usually treated as minor offenses or private family matters not 
calling for official processing. Nevertheless, even if the. number of violent 
people with a previous conviction were raised, some would necessarily still 
remain without such a record, and thus qualify for legal gun acquisition under 
targeted measures like permissive licensing or permit-to-buy systems. 

Under targeted gun control laws, various other groups besides convicted 
criminals may be prohibited from owning or acquiring guns. Typically 
excluded from gun possession are alcoholics, mentally ill Of mentally retarded 
persons, illegal aliens, and drug addicts. Most such prohibitions are unjust, of 
doubtful constitutionality, impractical to apply, and pointless for preventing 
violent crime. There are no universally accepted medical or psychiatric 
definitions of mental illness, drug addiction, or alcoholism. Those definitions 
on which some experts manage to agree are too vague to be useful for legal 
purposes, making prohibitions based on them unconstitutional. Some states 
use more precise definitions of the prohibited categories, for instance, 
denying guns only to persons committed involuntarily to mental institutions. 
Few states have comprehensive registries of involuntary mental patients, 
alcoholics, drug addicts, or mentally retarded persons, however, making it 
difficult or impossible to check for such a status.29 

Most mentally ill persons have no record of violence. Even among those 
50 seriously ill as to require psychiatric hospitalization, only a minority have 
an official record of violence in the form of an arrest for a violent crime.!lO 
Further, this minority is confined to that subset of patients who were 
identifiable as "high risk" by an arrest prior to hospitalization. One careful 
study found that among mental patients without a preadmission arrest, fewer 
than four percent were arrested for any crime during a postrelease followup 
period.:11 Thus, violence potential abO\'e the minimal level characterizing the 
general public is limited to a small, identifiable minority of mentally ill 
persons. Even within this minority, many are already denied legal access to Of 

possession of a gun by virtue of a criminal conviction. There is therefore little 

29. Cook &: Blose. Sial, Programsfa .. SrmllillK Ham/gllll 811.rm. 455 ASSA1.5 HO (19KI). 
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31. Su~adman. Vandern'Ysl 8: Ribner. COItIPflllllg .-In,sl RaIlS if .lImltll Pnl;,."/.r (l1U1 C,.;mi"nl 

0ffim(m. 135 AM.J. PSVCIlIATlOV 1218·20 (1978). 

• 

• 



_. 

147 

factual basis. for a broad legal presumption of risk to the public applied 
indiscriminantly to the mentally ill population as a whole, with corresonding 
prohibitions on firearms acquisition or possession. Nevertheless, popular 
stereotypes about mental illness and its supposed connection to violence are 
likely to keep former mental patients in the prohibited category. A more 
reasonable alternative would be to maintain state registries on persons 
admitted to psychiatric hospitals specifically as a result of violent behavior (a 
minority of psychiatric admissions), and use this as a basis for denying gun 
ownership, possession, and acquisition. This group, as well as persons with a 
prior criminal conviction, fugitives from justice, and persons under the age of 
eighteen could be denied glin oWlTlership on the basis of specific, 
constitutionally defensible criteria, using existing or easily established record 
systems.32 

IV 
DETERRENT AND DEFENSIVE EFFECTIVENESS OF 

CIVILIAN GUN OWNERSHIP 

Until recently, scholarly students of gun control did not pay serious 
attention to the possibility that guns have defensive value for their owners or 
for deterring criminal behavior. This omissiQn is not surprising. For a long 
time, academic criminologists did not even attach merit to the idea that legal 
punishment deters criminals. Some preliminary work has been done recently, 
however, permitting a few tentative conclusions. . 

A. Civilians Frequently Use Guns Against Criminals 

While occurences of gun use against criminals by civilians are not usually 
widely publicized and national statistics on their frequency are not published, 
they nonetheless occur often. First, civilians shoot many criminals-more 
than the police do. Unpublished data from the FBI indicate that 490 
justifiable homicides by civilians were reported to the police in 1981, 422 of 
which were committed with gunS.55 The FBI defines a justifiable civilian 
homicide as the killing of a felon by a private citizen during the commission of 
an independent felony, that is, a felony other than the assault on the citizen 
(such as when a woman shoots a rapist or when a shopkeeper shoots a 
robber).~· These figures underestimate defensive shoo~ings, however, since 
the FBI does not count most self-defense killings by civilians as justifiable 
homicides, but rather as excusable homicides.~5 Data from Detroit for the 
period 1975-1980 indicate that there were more than twice as many excusable 
homicides (nearly all of which presumably involved civilians, since police 
cases are almost invariably classified as justifiable) than civilian justifiable 

32. S" Cook & Blo,e.sllpm note 29. at 117-89 (discussing the fca.ibilily and co.t of.uch .y.tem.). 
33. Federal Bure.u of Investigation. Supplementary Homicide Report. (1983) (unpllhli,h~d 

computer cnunls). 
34. l:CR (I9HO). slIpm note 16. at 6. 
35. C.U.IFORNIA DEP'T OF JI'STICE. HOMICIDF. IN C,\uFORNI.\ 1982. at 32 (1983). 
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homicides (297 and 124, respectively).sn Some excusable homicides are 
accidental killings involving less culpability on the part of the responsible 
actor than would constitute negligence, but it is doubtful that many of these 
cases are accidents-while Detroit had forty-four excusable homicides in 
1979,37 it had only four accidental gun deaths that year.:IN If it is 
conservatively assumed that there are twice as many civilian excusable self­
defense killings nationally as there are civilian justifiable homicides, this yields 
an estimate of 1,266 excusable self-defense or justifiable homicides by 
civilians with guns in 1981. There are about 6.8 nonfatal gun assaults with 
injury for every gun homicide,39 so civilians committed an estimated 8,609 
nonfatal justifiable or excusable woundings of criminals in 1981. The 
magnitude of these figures can be judged from the fact that police officers in 
the United States killed only 388 felons during the same period.10 

The use of guns to shoot criminals, however, represents only a small 
minority of the defensive uses of guns. Most incidents involve a gun being 
used only to threaten, apprehend, or shoot at a criminal, or to fire a warning 
shot, without killing or wounding anyone. A 1978 national survey found that 
seven percent of the households in the United States reported that a member 
of the househcld had at some time in the past used a gun against another 
person for self-protection, excluding military or police experiences.1t This 
finding translates into over five million households, out of the seventy-seven 
million households in the country at the time of the survey. 

A 1981 survey by liberal pollster Peter Hart found that twenty-three 
percent of American voters kept handguns in their homes and nine percent of 
these had used their handguns for self-protection in the past live years.12 

With a total of 82.4 million households in the United States in 1981, this 

36. ~1. DIEn. supm note 26. at 203. 
37. [d. 
38. Unpublished labulalions from Nalional Cenler for Heahh Statistics ~Iortality Delail File 

computer tape (on file with the author). 
39. According to the national victimization survey for 1980. there were 572.000 aggr~I\"'ted 

assaults with injury. or all ag:~T3vated assaults, 92.4% involved amled offenders. It is aS5umt"d that 
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assault injuries im .. olving guns. In that year, there were also 405.000 robberies with injury, 38.3% of 
which involved anned pffenders. out of which 11.7% were armed \,,·jth guns. l'SITED STATES Bl"REAU 

OF JUST!<;E STATISTICS. slIpm note 20, at 22. 57. 58. Thus. there were an estimated ~05.000 x .383 " 
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involve .he firing of the gun but rather its use as a dub. Consequently~ (he number of nonfatal 
gunshot wounds is necessarily less than the number of assaults im'ol\"ing guns. According to the 
Unifonn Crime Reports there were 23,040 homicides in the United States in 19S0. 02.4% of which 
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97.956/1-1.377. or 6.8 to I. 
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means that there were 18.9 million handgun-owning households, 1,707,000 
of which had used handguns defensively. Conservatively, assuming only one 
use per household, this finding implies that over 340,000 defensive uses of 
handguns occurred each year. 

B. Civilian Weapon Use Is Effective 

Victimization surveys have asked robbery and assault victims whether they 
resisted their victimizers, used weapons, were successful in preventing the 
crime, or were injured. The results indicate that for both robberies and 
assaults, the crime was less likely to be completed against victims who resisted 
with a gun or knife (the two weapons were considered together in the 
surveys), compared to' those who did not resist. Furthermore, resisting 
victims were no more likely to be illiured (even less likely, for assaults) than 
those who did not resist.·' 

Confirming this perspective, Don Kates' study of newspaper accounts of 
civilian and police defensive use of guns indicated that civilian use was 
generally more effective than police use. He analyzed every story concerning 
use of guns to interrupt or prevent crimes or apprehend criminals printed in 
forty-two of the nation's largest circulation newspapers during periods in 
1975 and 1976. His results indicate that eighty-three percent of the civilian 
users were successful in preventing the crime, apprehending the criminal, or 
both, while the success rate was only sixty-eight percent for the police.·· It is 
not known whether cases not reported in newspapers are less likely to be 
successful, but there is no reason to believe any such bias would be different 
for cases involving police and those involving civilians. 

No one knows how many criminals armed citizens apprehend each year, 
but many, possibly most, ·of the arrests for serious predatory crimes are the 
result of citizens who report the crime and identify the offender or provide a 
uniqUely identifying piece of evidence such as the license plate number of a 
fleeing offender.45 Perhaps citizens take an even more active role in law 
enforcement than just mobilizing the police and identifying offenders. This 
role would conform with, albeit in an unorthodox way, the themes of students 
of social control and the law, who traditionally have argued that social order is 
more the result of the extralegal or informal actions of private citizens than of 
formal law enforcement agencies' activities.46 

Against Violence) (citing a private poll by Peter D. Hart Research Associates. Inc. (Wash .• D.C .. Oct. 
1981». 
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C. Criminals Perceive a Risk from Civilian Gun Use, Roughly Comparable 
in Magnitude to Their Perception of Risk from the Criminal 
Justice System 

James Wright and Peter H. Rossi recently conducted an ambitious and 
sophisticated survey of known criminals concerning their gun use and 
opinions about gun control and related matters.47 Over 1800 prison inmates 
in ten states were interviewed in 1983. When these criminals were asked how 
often they thought about various things when getting ready to commit a 
crime, thirty-four percent reported that they thought of len or regularly "that 
you might get shot by the police" and an identical thirty-four percent thought 
"that you might get shot by your victim." (Even the possibility of going to 
prison was considered regularly or often by only fifty percent of the sample.) 
Indeed, criminals worry about citizen gun Use at least as much as they worry 
about the police; fifty-seven percent agreed that "[m}ost criminals are more 
worried about meeting an armed victim than they are about running into the 
police." Fifty-five percent also agreed that "[a} criminal is not going to mess 
around with a victim that he knows is armed"; eighty percent agreed that 
"[o]ne reason burglars avoid houses Vlhen people are home is that they fear 
getting shot during the crime": and fifty-nine percent agreed that "[a] store 
owner who is known to keep a gun on the premises is not going to get robbed 
very often."4B 

Wright and Rossi's survey results also confirm the picture of frequent gun 
use by civilians against criminals drawn from the general population surveys. 
Their findings indicate that thirty-seven percent of the criminals have 
personally confronted victims armed with guns and thirty-four percent have 
personally been frightened away, shot at, wounded, or captured by an armed 
victim.4Q Wright and'Rossi are not alone in obtaining such findings from 
interviews with criminals. Their results confirm those of earlier, less 
sophisticated and less extensive prison surveys.so 

D. The Perception of Risk Affects Criminal Behavior 

A variety of evidence supports the assertion that criminals are affected by 
civilian gun use. First of all, criminals say they behave differently because of 
civilian gun ownership. In the Wright and Rossi survey, thirty-nine percent of 
the criminals reported that they had at some time in the past decided not to 
commit a crime because they knew or believed the victim was carrying a 
gun,S I while an unstated number of convicted robbers and burglars 
interviewed in a California prison said they knew of specific cases when 

47. J. Wright &: P. Rossi. slIpra note 27. 
48. /d. (marginals for questions 71 and 89). 
49. /d. (marginals for questions 90 and 91). 
50. S" Finnan. In Pnion CIl" S"rorr Iht Pros art Iht eo"s, AM. Rn1.Ut.\N. N(l\'~ 1975. at 13; 

Richardson, .1(Ylh 1t2: Crimillais 11'01/'1 HRv, GIII/S. TRUE. July 1975. at 32: Link • .\"o Ilmll(~lIl1s ill .1I0r101l 
Gml'f'-Big Dtn~ Menard Time. Jan. 22. 1982. ar. 1 (prisoner newsletler for the lIIinoi. \}cp't or 
Corrections facility at Menard. III.). 

51. J. Wright &: P. Ro .. i. slIpra note 27 (marginals for question 92). 
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robberies were not committed because the prospective victim was known to 
be armed.5~ As noted above, criminals in the Wright and Rossi survey said 
that burglars avoid occupied premises in committing burglaries at least partly 
because they fear getting shot.5' In this regard, Kleck and Bordua estimated 
that the risk of imprisonment for committing a burglary is less than one 
percent, yet some studies have concluded that this legal risk is sufficient to 
deter some burglars. Likewise, the low absolute frequency of burglars being 
shot does not preclude the possibility that civilian gun use will exert a 
deterrent effect anyway.54 

Finally, analysis of real-life quasi-experiments suggests that changes in the 
perception of risk from civilian gun use can affect the frequency of various 
crimes. !n 1966 the Orlando city police introduced a gun training program 
for civilian women in response to an increase in rapes. Although rape was on 
the increase in Florida and in the United States as a whole, the city ofOdando 
experienced an eighty-eight percent drop in the incidence of rape during the 
year following the onset of the gun training program. There was no similar 
drop in rape rates in surrounding areas and the Orlando decrease was far in 
excess of any previous one-year change in the city's rape rates, lending 
support to the hypothesis that the program and its accompanying publicity 
brought about the decrease in rape.55 One plausible interpretation of these 
events is that the gun training program heightened the awareness of victim 
gun ownership among potential rapists, reminding them of something which 
had always existed but which had not always been so salient. Similar results 
have occurred in connection with other gun training programs, apparently 
producing decreases in armed robbery in Highland Park, Michigan, drug 
store robberies in New Orleans, and grocery store robberies in Detroit. Also, 
in Kennesaw, Georgia, where a highly publicized city ordinance was passed 
requiring household gun ownership, burglaries dropped eighty-nine percent 
over the seven months immediately after passage of the law (as compared with 
the same period during the previous year).56 

These findings have some interesting policy implications. As noted above, 
reducing gun ownership among law-abiding citizens will do almost nothing to 
reduce crime and violence directly, since violently criminal behavior is 
virtually nonexistent among persons without previous records of such 
behavior. The findings discussed earlier strongly suggest that reducing gun 
ownership among the law-abiding might weIl significantly reduce the risks of 
criminal behavior. A reduction in risks could in turn reduce the possible 

52. Richard.on. slIpm nole 50. at 33. 
53. Don Kale! has also pointed out another benefit of ch'ilian gun ownership I'elated to 

burglary. If burglars avoid occupied premises partly because of possible \'ictim gun ownership. 
confrontations bet\\'cen offenders and \'ictims are minimized. and the frequency uf injury mId dcmh 
is thereby lowered among burglary victims for hoth those who own gun~ and thust' \\'hn do nnt. 1>. 
K.,TE,'.JR .. WHY H"NDGUN B,'NS C,'N'T Won 66 (1982). 

54. KJeck 8< Burdua. s"pm nOle 3. at 282. 
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criminal deterrent effect of widespread civilian gun ownership, especially 
regarding "gun-deterrable" offenses such as residential burglaries and 
commercial robberies. For these reasons, anv "blunderbuss" measures aimed 
at reducing gun ownership in the general public seem ill-advised, at least until 
it can be shown that reductions in deterrent effects are counterbalanced by 
some benefit, such as reduced gun availability to criminals through theft and 
other transfers from law-abiding citizens. This benefit seems so marginal, 
however, that it may be difficult to demonstrate.57 

V 
Focus ON HANDGUNS? THE SUBSTITUTION OF DEADLIER WEAPONS 

In the context of gun control measures aimed at all types of long guns 
(such as rifles and shotguns) as well as handguns, weapon substitution refers 
to the possibility that offenders deprived of guns could substitute other, less 
deadly weapons. When the emphasis shifts to measures aimed exclusively or 
primarily at handguns, however, the substitution issue changes in a crucial 
way. An offender who has been blocked only from getting a handgun (or even 
more narrowly, a Saturday Night Special) is not likely to regard a knife or club 
as the best available substitute. Rather, his deadliest, most intimidating 
alternative, either for defenstve purposes or for furthering a crime, is a rifle or 
shotgun. While these weapons are not as concealable as a handgun, 
concealability is not important to most gun crimes. For those crimes in which 
it is important, sawed-off shotguns or rifles generally provide sufficient 
concealability. Further, since the average handgun used in crime is of fairly 
good quality and correspondingly expensive, many rifles and shotguns are no 
more expensive than the handguns, making cost no obstacle to substitution.58 

Long gun substitution is a very undesirable prospect because rifles and 
shotguns, depending on caliber or gauge and the ammunition used, can be 
anywhere from one and one-half to ten times as deadly as handguns.50 It is 
unlikely that criminals willing to violate the strongest social and legal 
prohibitions against violence would conscientiously opt for only the least 
deadly varieties of long guns and ammunition.60 Unless this occurred, 
however, the result of an effective handgun-only measure would be an 
increase in criminal homicide deaths. 

57. Results from the Wright and Rossi survey of prison inmates indicate lhal while many 
criminals steal guns, they usually do so in order to sell rather than keep them. and those who do keep 
the guns for themselves usually already have a gun ohheir own. Sit J. Wright Be P. Rossi . . wpm note 
27 (marginals for questions 82 and 83). Tous. although criminals frequently possess and usc stolen 
guns in crimcs. h is abo apparently true that few criminals Imt't 10 steal in order to get lirearm~. 

58. Kleck. IImu(grtll·OIl(r GUll COll/rol: .-1 Policy Disas'" jll Iht ,\la/dug. in FIRE.\RMS AND \·IOLESCE. 
,WI''" note 17. at 167. ~I92. 
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The precise extent of this increase would depend on two parameters: the 
fraction of assault-prone people, otherwise inclined to use handguns. who 
would substitute long guns in their assaults (the substitution fraction), and the 
ratio of the deadliness of the substituted long guns to the deadliness of 
handguns which otherwise would have been used in the absence of handgun 
controls (the deadliness ratio). The higher either parameter is, the more 
likely it would be that the net effect of the measure would be an increase in the 
number of homicides. If X is used for the substitution fraction and Y is used 
for the deadliness ratio. the relationship between the two nas been computed 
as 

8649.19 
x 

6827.53Y-455.581 

at the point where there is neither a net gain nor a net loss from the handgun­
only policy.51 If X is larger, then Y must be smaller in order to prevent an 
increase in homicides.52 

It is difficult to know for sure what type of long guns and ammunition 
would be substituted by criminals if handguns were not available, so the 
magnitude of the deadliness ratio is not cenain. An estimate of three or four 
seems reasonable. That is, the substituted long guns would be about three to 
four times as likely to produce a death as handguns currently used in assaults. 
As to the size of the substitution fraction, the best estimate comes from the 
Wright and Rossi prison survey.55 Inmates were asked what they would do if 
they wanted to carry a handgun but could not obtain one. Among those 
prisoners who reported they had committed crimes with a gun "many times," 
"most of the time," or "all' of the' time," seventy-two percent said that they 
would carry a sawed-off shotgun or rifle instead.64 Substitution of long guns 
in ownership would almost certainly be higher, since many people would 
acquire a long gun as a substitute for owning a handgun, but would not carry 
it as frequently as they would their handgun. Thus, substitution in carrying 
might be about seventy-two percent but substitution in ownership could be 
anywhere from seventy-two to one hundred percent. 

Nevertheless, if the substitution fraction X is assumed to be 0.72, then, 
solving the equation fOf' Y, the deadliness ratio must be at or below 1.36 to 
avoid a net increase in homicides. That is, if seventy-two percent of the 
people Vlho otherwise would have assaulted with handguns used long guns 
instead, and the other twenty-eight percent substituted knives, fists, and other 
non gun weapons, the handgun-only measure would lead to an increase in 

61. This formula i5 based on the generous assumption that elimination of h:mdguns will 11m 
only affect the deadliness of assaults which do occur. but will also reduce the frequency of t-,J1.1ll 

.ssaults by 25%. 
62. Sec Kleck. Jllpm note 5.8, at 171.76. for a complete discussion of Ihe dcri\Oatinn :'1I1d 
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homicides unless the substituted long guns were only 1.36 times as deadly as 
handguns. or less. Thi5 result could occur only if violent criminals 
paradoxically chose the least dangerous varieties of long guns, such as small 
caliber rifles (.243 caliber or less) or smaller shotguns (the .4 10 rather than 
16-, 12-. or IO-gauge). There is no reason to expect such an optimistic 
outcome. 

Of course, if handgun-only measures do not remove handguns from 
violence-prone people in the first place, the laws would be useless on that 
basis, there would be no need for substitution. and this whole issue would be 
moot. But the point is that even if such measures were effective in reducing 
handgun possession, they would almost certainly have the perverse effect of 
causing more people to die than would have died without the measure. This 
analysis has the clearest possible policy implication: Under no circumstances 
should restrictions be placed on access to handguns (or specific types of 
handguns such as Saturday Night Specials) without equally severe restrictions 
on access to long guns.6S 

VI 
STATE OR FEDERAL CONTROLS? 

Because there are so many state laws regulating firearms, gun control 
opponents often ask why any federal laws are needed. Gun control 
supporters reply that state laws are often ineffective because they are easily 
evaded if bordering states do not have equally restrictive controls. The 
primary justification for federal controls is the interstate "leakage" of 
firearms. For example, Newton and Zimring stated that "[s]erious efforts at 
state and local regulation have cons·i~tently been frustrated by the flow of 
fireams from one state to another."oo Beyond this problem, supporters of 
federal gun control rarely mention any other justification for national 
measures. 

One would think, then. that the only kind of federal legislation necessary 
to supplement state controls would be a statute aimed at stopping the 
interstate flow of firearms to unqualified buye.:-s. Such persons could not, as a 
result, travel from their own restrictive states and obtain guns in less 
restrictive states, and residents of lenient states could not otherwise transfer 
firearms to unqualified recipients residing in restrictive states. Ideally, the 
federal legislation would give those states with a need for restrictive gun 
control measures a fighting chance to make them work. 

Yet, many advocates of federal controls go far beyond such measures. In 
their report to the National Violence Commission, Newton and Zimring 

65. The same general argument applies to meas.ures aimed at the cheap small-caliber handguns 
known as "Saturday Night Specials. It since such measures encourage substitution or largcr-culibcr. 
better quality. and therefore deadJier. handguns. There is even less difference in concealabililY and 
ease of carrying bel\\'ct!n Saturday Night Specials and other hand gullS. howe\'er, than Ihcl'C is 
between handgun5 and sawed·off long guns, thus Llllo ..... ing substitution in an C\'en higher percelltage 
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recommended a federal restrictive licensing standard amounting to a virtual, 
ban on private ownership of handguns,ll7 Rather than simply supplemendng 
state measures and thus making it possible for states effectively to apply 
whatever gun control measures they regard as necessary, such a far-reaching, 
proposal is a substitute for state controls, a way of overriding state legislatures' 
unwillingness to pass more restrictive laws of their own. 

There are several good reasons to reject this approach. First, the concept 
of federalism implies that the states should have as much autonomy as 
possible in drafting their criminal law and other statutes. Second, federal 
controls are less satisfactory because traditionally there has been a very 
limited federal law enforcement apparams in the area of qrdinary crime. The 
Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) regards itself more as an investigatory 
than a law enforcement agency. Nothing at the federal level corresponds to a 
street police force, and local police agencies, where most law enforcement 
personnel are concentrated, have generally been reluctant to devote their 
limited resources to the enforcement of federal laws. Third, the need for gun 
control differs sharply from one state to another. Some states have almost no 
violent crime, with or without guns, while others have a great deal. For 
example, in 1981 South Dakota had only twelve murders and nonnegligent 
manslaughters and 122 robberies (1.8 and 17.8 per 100,000 popUlation, 
respectively), while Nevada, with only twenty-three percent more people, had 
148 homicides and 3,867' robberies (17.5 and 64.9 per 100,000, 
respectively).68 

Nevertheless, the Gun Control Act of 1968 (GCA),69 the only major 
federal gun legislation in the last forty-five years, was generally limited simply 
to reinforcing whatever controls each state has by prohibiting out-of-state 
purchasing by its residents. Unfortunately, a number of loopholes in the GCA 
render this attempt to stem 'the interstate How of firearms between nondealers 
ineffective. For example, although the Act made it unlawful for licensed 
dealers to sell "any firearm to any person who the licensee knows or has 
reasonable cause to beliroe does not reside in ... the state in which the licensee's 
place of business is located,"70 it did not require dealers to verify a buyer's 
residence by, for example, demanding a driver's license or similar 
identification.71 Although some states require dealers to verify residency, 
dealers elsewhere can sell guns to persons from more restrictive states as long 
as they do not know or have reason to t'CIieve that the buyer is a resident of 
another state. The GCA also made it ~enel'ally unlawful for persons not 
licensed as dealers to buy guns in one state fur transport to, and sale in, 
another state, but did not provide any effective means for enforcing the 

67. /d. at 143-44. 
68. l'CR (1982). '''pm nole 16. ~I 31. 33. 
69. Puh. I .. So. 90-618, 82 Sial. 1213 (968) (codified at II! t'.S.C. §§ 921·928.26 l'.S.C. 
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70. 18 t'.S.C. § 922(b)(3) (1982) (emphasis added). 
71. S. BRIU .. FIRE.,aM ASt'SE: A REsEARCH AND PDLIC" R&I'ORT 176 (1977). 
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provision.'~ Further, the act allows almost any adult to receive a federal 
firearm dealer's license for a ten dollar annual fee. as long as the applicant 
claims he is going to conduct business from some premises (which 
presumably could include his home),73 As a result, there were 157,655 
federally licensed firearms "dealers" by January 1, 1981 but probably fewer 
than 4,000 Treasury inspections over that year.N This situation made it very 
easy for licensed dealers to purchase legally large numbers of guns in less 
restrictive states and to transport them into more restrictive juri dictions, 
where the less reputable among the "dealers" could sell the guns to buyers 
who would not qualify for legal gun acquisition in the more restrictive states. 
The GCA also left unlicensed individuals free to sell their guns privately, 
rather than requiring them to go through licensed dealers, thereby making it 
very difficult to check on the validity of such sales. Among other things, it is 
virtually impossible to hold a private citizen liable for selling firearms even to 
hardened criminals, because it cannot be prPven that the seller knew about 
the criminals' felony records. Consequently, both criminals and ordinary 
residents who cannot obtain permits in their own restrictive states can rely on 
guns from out-of-state sources,15 

Given that there are probably over 160 million guns now circulating in 
private hands in the United States,76 it is unclear to what extent federal 
restrictions on interstate trade can prevent criminals from obtaining guns • 
Nevertheless, whatever enforcement potential thal does exist could be 
maximized by a few straightforward revisions to the GCA. Licensed dealers 
could be required to verify buyers' in-state residence by examining drivers' 
licenses or other suitable identification, as is already done in many states. The 
federal dealer's license fee could be raised ;;0 $500, as proposed in the 
Kennedy-Rodino bm," thereby reducing the number of people who can 
legally transfer guns across state borders. In addition, private gun sales could 
be brought under closer control by a requirement that such transactions occur 
only through a licensed dealer. Beyond controls on interstate trafficking, 
controls at the state level are about as likely to succeed in keeping guns from 
criminal users as are federal restrictions. 

VII 
ENFORCEMENT OF GUN CONTROL LAws 

Although gun control laws in the United States are often contrasted with 
supposedly much more restrictive laws in Europe, most of the U.S. population 
lives in jurisdictions subject to at least moderate restrictions. For example, at 
least seventy percent of the population is subject to acquisition or purchase 
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requirements and sixty-six percent is subject to a police check before or after 
purchasing a handgun.·K Yet, beyond arrests for illegally carrying firearms, 
there is very little criminal justice activity directed specifically at enforcing gun 
control laws as we have defined them. 

For example, in Illinois police made an average of 3,142 arrests per year 
for "unlawful use ofa deadly weapon" (mostly carrying a concealed weapon) 
over the 1972-1976 period, yet only 269 arrests per year were made for 
unlawful possession and 537 per year for ownership of a gun without the 
required state' firearms owner's license.79 Significantly, Illinois is a state 
estimated to hold at least 1.7 million individual adult gun owners, of which 
twenty-eight percent were without the required gun owner licensesKo-about 
half a million people eligible for arrest for illegal possession or ownership of a 
gun without a license. Arrests on gun charges were evidently made almost 
exclusively incident to arrest on some other charge. For example, a person 
might be arrested for robbery or carrying a concealed weapon and then 
incidentally also be charged with illegal possession.sl These figures suggest 
that there is little specialized enforcement effort directed at gun law 
violations. 

When gun violation arrests are made, prosecutors achieve few convictions, 
and when a rare conviction is obtained, judges rarely impose sentences 
requiring even short terms ofincarceration. In Chicago, which has a local gun 
registration ordinance which goes beyond Illinois' already fairly strict gun 
laws, only four percent of persons charged under the local registration law 
were convictt:d and only twenty-two percent were convicted on charges under 
the state lice,nsing law, fot' the period 1968-1973. Of those convicted, only 
twelve percent received sentences involving any jail time, with a mean jail 
term of thirty-six days.82 Even in New York City, with its extremely strict gun 
contl'O~ laws, stiff penalties are rarely imposed. Although sixty-four percent of 
arrests for felony handgun possession result in conviction on some charge 
(not necessarily a felony charge), an analysis of a sample of such arrests 
indicated that out of twenty-eight gun possession felony cases reaching 
disposition, only two resulted in a sentence of felony time, while another six 
resulted in a sentence with some jail time on a reduced' misdemeanor 
charge.ss In sum, police, prosecutors, and judges apparently give little 
priority to vigorous enforcement of existing gun control laws. 

This behavior is perfectly understandable given the larger context of the 
criminal justice system's tasks and available resources. Prisons are filled with 
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serious repeat offenders, so judges are reluctant to send gun violators to 
prison. With limited prison capacity, sending someone to prison for a mere 
gun violation necessitates paroling or otherwise releasing a serious criminal 
into society. Given that few gun convictions will result in an offender's 
removal from the streets, \nany prosecutors are undoubtedly reluctant to 
devote their limited resources to prosecuting a gun case. It is more likely that 
the gun charge will at best serve as a bargaining chip to persuade defendants 
to plead guilty to other charges while the gun charge is dropped. Knowing all 
this, police officers are not anxious to expend their time on gun violation 
arrests and the associated paperwork. 

Of course, expanding available resources can always make a difference. 
Given the scale and seriousness of crime facing the system, however, with 
killers, rapists, arnled robbers, and burglars going uncaught, unconvicted, 
and unpunished, it is unlikely that any marginal increase in money and 
manpower will be devoted to catching and imprisoning people who have 
purchased a gun without a permit or sold a gun to an unqualified buyer. But 
there is an alternative. In some circumstances, additional resources can be 
assigned specifically to gun law enforcement. For example, specialized units 
in the police department and the prosecutor's office can be established for the 
sole purpose of enforcing gun laws, as has already been done to some extent 
for other crimes. Separate gun courts can be established to deal with these 
cases, reducing the probability that other cases will push gun cases aside and 
reducing also the incentive to barg;>iln away gun charges. Chicago has 
established such a gun court. Nevertheless, judges will still be reluctant to 
assign prison sentences to gun violators as long as there is not enough prison 
space available for murderers and rapists. Indeed, this attitude reflects 
exactly how some of the Chicago gun court judges feel, especially when faced 
with first-time offenders whose only crime was a gun violation.1H In addition, 
establishing these specialized units still must involve someone making the 
decision to devote some resources to gun violations rather than other crimes, 
whether it is police administrators, district attorneys, city councils, or state 
legislatures. 

The low priority police and prosecutors assign to enforcement of gun 
control laws may, in many jurisdictions, be directly attributable to the 
"blunderbuss" character of the existing statutes. Don Kates has pointed out 
that police and prosecutors routinely deal with very serious offenders, but 
with gun violations they often find that they are dealing primarily with 
respectable citizens. Kates believes that this experience causes enforcement 
personnel to deprioritize gun control enforcement to an extent that would not 
be true- for narrower laws targeted at persons universally regarded as unfit to 
own guns, such as convicted feions.H5 The less gun control laws focus 
exclusively on the "bad guys," the less enthusiastic police and prosecutors will 
be to enforce those laws. 
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Thus. as long as current enforcement prioiities prevail. there will be little 
enforcement of existing gun laws. regardless of available resources. If this is 
true for the relatively modest laws already in place, it is unlikely to be any 
different for the proposed laws. Also, if new laws are enacted., either 
enforcement priorities within the criminal justice system must change, or the 
laws must somehow be made effective with the current minimal level of 
enforcement, relying largely on .voluntary compliance. Nevertheless, current 
enforcement priorities are not carved in stone. To change existing priorities 
requires only that criminal justice system personnel change their opinions 
regarding the value of enforcing gun laws. All enforcement is necessarily 
selective, and the selectivity generally operates so as to give the most severe 
treatment to the most serious and repetitive offenders, at least insofar as 
official records accurately index the offenders' prior criminal behavior.H6 
Therefore, one clear incentive to criminal justice system personnel for the 
enforcement of gun laws is the opportunity to incarcerate repetitively violent 
offenders for illegal possession or ownership of firearms, especially when the 
criminals cannot be convicted on any other charges. Until and unless this 
perception becomes widespread, however, the introduction of further gun 
controls will effect the availability of firearms to the violence-prone only to the 
extent that the controls can be achieved through voluntary compliance. 

VIII 
How Do CRIMINALS ACQ.UIRE GUNS? 

If the primary proximate goal of gun control law is to reduce gun 
possession among criminals, then to devise effective controls requires an 
understanding of how criminals acquire firearms. Patterns of acquisition 
clearly vary by criminal type and also from place to place, partly because of 
variation in prevailing gun regulations. Consequently, research findings 
necessarily must be somewhat locale-specific and are not as easily generalized 
as one might hope. 

Gun con,rol efforts would be advanced if criminals obtained their guns 
mainly from either licensed dealers or from theft, since the former constitutes 
a highly visible, regulatable source, and locd! police agencies are equipped for 
and committed to conventional law enforcement which will deal with the 
latter. Indeed, some pro-control analysts such as Mark Moore, a former 
official of the federal Drug Enforcement Administration, have attempted to 
offer support for such an optimistic picture. Relying on information from the 
files of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firealms (BATF), Moore asserted 
that "private transfers do not emerge as a major sector supplying guns to 
offenders."H7 Yet Moore himself characterized the BATF information as "bad 
data" which described a "biased" sample of illegal gun dealers and which was 
"biased toward paths [between original sources and offenders] that can be 
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~onveniently investigated."HH He justified hi; reii,mce on the BATF data by 
noting the absence of better information, an accurate observation at the time. 
Because good information on the subject has since been gathered, however, 
we may now dispense with the flawed BATF data. 

James Wright and Peter Rossi went to the "horse's mouth" by surveying 
convicted criminals in prisons in ten states about where and how they got 
their guns. The results indicated that, contrary to Moore's optimistic 
conclusions, criminals acquire their guns predominantly through private, 
second-hand transfers. These transfers could be described as "quasi-legal" in 
that, although not involving theft, they often violated federal or state 
regulatory provisions (especially in jurisdictions with strict controls). 
According to the convicts, theft accounted for only a small fraction of the 
guns they needed for use in crimes. That is, few criminals acquired guns by 
theft at a time when they did not already have a gun. Similarly, acquisitions 
through licensed firearms dealers account for only a small fraction of gun 
acquisitions. Of all the convicts who had ever owned or possessed a handgun, 
only thirty-two percent had acquired their .firearms by theft, forty-three 
percent had purchased them for cash, while twenty-three percent borrowed 
them, traded for them, or received them as gifts. Only twenty percent of the 
convicts got their handguns from a gun shop, pawnshop, hardware or 
department store; the rest acquired them from private sources or by theft.89 

The same picture emerges from the findings of a Florida survey of prison 
inmates. ·'fhe Florida study showed that only thirty percent of handgun 
murderers and assaulters reported acquiring their guns from dealers, fifteen 
percent admitted stealing them, and seven percent did not know where their 
guns came from-while forty-seven percent had obJiined their guns from 
private sources.90 

Although over 100,000 handguns are stolen each year from individuals91 

and about twenty to twenty-two percent of firearms confiscated by police 
(usually in connection with gun violations) were reported stolen at some time 
in the past,92 stolen guns are nonetheless apparently not an important source 
of firearms for criminals, at least not in the ten states covered in the Wright 
and Rossi prison survey. Of the total sample of 1,954 prisoners interviewed, 
only 790 (forty-two percent) admitted to having ever stolen a gun. Of these, 
only 524 (sixty-six percent of the gun thieves, twenty-eight percent of the 
whole sample) had ever kept a gun for themselves, rather than selling it for 
profit or otherwise disposing of it. Of those inmates who had stolen a gun, 
seventy percent usually stole to sell or trade, rather than to acquire one for 
personal use. Most gun thefts are haphazard affairs; few thefts are the result 

H8. /d. at 102. 106. 
89. J. Wright II< P. Rossi. ,"pm note 27 (marginals for questions 123 and 124). 
90. BURR. HANDGUN REGU ..... TION app. 45 (1977). 
HI. S. BRILL . . wpm note 71. at 104. 
9!!. /d. at 103. B", rf. U.S. Bl'REt\l1 OF AI.eouoL. TOBACCO &: FIRF.ARMS. PROJt:cr Im:NTlnc.\TtON: 

A SnID\' OF H"SncUNS USEn tN CRIME 21 (1976) (tracing indie-dled that only six percellt "fhandguns 
had "'.'cn reported as stolen). 
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of a specific need for and intent to acquire a gun. Only eleven percent of the 
prisoners answering the relevant questions had ever gone out looking 
specifically for a gun to steal; most gun thieves stole guns only when they 
came across them in the course of stealing cameras, color televisions, and 
other portable valuables. When a criminal did ste'al a gun and keep it for 
himself, the reason usually was not that he did not have a gun. Only 187 
inmates (twenty-four percent of the gun thieves, t,en percent of the entire 
sample) reported ever having stolen a gun for that rl~ason.gS In short, few of 
the inmates found it necessary to steal in order to obtain a gun. 

It might be argued that while criminals do not often acquire guns directly by 
stealing, they frequently acquire, by quasi-legal transfers from friends, 
acquaintances, or others, guns stolen by someone els,e earlier in the chain of 
transactions ending with the gun in the criminal's hands. There is 
undoubtedly some truth to this assertion, but availab!e data indicate it does 
not alter our conclusions significantly. Efforts have been made to determine 
what fraction of guns confiscated by police had been stolen at some point 
since their manufacture. The most intensive of these efforts indicated that 
only 19.5% of confiscated handguns had been stolen at (my point in the past.94 

Of course, a gun might have been transferred five or !Iix times before, with 
only one of the transfers being a gun theft. From Wrighlt's data, we also know 
that when a theft does occur, it is usuaJIy incidental to a burglary not targeted 
at obtaining guns and committed by a criminal who already had at least one 
gun. Therefore, if gun theft could somehow be eliiminated entirely, it 
evidently would have only a slight effect on the extent to which criminals 
would be armed with guns. 

Even for the small minority of criminals who obtained their guns through 
theft when they had no other gun, there is no empirical indication that they 
could not have gotten guns through some other nontheft ,channel. As to the 
criminals who obtained their guns through purchas(~ or trade from 
nonlicensed sources, there is no indication that they had to 19'o to black market 
sources specializing in illegal gun sales. Of the 943 criminal handgun owners, 
only twenty-seven (2.9%) reported getting their last handgun from a "black 
market source" and only forty-fopr (4.7%) said they got it from a "fence."95 
Black market enterprises, ofany scale, are apparently oflittl(~ importance as a 
source of guns for criminals. Consequently, the emphasis placed on black 
market "enterprises" and "illegal firms" by some authors9G is misplaced and 
of little relevance to criminal gun acquisition. 

By far, the most common means of gun acquisition mentioned by Wright 
and Rossi's respondents were "from a friend" (370 out of the 943, or thirty­
six percent) and "off the street" (137 cases, or fifteen percent). Another 4.5% 

!J~, ./. Wright & P. Ro .. i. '''pm no.e 27 (m.rginab for questions 81·83. and 123). 
!)4. S. Il.ll .... ,,,/,,1/ no.e 71. at 102·03. 
05. J. \"righl &: P. Rns~i. mIll." note 27 (m-arginals ror quc$tion 124). 
96. 1:'./.[ .• Muore • . wpm note M7, at 100-05. 
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obtained guns from a member of their family.!'7 Thus. most criminals get 
their guns through purchase or other quasi-legal transfers. rather than by 
theft; from friends. family. or acquaintances on the street. rather than from 
licensed dealers or black market enterprises. Given this reality. how can guns 
be kept from criminals? There are at least two general strategies which go 
beyond existing state and federal regulation of licensed dealers. 

First. gun possession by criminals can be made more legally risky by 
raising associated legal penalties. by raising the .probability of detection of 
such possession. or both. This deterrence strategy is aimed at reducing 
criminals' desire or motivation to obtain guns. regardless of their availability·. 
This approach would require a significant effort to enforce existing legal 
prohibitions. implicating many of the enforcement problems raised earlier in 
this article. Such prohibitions are already in place. Under federal law. 
possession of a firearm by a convicted felon is a felony punishable by up to 
five years in prison.98 In addition. the law of twenty-two states prohibits 
convicted criminals (usually felons) from possession or purchase of any kind 
of firearm. while in another twenty states. only handguns are prohibited to 
this groUp.99 

The second strategy involves reducing gun availability by reducing the 
number of willing. lInlicensed private firearms sellers. Given that most of the 
private gun transfe:rs seem to involve small-scale. even one-time sellers. 
conventional law enforcement efforts. either proactive or reactive. are not 
likely to be cost effective or efficient. Another method for dealing with the 
problem. however. was incorporated into the Kennedy-Rodino bill. IOO This 
bill required all handgun transfers to be channeled through a licensed dealer. 
who would be required to insure that a would-be gun recipient was legally 
eligible to receive and possess the weapon. according to prevailing federal 
and state requirements. IOI The measure was given force by establishing civil 
liability for dealers who knowingly transfer a handgun to an ineligible person 
and for private individuals who transfer a handgun illegally. that is, not 
through a licensed dealer. lo2 Such persons could be held liable for any 
damage the new gun owners caused with the illegally transferred weapon. 

While the Kennedy-Rodino approach would leave room for sufficiently 
motivated sellers to transfer their guns to unqualified recipients. such a 
measure could deter some transfers by casually motivated sellers without any 
substantial commitment of law enforcement resources. The effect of these 
provisions would be to channel at least some fraction of the private. 

97. J. Wright 8< P. ROS5i, supra note 27 (marginals for question 124). 
98. 18 U.S.C. §§ 922(h), 924(a) (1982). 
99. S" STAfF OF SENATE COMM. ON THE JUDICIARY. 97TH CONG., 20 SESS .• REPORT ON FEnf.RAL 

REGULATION OF FIREARMS 204"{)5 (Camm. Print 1982). The survcy of stale fireann control laws 
included in 'hi' report was done by Kem M. Ronhovde and Gloria P. Sugar •. 

100. H.R. 7148, 96th Cong., 1st S .. s. (1979). Thi. legi.lation would. because of the <lIbstitlltion 
factor. he effccth'c only if made applicable to transfers of aI/types of firearms. l1uljU5l handguns. 

101. /d. 
102. /rI. 
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secondhand traffic in guns into more visible and regulatable dealer channels 
while motivating dealers to screen out ineligihle would-be gun recipients.lO~ 
But this measure need not be applied at r.he federal level. through legislation 
such as the Kennedy-Rodino bill, and certainly should not be limited to 
handguns, for reasons made clear earlier in this article. 

In states which have permit-to-purchase, application-lo-purchase. or 
owner license laws, the liability provision could be used in combination with a 
provision obligating dealers to examine the required documents before 
transferring the gun. In this way, there would be a practical means for dealers 
to know whether a recipient was eligible. A dealer would not be liable for 
damages if he was shown forged documents or otherwise could not 
reasonably have been expected to know the recipient was ineligible. 
Undoubtedly, many private persons would still illegally transfer guns directly 
to ineligible persons, either because they owned so few assets that they would 
stand to lose very little if sued, or because they d:d not think that the gun 
could be traced back to them if it were subsequently involved in injury or 
damage. Nevertheless, even partial compliance could reduce the availability 
of guns to criminals enough to justify the costs of the added caseload in civil 
courts and the additional inconvenience to dealers and private sellers of guns. 

IX 
SUMMARY OF THE POUCy LESSONS 

A careful reading of recent gun control research suggests the following 
tentative conclusions for public policy: 

(1) Gun control laws should be aimed at restricting gun 
possession among persons with prior records of violence rather than 
among the general public. Otherwise, loss of the deterrent effect on 
crime exerted by widespread civilian gun ownership could outweigh 
the benefit of a slight reduction in gun possession among the 
violence-prone. 

(2) Gun control restrictions should be applied equally to all 
types of firearms, not just to handguns or "Saturday Night Specials." 
An inclusive approach would avoid inadvertently encouraging the 
substitution of deadlier weapons, a distinct possibility not precluded 
by marginal differences in concealability between the gun types. 

(3) Beyoqd amending the Gun Control Act of 1968 to make 
evasion of state gun control laws more difficult, further legislation at 
the federal level is unnecessary, given the greatly varying need for 
gun control among the states. 

(4) Unless the priority criminal justice system personnel assign 
to enforcing gun laws changes, any additional enactments must 
depend primarily on voluntary compliance for their effectiveness. It 
is doubtful whether additional resources would be made available for 

103. Sec Cook Be Blose. slIpm note 29. at 89·90. for an excellent di.cu .. ion. 
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enforcement of gun laws, unless the revenues were somehow 
specifically attached to specialized gun law enforcement agencies. 

(5) Gun control measures must deal with the fact that criminals 
obtain their guns primarily through private, quasi-legal transfers 
from private parties such as friends or acquaintances "on the street," 
rather than from licensed dealers, black market enterprises, or 
through theft. Such transfers might be minimized by establishing 
civil liability for damages resulting from an illegal gun transfer to an 
ineligible recipient. Transfers of firearms would be channeled 
through dealers who would be required to examine certain legal 
documents {driver's license, purchase permit, owner's license} to 
establish that the recipient was eligible. Persons who transferred 
guns in any other manner would be liable for damages caused with 
the gun by any ineligible recipient to whom they transferred the gun. 

What sort of gun control measures do these lessons imply? They suggest a 
moderate measure with many features already enacted in one form or another 
in many states, although not yet in a. single integrated package. What is called 
for is a law establishing a well-enforced state-level permit-to-purchase or 
Iicense-to-possess requirement applicable to all types of firearms. The law 
would foxbid possession or acquisition of any firearm by persons with a 
criminal conviction for a felony 01' violent misdemeanor in the past seven 
years or psychiatric institutionalization for a violent act during that period. 
and by fugitives from justice. A check of whatever criminal and psychiatric 
records were available would have to be completed before any permit or 
license could be issued. Persons undel' the age of eighteen would be 
forbidden from acquiring firearms or ammunition except from members of 
their immediate family for use while under adult supervision. Individuals who 
illegally transferred a gun to a person ineligible for firearms acquisition or 
possession would be subject to civil liability for damages caused with that gun 
by the ineligible recipient. 

This set of provisions would not prevent law-abiding -citizens from 
obtaining any type of firearm currently available and would add only slight 
inconvenience to such acquisitions, which are very infrequent transactions for 
all but a few citizens. The cost of screening applicants for a license or permit 
would not be great. For example, Cook and Blose lU' report that a record 
check for prior convictions or psychiatric institutionalization costs only $1.90 
in Illinois, where a completely automated system is already in use. In 
combination with a tightened-up federal Gun Control Act and improved 
computer criminal record files. these sorts of state screening systems at least 
hold the potential for producing modest reductions in gun possession among 
violence-prone persons who are only marginally motivated to acquire guns. It 
is unlikely that much more than this can be done to reduce violence through 
gun control laws. 

104. It!. at 89. 
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Thinking seriously about violence reduction requires going beyond what 
currently seems politically easy or "realistic." Orthodox crime control 
programs devised within the framework of traditional political realities have 
been failures and similar proposals for the future show no prospects of doing 
any better. Policies aimed at increasing or redistributing police manpower, 
imposing long prison sentences, increasing the incapacitative impact of the 
prison system, reducing due process restraints on police and prosecutors. and 
generally spending more on criminal justice are all acceptable to most 
political elites, enjoy widespread public support lO5-and are doomed to 

failure as a means for producing significant reductions in serious crime.IIlG 
The same seems to be true of gun control laws. although the evidence on this 
issue is not as strong. I07 

To accomplish a significant reduction in violence will require a return to 
serious consideration of the fundamental social and economic causes of 
violent behavior. a course which criminologists have repeatedly advocated for 
decades. This approach has been derided by some as a search for causes 
which public policy cannot directly affect,lo8 Nothing could be further from 
the truth. For example, research on domestic violence, surely one of those 
types of crimes assumed to be incapable of control through public policy, 
shows that it is strongly related to family economic conditions. The best study 
of this subject used interviews with a representative national sample of 
households and found that "unemployed men are twice as likely to use severe 
violence on their wives as are men employed full time, and men employed 
part time have a rate of wife-beating three times the rate of full-time employed 
men."I09 Given that unemployment is strongly related to violent behavior 
and that reducing unemployment is a well-established goal of public policy, it 
is ridiculous to suggest that we must rely on gun control laws, or indeed any 
strategies using criminal law or the criminal justice system, to reduce violence. 
While it may logically make sense to use a variety of methods to deal with the 
problem. the political realities are such that attention paid and resources 
devoted to one strategy tend to divert attention and resources away from 
other, possibly more productive, strategies. More expensive alternatives will 
never be given serious consideration as long as policymakers and the general 
public continue to believe in the efficiency of the criminal justice approach. 

Nor is it valid to say that gun control and other criminal:iustice-system­
oriented strategies are the only currently available ways to deal effectively with 
crime in the short term. Strategies directed at reducing unemployment, 
poverty, and inequality have every bit as much potential for producing short­
term results as criminal justice system strategies. Producing short-term 
decreases in poverty and unemployment is difficult. not impossible. For 

105. U.s. BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, sl/pm nOle 20. ot 220·78. 
106. See S. WALKER, SENSE AND NONSENSE ABOUT CRIME: A Powcy Gl'IDE (1985). for 0 wide-

r.J.nging debunking of such strategies. 
107. J. WRIGlIT, P. Rosst Be K. DALY, sl/pm note 7B. at 308, 317. 
lOB. E.g .. J. WILSON. TIIlNKINC ABOUT CRIME 42·57 (rev. cd. 1983). 
109. M. STRAUS. R. GELLES Be S. STEINMETZ. SlIP'" note 25. ot 150. 
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instance, recent sophisticated evaluation of the Job Corps, a federal program 
aimed at the "hard-core" poor, shows that males who completed the program 
not only were receiving an average of $23.24 more per week during the 
follow-up period than matched nonparticipants, but also experienced eight 
fewer arrests per 100 Corpsmembers than the control groUp.1I0 Given the 
minimal investment in programs of this SOrt, it is surprising that they achieve 
any success at all,lIt but they can in fact produce significant results in a short 
period of time. Therefore, a more promising strategy for reducing violence 
and crime would be one aimed at reducing the entry of underclass adolescents 
into criminal careers by: 

(I) the creation of jobs for which adolescent and young adult 
members of the underclass can be trained, and 

(2) training the target group for those jobs. 
Massive numbers of jobs can be created through federally funded 
construction projects aimed at a much-needed rebuilding of our nation's 
infrastructure, especially its crumbling highways, bridges, railroads, and 
urban transit systems. The Job Corps provides a model for the training 
component of the program. Sufficient resources are available for the 
program, without tax increases, through reallocation of federal tax money 
from the bloated defense budget. 

Job creation aimed at the underc1ass has not been attempted on even a 
modest social scale. The few small efforts in this regard have been moderate 
successes, despite the aura of failure generated by hostile publicity. 
Acknowledging the drastic limitations of criminal justice crime control 
alternatives must be the first step toward making crime contml through 
underclass job creation a respectable part of the mainstream political agenda. 

110. J. THOMPSON. M. SUIRIDOFV &J. McELROY, EMPLOYMENT AND CRIME: A RE\,IEW Of THEORIES 
,\NO RES£.\aCH 176-8S (1981). 

III. For example. even in 1972 when il was still funded al a relalively high le,·d. Ihe .Job Corp, 
program claimed only $202 million. or 0.09%, of Ih" federal budgel. That lillure repre,cllted onll' 
1.7% of 'pending on criminal JUSlice al all level' of govemment. Indeed. Ihe cumbined budge .. of 
all federal work and training program., moSl of Ihem primarily bene filing middle cia. .. per,olL'. 
claimed fund, equalling Ie" lhan one quaner of 10la1 criminaijuSlice .pending. U.S. BI'R':'" Of TIlE 
CENSUS. STATISTICAl. A.sTRAer o. THE UNltto STATES 1916, al iH. WO. 
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Florida House of Representatives 

Harry Jennings 
Repf6entatlve, 69th District 

Reply to: 
Z Sui~B 

2389 Ringling Boulevard 
Sarsaota, FL 34237 
(813) 954-6969 
Suncom 552·7054 

: 402 House Office Building 
TallahaasH. FL 32399·1300 
(904) 488-7754 

JU'"e 9, 1989 

Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families 
Atten: The Honorable George Miller, Chairman 
385 House Office Building, Annex 2 
Washington, D. C. 20515 

Dear Congressman Miller: 

Committees 
Community Affain 
Emergency Preparedneaa, Military 

&. Veterans Afrairs 
Health &. Rehabilitative Services 
Science, Industry & Technology 

I have been informed that the Select Committee on Children, Youth and 
Families will be conducting hearings on the subject of Guns and Child­
ren. 

I am much involved in this subject as a member of the Florida House of 
Representatives and have attempted to pass legislation making it a fel­
ony of the thi~d degTee (up to five years in prison and up to $5,000 in 
fines) when a child dies as a result of a carelessly stored gun. I en­
close a copy of CS/HB 29 which passed the Florida House of Representatives 
by a vote of 84-27 on Hay 25, 1989. There is also a copy of the Slight­
ly modified version which I have filed for the next session of our Leg­
islature which may be a special session later this month. 

Unfortunately, my bill died in mEssages to the Florida Senate (it was 
aHsigned to the Senate's Criminal Justice Committee) despite numerous 
attempts to have it placed on the Special Order agenda. The Senate 
adjourned on June 2, 1969. There was a CSISB 68-613 which had passed 
the Senate's CJ committee which I could have supported but it had not 
reaQhed the Senate's Special Order calendar. 

I cannot over-emphasize the need for GUN SAFETY legislation such as I 
have proposed. Just within the last 48 hours Florida has lost two more 
ch:f,ldren killed and two more wounded, We must stop the slaughter of 
innocent children and force gun owners to become responsible for their 
actions. 

I respectfully request that this letter and its enclosures be included 
in the testimony presented to your committee. 
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Thank you for your interest and consideration. 

With best wishes, I am, 

HJ:r 

Very truly, 

~b 
State Representative 
District 69 
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189-470-3-9 CSIHB 29, First Engrossed/ntc 

1 A bill to be enUi:led 

2 An act relating to weapons and firearmsJ adding . 
3 a new section to chapter 790, F .S. J making it 

4 unlawful to place a firearm in a plac .. 

5 accessible to a childJ providing legislative 

6 purpose I providing definitions I providing 

7 penalties) providing an effective date. 

8 

9Be It Enacted by the Legislature of the State of Florida. 

0 

1 

2 
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1 
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24 
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26 

27 

28 
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30 

31 

Section 1. ~~!~lative ,~ndin~~ gn~ intent.--

(1) The ~illaiY~e fin~i ~bat ~ t~~~!cgll~ l![~§ 

number;: of EJ.!u:!ga child[en hIve been ac~!g!ntall~ !silled or 

S~[f,ousl~ inju[ed b~ ne~J.i~ent:l~ s~or~g fire~[msz t!!a~ I!lacillll 

loaded fi[ea[ms Hith!n th~ [eac!! o[ ea~~ access of children 

!:mc2!j[i!!l11 sycb gcci~nt~ !nd s!!ould ~ I!ro!!ibit~dl and t!!a~ 

lelt;!'~latb~!! !c~ion i~ n§cessa[~ to I!rot~4t the safet~ of O~[ 

children· 

121 It !s th!i! inte!lt of t!Je Le~islatu[e thgt adult 

c;!.t:!,zens of the state retain their ri~ht to keel! firearms for 

huntin~ gng sl!0rtin~ gct;!.viti~~ and for defense of selfl 

famil~z !Jomez and bus!n~~s. Hothin~ in this act shall ~ 

const[ued to reduce or limit an~ e~illt!n~ ri~ht t2 I!urch~s§ 

and own firearms I or to I![ovid~ aythorit~ to an~ stat! or 

local a!l~nc~ to infr!n~!! ul!0n th§ I!~ivac~ Of a!l~ fa!!lil~ I bOlle I 

or businessz excel!t ~~ l!wful warrant. 

Section 2. A new section is added to chapter 790) 

Florida Statutes, to read. 

790. Access to fi[earm b~ child. I!enali:~.--

CODING: Herds s* .. ieken ar. deletions I words t.nderlined are additions. 
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189-470-3-9 CSIHB 29, First Engrossed/ntc 

1 III The I!url!0se of tbia section is to l!revent ~Djuries 

2 ;mr;f cleat!!!! !:esulting; frOIOI children lEining: access to 

3 unlawf'ull;i I!laced firea~a. 

4 (2) The fo1l2wing; words !!nd I!l!rasesl when used i!l this 

5 secUS!Dz s!!al;!. hay!! t!!e followin!l meaning:sz unl,ess th!! CSlntelSt 

6 ojo!!o&:!!!so rngYires! 

7 ll!..L. "F!re!!£!!!" means an~ weal!onz including; a sta[te!: 
• 8 !ZunI wl!is:1! lIill, il! clesig:ned tO I 2r m;n~ readil;i be s:onv!!rted 

9 to eKl!!!l !! I!rojecti;!.!! b;i t!!e act!,,,n or: an ~l!12S!V!!. 

10 !bl "Reas!U;i as:ce~lib;!.!! I.o£ m~!at!l ule" "!:!!nS tbat 

11 a Ur!!U!l !s ca!:ri~ sm til!: E!l[SOn SIr within sucb clSlS!! 

. 7 lZ I!!:Ol:(!mi~ a!!d in 1I11s:!1 a lftilnn!!1: jollilt it ail Ii!Il !:!!il:i!!vgd ans! 

ttl< 13 used as easil;i and "'I quickly as if arried on tile E!e[s0!1: 
/"-
"- 14 

~:.s 
Ic) uQ]ildu !!Ie!!!!! an}! I!~rson 1I!!!i!!l1: l§ y!!al:!! of: !!Sle 2 

~O"" 15 Idl "lIdul:!;" !I!!:!DS any E~!:s2n 18 ;iea£1 of: a5l!2 2!: o;!.dar, 

16 131 It ~I uD;L!!wfu;!. I.SlI: an;i 1!!!t!!Sln :!;S! 1!;L;as;e ;a Ul:e!!£!!!z • 17 or to I!!!O!&t a f![e!D!! to t!!i! 1!;r..,SO~z 2D l!£Uil'!!!!l y!!del: bil! 

18 c2ntrolz w!l!!n ha knell or reills!D!~I;i 1I1!2Y;!.!i! bilV!! kno~n !bat ;! 

19 cl!Ud Was likd;i to !l!!!n accass joS! th$! fil:!lU:!! in jobil:!; I!l!!ce. . 
ZO (4) The I!rov:l,sions Slf tll!s seSlt!on Ib;al;!. not ;al!I!;!.;i to 

Zl a firea£!! Hb!ch ill reils!U,;i apca!l!i!!le f:2[ !el!!!!!liilt!! !III!! b;i an 

Z2 adult o[ t2 a U[!!a£!!! whicb il ~.!t"!1 [!ld f:£2!! 5!c~ell !& !II cbPd. 

23 lSI Any E!!lr!OD violating: :!;his S!C:!;,j,SI!l is 1l!!~1~ of. a 

Z4 misdemeanor of: tho second d!';![r!:°z l!uDi!!ba!!l!:! ;al I!tovi!i!!!!i! in I· 
25 775.0B1: O[ I· 77,l!. O831 I!rovi!i!os!z bow~v~[1 t!!i!:!; in til!! !lven:!; 

Z6 death, !l£eat bodil;i h!,!E1I z I!e[!!ane!lt di!!!bili~z or I!O[!!!!!!ient 

27 d!sfig:llra.ent £esul,ts f:rOlll willt:u;!. Ill!! wanton miscondus:t 

2B amounting:'to cu1l!abla neg:Usr!!!lce on tl!! I!at:!; o[tl!~ l!e£ISln 

29 c"",mUting: suc!! violationz then suSOh I!llnon shaU be g;uUt;i of 

30 a felony'ot: the tb ird d!,;![l:!le z I!unil!hable i!1I I!£ovid!!!l !n a. 

31 

2 
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189-470-3-9 CSIHB 29. First Engrossed/nte 

1 775.08? s. 775.083. or s. 775.084' Nothing in this section 

2 shall be construed to conflict with s. 790.22. 

3 Section 3. This act shall take eff£ct October 1, 1989. 
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Florida Hou::e of Representative~ - 1989 

By Representative Jennings 

A bill to be entitlcd 

An act relating to wcapons" and firearasJ adding 

a new section to chapt'llr 790:. F .s. J lIIaking it: 

unlawful to place ~,f1reare" in a place 

acce .. sible to a,.childJ providing legislative 

HB 29 

purposeJ providing definitl~nsJ providing 

7
1 

penaltiesJ providing an offect~ve date. 

S 

9 Be It Enacted by the Legislature ~ the State of Florida. 

10 

11 Section 1. A new section is added to chapter 790. 

12 Florida statutes, to read. 

l~ 790. Ags:ej'!s to f~!:e;jDl h:.:: SlbUs!l een1!lh:·--
14 III Ibe eu!:eQS~ of ibi§ S~2!!2n is to e~vent illju£i!ll 

15 aDd dr;:atbs resyltin£ f£2m Slbilgr!ln Il!!!Oill!l l!!iSle i2i t2 

16 unl;!!!t:!.!l:!.:.:: e:!.aS!!I t!£!l11tl!I" I 
17 Igl The f?112wing:'wor~ an!! Eh~iest when used in tbis 

18 §ectionz sb;!ll b;jve th! foll2Htllg: ~el!nin£21 unless :thf,! s;2ni~t 

19 2!b!l[!!i~e regyires. 

20 Ill) "Fiream" m~!DI ~n~ Ha!eODz inclydin£ ;j sta£i!l[ 

21 !t!!nz wbich wiPI is !!!lsi~ne!! ~, or m;j:':: r!!adil:.:: be S:2!l~ertlld 

22 :1;2 ex!!!!l a er2jes;tile ~ tbe !s;tioll of an exe10s!~e. 

%3 Ihl "Readi1:.:: ;jcce§sihl! fOE immediate 9S~u l!!e~Di :tha:t 

24 1! Ur!l;jrtn is carried on the ee[SOn or witbin sucb cloi'!!1 

25 ero1\im1t:.:: and in such a manner :tbat it can ~ ret[~eved llnd 

26. used as easil:.:: and as guickl:.:: as if carried on the ee~son. 

2 Ic) uSecurell:;: locked" mellns liias;ed in >I locked box or 
At( '5 

~~ 
p~r-})kk. 2~ !'J, 

s;ontaine!i:1 

!S! 

o[ secure!! with a trig:£er lock. j 
"Childu means anl:! eerson unde[ 18 :.::ears of llae, 

/,.~ 30 (~l uAduli" means an~ Eerson 18 :.::ears of ag:e oJ: 2100£, 

31 
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lIB 29 

r~l ;l;t il! u!!ll!wful !0li: anl( 1!!:!li:ilO!! to 1!13!ce a fireal'll & 

2!i: 12 1!!i!l:!!!it 3! fkru![!! to be I!D!<!i!lh !i!D l!U!!!ises Un,deli: his 

con:liwi !!b~!! b§ Is!!!!w O[ ~3!S!i!n3!~~l( !!b~ld h3!~e know!! !bat 3! 

:bUd ~s lih~l~ to ~in ~2el11 :lio tb!! fiE2iE! i!!' tbat e}acg, 

aL..llu' I!~!'~&!i!n! 2f ib'! sectj,!m lall n!i!~ al!l!ll( to 

a !&I:S!Il:!!! !!M!2ll i! !i:§ad'l~ a~s!i~l!! f!i!!i: !!!ediat! use bl( an 

adu;U; 2!i: :li0 a l'b'.!!am whi51b is !!!!2!!!i:!1l( locked. 

llil Am' I!!!D!O!! ~iol~ti!l!l ib!iI I!!s:U!i!!l ~s g:uiltl( of 3! 

m!~demea!l!i!r of the ile22nd ~![~I l!!!nish3!blg as I!rov!ded in !!;, 

Z:a!.o~Z 0!i: s, n5,0831 l!!i:2v!!!!ldz boweverz that in the even:!: 

gea:!ihz great bodill( baraz l!!!l'IIan!nt disabi~itl(z or eermanent 

disfj,gg~.e!l:!i ~~!u~ f!i:2! !!illful 3!!ld W3nt2n mi!22!1duct 

illDounting: to Cl'lEahle !Ie!Zlig:ence OD the I!art of :!;he eerso!l 

c!i!l!!l!i:!iiD!l suem l/ioli!iioD z ibe!! su!:h I!!![IO!! sball be !Zuili)( !i!f 

i:! !l!l!l!ll( 2f iIlll tbi!i:5! !!!&EUz I!l!Dishal!b .s l!!i:2v!des! i!! lI!. 

~.!H!2:z II Z1!-.g§3 1 'or 8: m·084· 
Section 2. This aci: shall take effeci: October 1, 1969. 

•••••••••••••••••••••••• ~ •• MM~ •••• a •••• M. 

1l0USE sutlifARY 

tIakoIs it unu.wful to place a firean in a place 
accenible tc. a child. Provides definitions. Provides a 
.is~eanor ~enalty. Provides a felony ~enalty if death 
or ~reat boJ_ly harm to a child results rca culpable 
neif igenee. , 

This iUblication was p~oduced at an. av~ra~e cost of 1.12 cents 
ter s ngle taga in comt!iance with the AU es and for 

he infona ion of.OIII rs of the Legislature and the public. 

0 

2 

" . . 
.COOING: Mords .t .. i~ ... a delationss words yndt"U!lIIsI illi'i! additions. 



174 

RESPEC: EEN Helping Parents and Teens 
RHpO<I each Ott....-and Them .. 1ves 

June 29. 1989 

Jane Godley 
Select Committee on Children. 

Youth and Families 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Room 385 HOB Annex 2 
Washington. D.C. 20515 

Dear Ms. Godley: 

-In line with arrangements discussed with Ann Rosewater and Joan 
Silverstein. we are submitting the following letters \~ritten by 
seventh and eighth graders for inclusion in the Select Committee 
hearing report on youth and guns. 

These letters were the result of a national education program 
called "Speak for Yourself" (see enclosure). Under the stated 
eligibility guidelines. entry in the letter-writing contest was 
deemed consent f.or publication of the letters. HoweVer. the 
names and addresses of the youths are listed on their letters if 
you would like to obtain a formal waiver. 

Please call me at (612) 871-8877 if you have questions or 
comments. We appreciate this opportunity for these kids to speak 
for themselves. 

Sincerely, 

G~ 

.lUTHERAN BROTHERHOOD 
'625 founh Avenue South 
\Iinneapolis. ,\1irinesota 53415 
RespecTcen iniormalion: l-8D0-888-3820 

• 

-, 

• 
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l;lfiABEEN Helping Parents and Teens 
Rasped Eac:h Other-and Themselves 

RESPECTEEN NATIONAL YOUTH FORUM 

In the Spring of 1989, more than 5,300 seventh and 
eighth graders from across the country voiced their 
public policy concerns by participating in a national 
education curriculum called "Speak for Yourself." 

Through this education program, students examined youth 
issues and presented their viewpoints in let/cars 
written to 250 Members of Congress. 

The sponsor of RespecTeen i~ Lutheran Brotherhood, a 
Minnesota-based fraternal society with nearly one 
million members nationwide. 

One of the most common topics which students wrote 
about was youth and guns. Some of America's youths 
speak for themselves in the follmling letters. 

Ib LUTHERAN BROlHERHOOD 
'625 Founh Avenue South 
\1.nneapoiis. Mlnnesola 3.5415 
RespecTeen inr'ormauon~ l-BOO-88EJ..3B20 



5166 Ecgewa~e Road 
San Diego, CA 92116 
Apr! \ 2B, 19B9 

U.S. Rep~esentatlve Bill Lowe~y 
BBO :~ont Street 
San Diego, CII 92101 

nea~ Rep~esentatlve Lowery: 
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. I am a 7th grade stuoent at Bell J~. High School In San Diego, CII. ! would 
please like you to consloe~ working with othe~ membe~s of Cong~ess to form ana 
pass a bill that would ban all legal sales and Impo~tation of semi and fully 
automatIc guns to clvi I ians In the Unl ted States. lis you knOlJ, these weapons 
kill ano kill many people at a time. 

! know the~e was an amendment to the constitution that we have the right to 
eear arms. :t is Just that when the fathers of our country wrote It they 
clcn't think 0: these weapons we have tooay. 

11 few months ago a man named Patrick Purdy went Into a Stockton elementary 
school play yard and started spraying bullets at the young childreq. :Ive 0: 
those children were ~llled and lots more were injured. He later killec 
hImself, but he'shouldn't have had that gun In the first place. 

On the other side there are hunters who are very careful and are against a 
ban. I teel you don't need to have a gun that shoots 30 rounes in a second. 
Shooting a deer 30 times Is slaughter. IIlso shooting 30 ducks in a second Is 
a slaughter. Besioes 'Wouldn't it be more fun to use a shotgun ano make I~ a 
challenge to get 5 or 6 dUcks in a day's work? 

11 bill on this should Include making a 30 day turn-In deadline tor the people 
who own the weapons. They 'Would get all of their money back on the gun and 
maybe acolt!onal money according to their criminal ~ecord. Then at:er the 30 
cays the law would go into effect making it Illegal to sell, Import, use o~ 
own any semi o~ tU.11 y automat Ic weapon In the Un I teO States. 

Yes, not all of the crimInals uBI stop using them but It will at least stop 
some 0: them. 3esldes, the police will have the ability to ar~est a crimInal 
who ca~ries a semi-automatic gun that beto~e coulon't'be prosecuted because he 
hao a I!cense to car~y the gun. 

I hope you consider this as something that needs to be researched. If yOU dO 
research It, o~ing it before Congress, and pass laws similar to thIS one the~e 
wi 11 not only oe less shootings and kill lings, there wi II be more peopie 
willing to vote for a person who made this count~y a safer place to lIve In. 

Sincer~Il!, .;;, .:: .• 
·._..,j~_r .. ..J-· .. / .~':..."c/,--~:::.J.:..",. .... c. 

~-/I I' /' ... 

Jetf~eY'Scni'oed~"' -" 

• 

• 
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5349 Ooihi Street 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96821 
May 3, 1989 
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u.s. Representative Pat~lcia Salkl 
Prince Kuhio Federal Building Rm. 4104 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96813 

Dear Representative Saiki~ 
,. 

In Hawaii and across our nation there has been a d~astic rise in 
violent ,crimes caused by youth gangs.. I hoce you wi 11 consider an 
increase iYJ feDeral fundiYlg for educatior.al opportunities, youth 
programs and parenting to curb the riSing phenomenom of youth gangs. 

Recently rowdy Jeffrock gang members Charged into my Father's Waioahu 
office. He asked them to leave, and they cussed and called him names. 
He called the police. 

Through research r read that gang expert Jerry Kaono said that local 
gangs are in the formative stage. They have fashioned themselves after 
their mainland counterparts .. There is evidence of a't leas~ 16 
different youth gaY'gs in Hawaii. ~t least 20 LOs Angeles gang members 
have been identified as living in Hawaii • 

In 1988, Denver police asked for 1.5 million dollars to c,..ackdown OT, 

gangs. Recently in New York City, a ycuth garlg went or. a 2: hour crime 
spree that ended in the beating and rape of a Jogger. Sgt. Wesley 
McBr"ide~ gang expert stated that Minneapolis al"rO Seattle will never 
get rid of the Crip gangs. Also his department has a U.S. mao with 
cities circled in blue where gangs are now dominate forces. No one 
re~ognized that these gangs were in the cities until it was too late. 

I think that the government should set up parent support groups aTld 
help communities develop organized clubs for g,..aphie mural paintirlg, 
dirt-biking, recreational sports, etc. for the elementary school cnild 
to keep busy and involved. I am sure that these programs· would help 
pa,..ents. and offer an alternative for prospective gang members during 
their vulnera~le years. 

President Bush's campaign theme was to promote a "gentler and kiy,dl ier 
America". What a better place to start than with our nation's youth? I 
ask that you investigate this issue so that you will help inaet 
legislation for programs that will provide parenting help and 
alternatives to youth gang membership. 



5201 South Heath Avenue 
Salt Lake City, Utah 84118 
May 18, 1989 
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U. S. Representative Howard Nielson 
Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D. C. 20515 

Dear Representative Neilson: 

In January this year I read a magazine article entitled 
"Killer On The Loose:" This was about an armed robbel:y 
in Denver by a man who began his crime career in 1983 
by kidnapping a boy my age. Phillip Hutchinson had been 
in and out of jails many times and killed a police officer 
before he himself was killed. 

One of the reasons that I read this article was because 
just a few months earlier, Anna Holmes, the manager of the 
bank where I have my savings account, was shot and killed 
when she was a customer in a store where a robbery was 
taking place just a few blo~ks from my house. 

My tather lived in Washington, ·D.C., twenty-five years ago 
and tells many stories about how he enjoyed living there. 
~ow ~ h4VB ~ •• 4 th.e W •• h~n9ton i. the murder capital of 
the United States. 

In January thisyaar at my school, Jefferson Junior High' 
in Salt Lake City, a boy my age was being taken from a 
classroom to the office by the vice principal. As they 
passed a sc~ool exit, the boy ran ou~side, followed by 
the vice principal. Then the boy pulled a gun, turned, 
and fired a shot at the vice principal. Luckily he 
missed and noone was hurt. The sheriff apprehended the 
boy later. 

I wondered if you own a gun and how you use it. Also, 
could y~u please·tell me if you are working on solutions 
to any of these kinds. of problems so that my friends and 
I can have a safer country to live in. 

• 

or 

• 



• 

• 

• 

179 

Aprj 1 :::6, 1989 

U.S. Representative Joseph Brennan 
House of Representatives 
Washington, DC 20~1~, 

D~ar Repr~sentative Brennan: 

I am w,-1 tin9 to YOLt because 1 am concerned about the 
welfare CJf my state, my country and other countries around the 
world, In the daily newspaper, I have been readinQ mo,e and 
more about people being killed, raped or shot in unnecessary 
acts 01 violence. ~'Jhether- j t is hal f way acr05S America or 
right here in Maine, this ongoing violence must stop because it 
is jeopardi:ing everyone's future. 

Handguns are the most popular weapons lIsed in these acts 
of violence. It was jl\st recently in Maine that F'ortland F'olice 
Chief Michael J. Chitwood went to the Legislature to try and 
get stricter laws passed for the distributing, possession and 
usage of handguns. Not just in Maine, but all around America 
people a,e pushing for stricter laws. . 

In the nation's twenty large~t cities last year, homicide 
rates rose 11%--in Boston alone, 36%. Recently, Boston police 
confiscated so many guns that the guns had to be dest,oyed in a 
1ire for fear that the sto,age room iloor .,ould cavein • 

What really tells you that the gun laws are too mild is 
that anyone being either a convicted felon, illegal alien 0, 
drug smuggler can walk into a gun shop and write down his name 
and add,ess, pay fo, the gun and walk out. Only in some gun 
shops do people have to show thier license. More often th ... n 
not, gun carriers do not even need ,a license for the gun. , 

I believe Maine should be the state, and the United States 
be the nation, to set an e::ample and lead all nations in 
gettings these important laws passed. These laws will" 
hopefully, stop the increaSing and unnecessary violence. 

Thank you. 

11 ' 

i-17:t1I;, '7{. ~ .t::2uy:i!V? 
EmilY~. Bergson (Age 14) 
18~ Pinecrest Rd. 
Portland, ME 04102 



Jiz",ez C. Smith 
. Prin<i{>4I 

Rep. Dean A. Gallo 
22 North Suss~Street 
Dover, Net.' Jersey 
07081 

Dear Representative Gallo, 
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IUCBAIU> aun.EJI. SCHOOL 

P=I!'IIco. Butlot;Ncw Jmey 07~S 
TEL. (201) 492·20" 

John McCDppco 
Guidon<t: 

I am an eigh~h grade student concerned about the issue of gun control. 
I ~m strongly agal.nst, the use of guns or even the thought of usl.ng one. I 
have looked up some' jnformation to support my beliefs. 

Most people believe that a gun is bought as the use of protection • 
Most people who feel taat t.'ay, don' t ~ven consider t.'hat happens to the gun 
after it's bought. It's usually just sits in a drat.'er waiting to b~ used,not 
just for pDotection, but other reasons. 

First there are suicides. In 1986, 18,153, people shot themselves to death. 
With the gun in the house it's much more tempting to use the gun than to use 
ano ther t.'ay OU t. 

Next come accidental shootings. Most people buy a gun and never lE'arn to use 
it properly. Even worse are the children wo play t.'i th guns and soon find out 
thay ar not toys. 

Police commonly estimate that if a household gun is even used at all, it 
is six times as likeley to be fired at a member of the family or a friend than at 
an intruder. Dr. Carl Bell, a Chicago psychiatrest,says, it is even more likely 
that the gun vill be stolen. Guns are prime targets for burglars because they 
can easily and profitably be sold fo other criminals. 

Putting all the types of death together, researchers from the Atlanta-
based centers for disease control, potnt out that during 1984 and 1985, the nlmber 
of" people wo died by gun shots in the U.S. vas 62,897. 'this ws a greater nmber 
thsn the entire 8~ year Viet Nam conflict. . 

After considering all the facts, could you please support gWl control. Not 
just because of the facts, but because of all those helpless people who have died 
from gunshots. 

Sincerely, 

Sue McClean 

• 

• 



, 

• 

3780 Celina. Road 
St. Marya, Ohio 45885 
April 11, 1989 

U.S. Representative Mike Oxley 
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1108 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

Dear Representative Oxley. 

I am IIri ting because I am concerned with the low morals of teens. 
Particularly the increase of crime among juveniles. 

The crime ra.te among juveniles has increased greatly in the 1980's, 
something should be done to stop this. 

Several weeks ago, our local high school received a bomb threat 
from a ninth grade student. The purpc.se was to have school can­
celled for a day. I feel a harslt penalty could prevent this from 
happening again. 

2% of all arrests in the United states are of minors. One of 
the crimes committed by juveniles is breaking curfew. "Kids think 
this is fun because you aren't supposed to do it," says a tean. 

Persons under eighteen are charged with 40% of all seriouB crimes • 
6% of all teens arrested for serious crimes are between 15-17. 
Of these 80% are males. 

Juvenile crime is more common in areas with few recreational 
activities. Perllaps offering weekend and after school activities 
would decrease the crime :rate. Perhaps this could also help 
with other problens such as drugs and runa>lSYS. Also, more severe 
punishment could discoumge other teene from doing the same crimes. 

I will appreciate any help you can give to this problem. Please 
wo:z:lt with other representatives to stop this problem. I hope Illy 
letter was of help to you. 

Sincerely, 

8iJJ6JJ,-
BillBald~~ 
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ANALYSIS O~ RESPECTEENSM SPEAK FOR YOURSELF LETTERS 

Substance abuse, sexual choices and the environment were the 
national issues most often cited as priorities by 5,300 students 
writing to their Members of Congress through the RespecTeen Speak 
Tor Yourself education program. ·~ollcwing is an analysis of the 
students' views on these issues, along with a complete list of 
the issues covered in the letters with percentages of students 
writing about each issue. 

Drugs & Substance Abuse 

"When my parents went to school, tile biggest problem was chewing 
gum and running in the halls. Now the probl,.!lJD .. i~ drugs and 
alcohol. " 

This comment typifies the response of 25 percent of the letters 
received in the contest. Substance abuse represents the single 
largest subject of attention among all of the issues identified. 

Teens see funding for drug education as the most important role 
for Congress. They believe drug education needs to start at an 
early age to prepare children for decisions to come in their 
teenage years; 

Most of the students equated drug abuse with crime and violence. 
The majority of the letters called for harsh punishment for 
dealers, and even for users. 

"The only way this war on drugs can be won is if new, stricter 
and less-forgiving laws are established and enforced," one 
student wrote. Some students suggested capital punishment for 
dealers, while others suggested that huge fines and lengthy jail 
terms are necessities. 

Sexual Choices 

Teen pregnancy, and the accompanying issues of sexual choice, sex 
education and abortion were cited as major issues facing young 
people by 17 percent of participating students. 

Aga~n, most ··students favored more education in the schools. And, 
aga~n, they .felt that information should be available at a much 
earlier age. Many were aware that the u.S. has the highest teen 
pregnancy rar.e of all Western industrialized nations and that sex 
education in£ormation begins earlier in those other societies. 

'One girl wrote of having interviewed 100· girls in her class 
(14-15-year olds) and finding "over half of them did not know 
what a contraceptive was, and several did not know what 
alternatives were available besides abortion." She said, "Most 
pregnant teenagers don't learn any of this until it's too late." 

(more) 

• 

• 



• 
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other students focused on the need for a teenage mother to 
continue her education after the child arrives. Solutions 
included special schools for pregnant teens, and child care in 
the schools themselves. Many quoted statistics about the bleak 
future for babies of young mothers who drop out of school. 

One student recommended that elderly volunteers staff special 
child care facilities. According to the writer, this plan would 
enable the elderly to "take a role in the life of a child, and 
(have) somewhere to go and something worthwhile and productive to 
do. The children are gaining the love and wisdom of those older 
than themselves. The parent profits by having the_opportunity to 
get a good education." 

Environment 

One student quoted the saying, "We have not inherited the earth 
from our fathers, we are borrowing it from our children." This 
concern was a common theme in many letters about a variety of 
threats to the environment. 

Letters on the environment and natural resources represented 
ten percent of all the letters received. Uniformly, the letter 
writers called for better control on sources' of pollution and 
better education on how it can be reduced . 

Students expressed a broad and well-informed view of 
environmental issues and implications. They discussed depletion 
of the ozone layer and the greenhouse effect; deforestation; the 
Alaskan oil spill; preservation of endangered species; increased 
protection for public parksf conservation of natural rescurces; 
and the need for rapid development of alternative energy sources. 

Many students wrote about air pollution and acid rain, water 
pollution, solid waste, toxic wastes and nuclear wastes. still 
others talked about the contribution of agricultural chemicals in 
the overall pollution problem. 

Issues De~ail 

'Other issues addressed in the teenagers' letters are listed below 
with the total percentage of letters that were written on 
subjects within that area. 

substance Abuse 
Sexual Choices 
Environment and natural resources 
Crime 
Education 
Abuse 

(more) 

25 percent 
17 percent 
10 percent 

7 percent 
5 percent 
5 percent 



Suicide 
Health care (including AIDS) 
70reign policy 
Jobs 
Individual economic security 
Infrastructure 
Other 
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4 percent 
3 percent 
2 percent 
2 percent 
1 percent 
1 percent 

16 percent 

Other issue areas which received a substantial number of letters 
include: 

- Homeless - Eating disorders 
- Satanism - Rock music 
- Smoking ban - Runaways 
- Drunk driving - Divorce and family 
- College funding - Too much TV 
- Teen recreation opportunities - Kid's rights 
- Social Security and Medicare - Helmet laws 
- Legal driving age - Skateboard laws 
- Sexism - Elderly 
- Animal cruelty - Welfare 

The Lighter "Side 

While many of the letters were well-infol;i!iii!d and 'serious, a few 
covered topics a bit less weighty. 

The routine of school lunch menus was more than one student could 
bear. "If it is not possible to improve the horrid food, please, 
I urge you to at least give us variety. Because sir, who eats 
pizza with green beans? Well we do --- and every week!" 

'One student recommended posting signs on windows and doors that 
say "Thank you for not talking dirty" in a campaign to stamp out 
dirty talk. She even suggests restaurants establish dirty 
talking sections for their patrons "too weak" to break the habit. 

Many letter writers recognized the difficulty of solving national 
problems. While one had concerns about many issues, she took 
this opportunity to speak to her representative on another 
matter: "I figured you get a lot of letters eve'ry day saying that 
they want this law or that law passed. And I thought that was 
unfair to you. Trying to help us might cause you a problem and 
no one realizes that. I care a lot about what is happening 
around me but I also care about people's feelings and I didn't 
want to forget yours. Thanks for helping us." 

Her postscript continues "Dad said that normally I would get a 
return letter, but you don't have to send me one because it will 
take time out of your answering your other letters. P.S.S. Dad 
did say hello." 

fit 

• 
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""'TllClASOII'oOIOIIlCOU)III,ADQ 
U"CJT IIMI$.IlAlQ 1(I00I, WUlIWIA 
.... mtIW •. MtMJaN. IiIrw YOM 
no WlUS. ~ 'OM 
'UI'Y~AIffiIO/rf.A.AMAIlJ,U ............... - 11.6. J)OUie of l\el)rei.~ntatibei 

_mow~ 
~rvN4.1U.IMOIS 
1ICIWIOJ,.0!.I1IUC.1L1JMOII 
c.m L IItAGIlI. COLOIWIO 
III.LIAlll'AULIt,TlAAI 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON 
CHILDREN, YOUTH, ANO FAMIUESI 

3811 HouSi OHlCl OUIWMQ AHltlX 2 

WASHINGTON. DC 20S 16 

June 28, 1989 

Katherine K. Christoffel, M,D., M.P.H, 
Division of General and Emergency Pediatrics 
Children's Memorial Hospital 
2300 Children's Plaza 
Chicago, IL 60614 

Dear Dr. Christoffel: 

nc.=~.:...WIGDM 
flWIIlIllWIXI.VIIIGM.\ 
1.UIaAAA'.~HtYAOA 
l'Off'AC1'MO.~ 
J.OtHIIIII4AIT'tln'.1U.lfIOII 
ClYOl Co HOU.Oo'I,.".LOtqWIA 
"'IDGN.ND't,IONA 
CUflTwtl.DOH.""ItI'I1Y"",,", 
lAIoWI"Swmt,.tt.v,t 
1'fTf"'.umt.'tUIMCMT 
JAJoIUT.W"l.JH.HlW'fnM 
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Dr.=~~~ 

~~""-.:n. 

I want to express my personal appr~ciation tel you for appearing 
before the Select Committee on Children, Yout.h, and Families at 
our hearing, "Children and Guns," held here in Washington on June 
15. Your testimony was, inderA, important to our work • 

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript 
for printing. It would be helpful if you would go over the 
,,'nclosed copy of your remarko to assure that lohey are accurate, 
and return the transcript to us within by July 10 with any 
necessary corrections. 

In addition, Representative Peter Smith has requested that each 
witness forward any legislative recommendation.s they may have. 
So that your recommendations may be included in the printed 
record, please return them with the transcript .• 

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members of 
the Committee. Your participation contributed greatly toward 
making the hearing a success. 

Sincerely, 

GEORGE MILLER 
Chairman 
Select CommitteQ on Children, 

Youth, and Families 

GM!j 
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Jun~ 28, 1999 

Thomas Scalea, M.D., Director 
Trauma and Critical Surgical Care 
Kings County Hospital 
Box 40, 450 Clarkson Avenue 
Brooklyn, NY 11203 

Dear Dr. Scalea: 

DtNNltiG.IWTH 
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I want to express my personal appreciation to you for appearing 
before the Select Committee on Children, Youth, and ~il~es at 
our hearing, "Children and Guns," held here in Washington on June 
15. Your testimony was, indeed, important to our work. 

The Committee is now in the process of preparing the transcript 
fo:>: printing. It would be helpful if you would go over the 
enclosed copy of your remarks to assure that they are accurate, 
and return the transcript to us within by July 10 with any 
necessary corrections. 

In addition, Representative Peter Smith has requested that each 
witness forward any legislative recommendations they may have. 
So that your recommendations may be included in the printed 
record, please return them with the transcript. 

Let me again express my thanks, and that of the other members of 
the Committee. Your participation contributed greatly toward 
making the hearing a success. 

Sincerely, 

GEORGE MILLER 
Chairman 
Select Committee on Children, 

Youth, and Families 
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